In presenting this thesis in partial fulfillment of the requirements for an advanced degree at Idaho State University, I agree that the Library shall make it freely available for inspection. I further state that permission for extensive copying of my thesis for scholarly purposes may be granted by the Dean of the Graduate School, Dean of my academic division, or by the University Librarian. It is understood that any copying or publication of this thesis for financial gain shall not be allowed without my written permission.

Signature _____

Date _____

Growing the Good: Multiphasic Improvements in Child Psychosocial Competencies During Parent-Child Interaction Therapy (PCIT)

by

Kelsi Ross

A thesis

Submitted in partial fulfillment

Of requirements for the degree of

Masters of Science in the Department of Psychology

Idaho State University

August 2022

To the Graduate Faculty:

The members of the committee appointed to examine the thesis of Kelsi Ross find it satisfactory and recommend that it be accepted.

Samuel Peer, Major Advisor

Jennifer McDonald Combe, Committee Member

Steven Moody, Graduate Faculty Representative

Dedications

I would like to dedicate this thesis to the new generations of children, with the hopes that we may continue to provide better ways of supporting, remediating, and empowering their paths into the future—may these journeys be less arduous and more joyful, as a result.

Acknowledgements

I would like to sincerely thank my advisor, Dr. Samuel Peer, and committee, Dr. Steven Moody and Dr. Jennifer McDonald Combe, for their invaluable support, time, flexibility and helpful feedback throughout this process. I truly could not have accomplished this feat without their guidance. For this, they have my deepest gratitude.

List of Figures viii
List of Tablesix
List of Abbreviationsx
Abstractxi
Chapter I: Literature Review1
Childhood Conduct Problems, Sequelae, and Risks2
Behavioral Parent Training4
Parent Child Interaction Therapy6
CDI7
PDI9
Outcome Research14
Psychosocial Competencies: Developmental Cascades and Promotive Contexts20
Psychosocial Competency Outcomes in PCIT22
Compliance23
Affect/Emotion Regulation25
Prosociality/Social Skills
Social Awareness31
Empathy32
Proximity

Table of Contents

Attention Regulation	35
Study Aims and Hypotheses	36
Chapter II: Methods	38
Participants	38
Measures	38
Eyberg Child Behavior Inventory (ECBI)	38
Psychosocial Strengths Inventory for Children and Adolescents (PSICA)	40
Procedures	41
Analytic Plan	42
Preliminary Analyses	42
Missing Data	42
Outliers	43
Power Analyses	44
Primary Analyses	44
Hypothesis 1	44
Hypotheses 2 and 3	44
Hypothesis 4	45
Sensitivity Analyses	45
Chapter III: Results	46
Correlations Between Child Psychosocial Competencies and Disruptive Behavior	46

Reductions in Child Disruptive Behavior Across Treatment
Increases in Child Psychosocial Competencies and Domains Across Treatment47
Overall Competence47
Competence Domains48
Decreases in Clinically Significant Deficits in Psychosocial Competencies49
Chapter IV: Discussion50
Correlations Between Child Psychosocial Competencies and Disruptive Behavior51
Reductions in Child Disruptive Behaviors53
Increases in Child Psychosocial Competencies54
Overall Competence54
Domain-Specific Psychosocial Competencies55
Compliance55
Prosociality57
Attention Regulation58
Limitations and Future Directions59
Conclusions
References71
Appendix: PSICA

List of Figures

Figure 1 Reductions in child disruptive behavior across PCIT	112
Figure 2 Increases in overall child psychosocial competencies across PCIT	113
Figure 3 Increases in PSICA prosociality across PCIT	114
Figure 4 Increases in PSICA compliance to caregivers across PCIT	115
Figure 5 Increases in PSICA attention regulation across PCIT	116

List of Tables

Table 1 Correlations between PSICA Frequency and I	ECBI Intensity at pre-, mid-, and post-
treatment	

List of Abbreviations

BPT	Behavioral parent training
CDI	Child-Directed Interaction
CU	Clean-Up
DPICS	Dyadic Parent-Child Interaction Coding System
EBT	Evidence-based treatment
ECBI	Eyberg Child Behavior Inventory
PCIT	Parent-Child Interaction Therapy
PCIT-ED	Parent-Child Interaction Therapy for Emotion Development
PCIT-CU	Parent-Child Interaction Therapy for Callous-Unemotional Traits
PDI	Parent-Directed Interaction
PLP	Parent-Led Play
PSICA	Psychosocial Strengths Inventory for Children and Adolescents

Growing the Good: Multiphasic Improvements in Child Psychosocial Competencies During

Parent-Child Interaction Therapy (PCIT)

Thesis Abstract—Idaho State University (2022)

Despite robust research demonstrating that PCIT reduces child conduct problems (e.g., hyperactivity, aggression), limited research has validated PCIT's effect on child psychosocial competencies (e.g., attention regulation, prosociality). Thus, this study examined PCIT's overall and phase-specific effects on archival caregiver-ratings of conduct problems and psychosocial competencies (overall and domain-specific; i.e., prosociality, compliance, attention regulation), with a sample of 29 caregiver-child dyads ($M_{child-age}$ = 6.6; $SD_{child-age}$ = 2.4) who received PCIT and completed caregiver-report measures of their child's psychosocial competencies (i.e., Psychosocial Strengths Inventory for Children and Adolescents; PSICA) and conduct problems (Eyberg Child Behavior Inventory; ECBI) at pre-, mid-, and post-treatment. As predicted PSICA and ECBI scores correlated significantly across all three timepoints (rs = -.62 to -.68), and child conduct problems and psychosocial competence (overall and domain-specific) significantly improved during PCIT (ηs_p^2 = .50–.86) and each of its phases (|d|s = 0.43–2.16). These findings further validate PCIT's transdiagnostic effects.

Keywords: PCIT, psychosocial competencies, childhood, Psychosocial Strengths Inventory for Children and Adolescents, PSICA

Chapter I: Literature Review

Child conduct problems (e.g., aggression, oppositionality, impulsivity) can lead to negative, persevering detrimental outcomes (e.g., criminality, substance abuse, depression, and suicide; e.g., Burke et al., 2014; Dodge et al., 2008), as these conduct problems tend to persist and intensify without treatment (e.g., Rivenbark et al., 2018; Ferguson et al., 2005). One protective factor against the emergence and maintenance of conduct problems is psychosocial competencies (e.g., attention and emotion regulation, compliance to caregivers, prosociality), which uniquely predict positive long-term trajectories (e.g., Burt et al., 2008; Dahl & Brownell, 2019) and emphasize the need for child treatments to target–and assess–improvements in child psychosocial competence alongside child misbehavior (Briegel et al., 2018; Todd & Niec, 2022). One treatment that encompasses both of these aims is Parent-Child Interaction Therapy (PCIT; Eyberg & Funderburk, 2011), a best-practice evidence-based treatment for conduct problems in children ages 2.5–6 years and 11 months. Specifically, PCIT aims to concurrently decrease child misbehaviors and increase child psychosocial competencies across both of its two treatment phases: (1) Child-Directed Interaction (CDI) and Parent-Directed Interaction (PDI).

While numerous studies have validated PCIT's effectiveness in reducing child conduct problems (e.g., Lieneman et al., 2017; Niec et al., 2018; Thomas et al., 2017; Thomas & Zimmer-Gembeck, 2011), comparatively few studies have examined the degree to which PCIT improves child psychosocial competencies, much less how these competencies change relative to the aforementioned reductions in child conduct problems (Briegel et al., 2018). Of those that have, studies have focused almost exclusively on PCIT's first treatment phase (i.e., CDI), with results showing significant CDI-related gains in psychosocial competencies (e.g., affect and attention regulation, language, self-esteem, social awareness, compliance to caregivers; e.g., Bagner et al., 2016; Eisenstadt et al., 1993; Lieneman et al., 2020). While this provides support for CDI-specific treatment effects on the growth of child psychosocial competencies, the

uncertainty of how these competencies may further improve or change, both in the treatment's second phase (i.e., PDI) and from pre- to post-treatment, necessitates research.

To address this need, the current study aimed to (1) further examine gains in psychosocial competencies in CDI, (2) determine whether and to what extent these competencies continue to improve in PDI, and (3) examine the overall statistical and clinical significance of pre- to post-treatment changes in psychosocial competencies. These changes were examined by analyzing standardized caregiver-reports of child psychosocial competencies (particularly prosociality, compliance to caregivers, and attention regulation) at pre-, mid-, and post-treatment, and subsequently assessing the change at (a) pre- to mid-treatment, (b) mid- to post-treatment, and (c) pre- to post-treatment. The results better validated PCIT's overall efficacy–particularly in regards to improving child psychosocial competencies—in addition to elucidating the specific phases (and potential components) responsible for hypothesized improvements in specific psychosocial competencies. Findings from this study may aid PCIT researchers, trainers, supervisors, and clinicians in how to further improve within- and across-phase gains in salient child psychosocial competencies.

Childhood Conduct Problems, Sequelae, and Risks

Childhood conduct problems (e.g., aggression, oppositionality, impulsivity) remain the most common reason for children's referral to mental health providers (Boylan et al., 2007; Erath et al., 2009; Kazdin, 2011; Loeber et al., 2000; Merikangas et al., 2009; Rushton et al., 2002; Steiner et al., 2007; Tempel et al., 2015), with approximately 10%–20% of pre-school and elementary age children having at least one diagnosed disruptive behavior disorder (i.e., attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder [ADHD], conduct disorder [CD], and oppositional defiant disorder [ODD]; APA, 2013; Boylan et al., 2007; Egger & Angold, 2006; Lavigne et al., 2009; Nock et al., 2007; Nolan et al., 2001). These early childhood conduct problems and related disorders can lead to negative developmental cascades, including more proximal internalizing and/or externalizing problems as well as academic and social deficits, which, if untreated, can

become perseverant, lifelong detrimental outcomes (e.g., criminality, substance abuse, depression, and suicide; Burke et al., 2014; Dodge et al., 2008; Fergusson et al., 2005; Masten & Cicchetti, 2010; Nock et al., 2007; Obradović et al., 2010; van Lier & Koot, 2010).

These maladaptive trajectories emphasize the importance of treatment, particularly because child externalizing problems tend to persist and/or intensify without effective intervention (Ferguson et al., 2005; Fischer et al., 1993; Loeber, 1990; Patterson, 1982; Rivenbark et al., 2018). In a 25-year longitudinal study of 1,265 children, Fergusson and colleagues (2005) assessed conduct problems in middle childhood (i.e., 7-9-year-olds) and their subsequent psychosocial outcomes and adjustment in young adulthood (i.e., 21-25-yearolds). Their results showed that children in the most severe 5% of the cohort (i.e., those with the more severe conduct problems), when compared in young adulthood to the cohort's least severe 50%, were 10 times more likely to be arrested, convicted, or imprisoned and 2-5 times more likely to experience adverse sexual or partner relationship outcomes (e.g., multiple sexual partnerships, involvement in domestic violence, teenage pregnancy and parenthood). Additionally, they used more nicotine (2.5 times) and illicit drugs (3.8 times) than the least affected 50% and reported higher rates of mental health problems (e.g., anxiety disorders, antisocial personality disorder, depression, and suicidality). Further, evidence from a national birth cohort sample of adults up to age 38 showed that those who had childhood-onset externalizing problems had over 50% of all criminal convictions, 20% of prescription fills, 15% of emergency department visits, and nearly 25% of social welfare benefit months, despite making up only 9% of the population (Rivenbark et al., 2018).

These numbers highlight the severe risks early conduct problems pose to affected individuals, but also the related steep costs to their communities. Indeed, regardless of if childhood behavior problems persist into other periods of development, they predict future, costly service use across social services, criminal justice, and health care domains (Rivenbark et al., 2018). Of the kindergarteners identified as high risk for behavioral problems in the United

States, children who had a CD diagnosis were estimated to require \$70,000 more per year for public services across adolescence than their undiagnosed peers (Foster & Jones, 2005). For 18-year-olds with externalizing problems, an average of \$14,000 was calculated for services (Foster et al., 2005). Ultimately, preventing significant childhood conduct could potentially save U.S. society alone between \$2.6 to \$4.4 million *annually* (Cohen & Piquero, 2009).

Given these sequelae and societal costs, there have been significant efforts to establish which, and to what extent, various factors place children at risk for aggressive and antisocial behavior. Results have identified numerous risk factors, such as neurocognitive deficits (e.g., executive functioning problems), temperamental vulnerabilities (e.g., poor emotion regulation), social information processing deficits (e.g., hostile attributional bias), personality predispositions (e.g., impulsivity), and autonomic (e.g., low resting heart rate) and neurochemical irregularities (e.g., low serotonin; see Dodge and Pettit [2003] and Frick and Viding [2009] for reviews). Notwithstanding this manifold etiology, one of the most common and influential contributors to childhood conduct problems is dysfunctional parenting (e.g., poor monitoring and supervision, inconsistent discipline, low parental involvement, failure to use positive reinforcement, and use of corporal punishment), and specifically what is known as indiscriminant parenting, which is characterized by lax or inconsistent child management methods and/or coercive interactions between caregivers and children (Barkley, 2013; Benzies et al., 2009; Duncombe et al., 2012; Eddy et al., 2001; Furlong et al., 2013; Granic & Patterson, 2006; Grusec et al., 2011; Loeber et al., 2009; Mingebach et al., 2018; Patterson, 1982; Wootton, et al., 1997).

Behavioral Parent Training

One evidence-based treatment model that targets these areas is behavioral parenting training (BPT). Rather than working individually with children, BPT programs aim to alter caregiver behaviors through therapist instruction and reinforcement of adaptive parenting skills and tactics (e.g., consistent and safe discipline, contingent reinforcement of prosocial child behavior), which in turn indirectly target child behaviors (Dretzke et al., 2009; Herschell et al.,

2008; Herr et al., 2015; Kaehler et al., 2016; Mingebach et al., 2018; Patterson, 1982; Shanley & Niec, 2010). Most (but not all) BPT programs follow Hanf's (1969) operant two-stage model for ameliorating parent-child interactions (Kaehler et al., 2016). For these Hanf-based programs (e.g., Community Parent Education Program [Cunningham, 1996], Defiant Child [Barkley, 1997], Helping the Noncompliant Child [McMahon & Forehand, 2003], Incredible Years [Webster-Stratton & Hancock, 1998]), the first stage of treatment focuses on teaching caregivers to consistently utilize differential social reinforcement by concurrently (a) ignoring child behaviors that are negative and nonviolent and (b) elevating levels of praise and social attention for prosocial child behaviors. The second stage instructs caregivers on how to give more effective, safe discipline and commands in order to increase child compliance.

BPT has found superior success in treating child disruptive disorders by focusing psychosocial interventions on improving parenting skills and parent-child relationships (Chorpita et al., 2011; Comer et al., 2013; Dretzke et al., 2009; Eyberg et al., 2008; Furlong et al., 2013; Herr et al., 2015; Kaehler et al., 2016; Kaminski & Claussen, 2017; Kaminski et al., 2008; Leijten et al., 2013; 2015; Mingebach et al., 2018; and Michelson et al., 2013). BPTs do so through therapists reinforcing caregivers' use of consistent discipline and contingent reinforcement with their child and giving instruction to modify caregiver behavior (Patterson, 1982; Herschell et al., 2008; Shanley & Niec, 2010). In addition to reducing child conduct problems to a clinically significant degree (see aforementioned reviews), BPT also benefits caregivers by improving parenting and marital stress, as well as caregiver self-esteem, skills, and confidence (see Barkley, 2014; Lundahl et al., 2006; McCart et al., 2006; Spitzer et al., 1991; Weber et al., 2019). More specifically, BPT meta-analyses have found robust, clinically and statistically significant, small-to-medium effects for both caregivers (ds = 0.33-0.60) and their children (ds =0.30-0.62), significantly outperforming other evidence-based treatment models, including CBT (Kaminiski et al., 2008; Lundahl et al., 2006; McCart et al., 2006; Mingebach et al., 2018; Weber et al., 2019).

However, the effectiveness of individual BPT programs and protocols significantly varies, likely due to the disparate ways they teach, model, and reinforce parenting skills (e.g., roleplays, videotapes, didactics, group versus dyadic social interaction, immediate or delayed feedback; Borrego & Urquiza, 1998; Kaehler et al., 2016; Kaminiski et al., 2008; Shanley & Niec, 2010). Given this variance in BPT structure and application, efforts have been made to identify which individual and combined BPT practice elements produce the best clinical outcomes (see Chorpita et al., 2011; Eyberg et al., 2008; Kaehler et al., 2016; Kaminski et al., 2008; 2017; Leijten et al., 2015; Lundahl et al., 2006). Most notably, Kaminski and colleagues' (2008) meta-analysis of 77 BPTs found better clinical outcomes regarding reductions in child disruptive behavior when BPT programs (1) taught caregivers consistent discipline tactics, (2) taught positive child-centered interaction skills to caregivers, and (3) required caregivers to practice these learned skills *during* treatment sessions. Congruent with these findings, one BPT program that utilizes all three of these components is Parent-Child Interaction Therapy (PCIT; Eyberg & Funderburk, 2011; see McNeil & Hembree-Kigin [2010] and Niec [2018]).

Parent-Child Interaction Therapy

PCIT is a BPT program procedurally based on Hanf's (1969) two-stage model and theoretically rooted in social learning and developmental theories (Borrego & Urquiza, 1998; Brinkmeyer & Eyberg, 2003; McNeil & Hembree-Kigin, 2010). Specifically, PCIT is based on attachment theory, which aims to explain *why* caregiver-child relationships are crucial for child development (Lewis et al., 1984, Sroufe, 2000; Urban et al., 1991; Bowlby, 1982), and social interaction learning theory, which specifies *how* to improve these relationships (Bandura, 1977; Dishion & Patterson, 2016; Eyberg & Funderburk, 2011; McNeil & Henbree-Kigin, 2010; Niec, 2018). Further, with almost 50 years of research supporting it, PCIT is an evidence-based treatment program, whose standard protocol has become best practice for treating conduct problems in children ages 2.5–6 years and 11 months (Eyeberg & Funderburk, 2011; Niec, 2018). Originally developed to focus on disruptive behavior problems in this age range, PCIT

has since been adapted diagnostically (e.g., anxiety, depression, autism and developmental disorders, trauma, and selective mutism; Carpenter et al., 2014; Chaffin et al., 2004; Chronis-Tuscano et al., 2015; Urzquiza & McNeil, 1996; see Niec [2018]) and developmentally (e.g., infants, toddlers, middle childhood; Bagner et al., 2013; 2016; Blizzard et al., 2017; Briegel, 2017; Girard et al., 2018; Kohlhoff & Morgan, 2014; Stokes et al., 2017; see Niec [2018]). Consistent with other Hanf-based BPT programs, PCIT's standard protocol has two treatment phases: (1) Child-Directed Interaction (CDI), which focuses on relationship enhancement, and (2) Parent-Directed Interaction (PDI), which focuses on discipline. Typically, both phases–which are detailed below–each last 4–5 weekly sessions.

CDI

Per PCIT's protocol, CDI begins after an intake assessment and has three primary goals: (1) strengthen/repair caregiver-child relationships, (2) increase caregivers' positive parenting skills, and (3) improve children's ability to regulate their affect and behavior (Eyberg & Funderburk, 2011). The CDI phase teaches caregivers child-centered methods for interacting with their children through repeated caregiver-child interactions, which builds positive and mutually reinforcing relationships and enhances child compliance and psychosocial development (Kochanska et al., 2005; Maccoby, 1999; Niec, 2018). More specifically, therapists teach caregivers to differentially reinforce appropriate child behavior by (a) strategically ignoring harmless and nonviolent negative attention-seeking misbehavior (e.g., whining, temper tantrums), (b) avoiding "Don't Skills" (i.e., questions, commands, and criticisms or negative talk) and (b) increasing the use of "Do Skills" (Eyberg & Funderburk, 2011; Niec, 2018). These Do Skills are also known by the acronym PRIDE, which stands for:

- Praise (particularly *labeled praise*, which gives a positive verbal evaluation of a child's prosocial behavior),
- **R**eflect (*reflections* are declarative, non-evaluative verbalizations that paraphrase or repeat a child's recent prosocial vocalization),

- Imitate (caregivers imitate their child's appropriate play behavior),
- Describe (behavior descriptions are declarative, non-evaluative descriptions of a child's current or recently completed behavior), and
- Enjoy (a caregiver's nonverbal and verbal displays of enjoyment during caregiver-child interactions)

Although other Hanf-based BPT programs teach caregivers child-centered skills similar to CDI PRIDE skills, PCIT largely differs in how and how long it teaches these skills. Namely, these phase-specific, child-centered interaction skills are first taught didactically to caregivers in an initial CDI session, called the CDI Teach session, but are then continued to be taught and reinforced during subsequent CDI Coach sessions. In these CDI Coach sessions, each caregiver's CDI skills are assessed during 5-minute caregiver-child play interactions that are observed and coded using the Dyadic Parent-Child Interaction Coding System (DPICS; Eyberg et al., 2013). Thereafter, each caregiver receives in vivo feedback or coaching (either in-home or via a bug-in-the-ear receiver) as they practice CDI skills while interacting with PCITparticipating child. Between sessions, daily 5-minute CDI skill practice assignments are given. CDI Coach sessions continue until caregivers meet phase-specific, standardized mastery criteria. For CDI, graduation occurs when a caregiver, per the 5-minute DPICS assessment, uses 10 or more reflections, behavior descriptions, and labeled praises, each; fewer than three total questions, commands, and criticisms; and sufficient strategic ignoring. Caregivers who learn and use these CDI mastery skills typically report significant improvements in their children's behavior; however, CDI-related decreases in child conduct behaviors are typically below clinical significance (e.g., Eisenstadt et al., 1993; Danko et al., 2016; Lanier et al., 2011). Therefore, families typically need and receive both phases of standard PCIT-i.e., CDI and PDIto extinguish clinically significant disruptive behavior problems and achieve optimal treatment outcomes.

PDI begins after successful mastery of the CDI skills, and these positive parenting skills (alongside strategic ignoring) are simultaneously used alongside novel PDI-specific rules and procedures. These PDI-specific procedures focus on improving child compliance, since most child disruptive behaviors tend to be one of two kinds of defiance: (1) noncompliance (i.e., refusing to do what is instructed) and (2) disruptiveness (i.e., doing what is prohibited). Moreover, having young children learn to comply with appropriate caregiver limits is beneficial, if not essential, for healthy child development (e.g., Baumrind, 1967; Masten & Cicchetti, 2010), and children who fail to learn how to comply with appropriate rules and directions are at increased risk for childhood anxiety, peer rejection, self-dysregulation, and other psychosocial deficits and problems (Briegel et al., 2018; Huber et al., 2019; McNeil & Hembree-Kigin, 2010; Williams et al., 2009). Consequently, PDI primarily focuses on improving child compliance by directly targeting caregiver discipline practices. More specifically, PDI indirectly reduces child defiance, aggression, and related disruptive behavior by improving caregiver use of consistent, safe, and evidence-based antecedent and operant control strategies.

In regards to antecedent control, PDI aims to minimize the number–while also enhancing the quality or efficacy–of caregiver commands by teaching caregivers how and when to give "effective commands" (Eyberg & Funderburk, 2011). Also known as alpha commands (McCabe et al., 2010), this category of caregiver instructions to children are defined by PCIT's protocol manual and further operationalized by DPICS coding manuals (Eyberg & Funderburk, 2011; Eyberg et al., 2013). Namely, PDI teaches caregiver to use commands that are:

- Direct versus indirect (e.g., "Hand me the yellow racecar" versus "Can you hand me the yellow racecar?"),
- Positive versus negative (i.e., telling a child what to do versus what not to do; e.g., "Sit down" versus "Stop running"),

PDI

- Specific versus vague (e.g., "Put toothpaste on your toothbrush" versus "Get ready for bed"),
- Singular (i.e., given one at a time),
- Necessary (i.e., for child behavior[s] that cannot be managed by use of CDI skills),
- Developmentally-appropriate (e.g., telling a 2-year-old child to come closer to a caregiver so the latter can tie their shoelaces versus telling a same-aged child to tie their own shoes [assuming they cannot do so on their own]), and
- Augmented with a reason that is given only *before* the command and/or *after* compliance (but never in-between those two timepoints).

The effectiveness of these PDI-taught commands, like that of all antecedent control, is also related to the differential consequences that follow children's responses to said commands (i.e., operant control). As such, PDI teaches caregivers to (1) operationally discriminate between child compliance or noncompliance to caregiver commands, (2) consistently provide social reinforcement (via labeled praises) for child compliance to a command, and (3) use a protocolspecific, safe, and evidence-based time-out from reinforcement procedures for child noncompliance to a command (i.e., negative punishment). More specifically, compliance according to PCIT's protocol occurs when a child obeys (or continuously attempts to obey) an instruction within 5 seconds of an effective command. Otherwise, the child's behavior is defined as noncompliance. As previously mentioned, in the instance of compliance, children are rewarded by caregivers with enthusiastic, labeled praises targeting the compliance (e.g., "Thank you for listening," "Great job of doing that right away," or "I like it when you follow instructions"). In the instance of noncompliance, the caregiver is coached not to give the command again, but instead to give their child a scripted time-out warning (i.e., "If you don't [repeat of the command], you're going to have to sit on the time-out chair;" Eyberg & Funderburk, 2011, p. 68). Caregivers once again are coached to wait 5 seconds and determine whether or not the child has complied.

Per PCIT's original and current standard protocol, compliance is once more met with enthusiastic labeled praise.

However, if the child remains noncompliant after this warning, PCIT's standard protocol has caregivers follow-through with a PDI-taught time-out procedure whose elements are consistent with best-practice, empirically supported time-out procedures (American Academy of Pediatrics, 1998; Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2009; Dadds & Tully, 2019; Drayton et al., 2014; Everett et al., 2010; Larzelere et al., 2020; Morawska & Sanders, 2011; PCIT International, 2018; Quetsch et al., 2015; Riley et al., 2017). Because time-out is a temporary restriction of the child's ability to have stimulation and attention (i.e., time-out from reinforcement, a specific kind of negative punishment), PDI dictates caregivers use a time-out chair that is sturdy (so it cannot be easily scooted, knocked over, or thrown) and not overly stimulating in its structure (e.g., a plain, static, adult-sized chair versus a decorated chair or rocking chair) or location (i.e., not providing line-of-sight for a TV, not within reach of stimulating and/or dangerous objects). Children who do not comply after the time-out warning is given are then brought to a time-out chair while the caregiver recites the following: "You didn't do what I told you to do, so you have to sit on the time-out chair" (Eyberg & Funderburk, 2011, p. 68). Per PDI protocol, there are two methods for taking the child "quickly, calmly, and safely" to time-out (Eyberg & Funderburk, 2011, p. 68): (1) taking a willing child by the hand and escorting them to the time-out chair or (2) picking-up an unwilling or resistant child and physically setting them on the time-out chair. In the instance of the latter, caregivers utilize the 'barrel carry' technique taught to them in the PDI Teach session; whereby, the caregiver stands behind the child and wraps his or her arms around them (under the child's arms and across the chest) as if holding onto a barrel, to protect both the child and the caregiver as they move safely, quickly, and effectively to the time-out chair (McNeil & Hembree-Kigin, 2010). Once the child is on the chair, the caregiver says with a neutral expression and tone, "Stay on the chair until I say you can get off" (Eyberg & Funderburk, 2011, p. 69). The caregiver then immediately begins timing and

moves away from the chair–and otherwise strategically ignores all child behavior–so long as the child remains in the chair–for the entire time-out duration.

Per PCIT's standard protocol, time-out is 3 minutes with 5 additional seconds of quiet. Namely, once a child remains on the time-out chair for 3 minutes, the caregiver is instructed to wait until their child remains quiet for 5 consecutive seconds (i.e., does not yell, scream, or engage in similarly unquiet behavior). If the caregiver's mental count is interrupted by unquiet child behavior, the caregiver does not restart the 3-minute time-out, but instead continues to silently count until the child remains quiet for 5 consecutive seconds. When this is achieved, the caregiver quickly moves to the chair and says, "You are sitting quietly in the chair. Are you ready to come back and [repeat the original command] now?" (Eyberg & Funderburk, 2011, p. 69). This phrase, along with the requirement of 5 seconds of quiet, prevents superstitious learning that the child can prematurely end a time-out through misbehavior, and instead teaches the child that being quiet leads to the caregiver ending time-out (and thus reinforces emotional and behavioral self-regulation). The phrase also redirects the child to the instruction they previously disobeyed. At this point, if the child once again does not comply, the time-out protocol restarts. If the child complies, the caregiver provides a brief acknowledgement (e.g., "Okay") or mild unlabeled praise (e.g., "Thank you") and issues a new command. Upon compliance to this new command, the child is rewarded with the typical, enthusiastic labeled praise in order to reinforce complying the *first* time an instruction is given (and to avoid reinforcing the time-out itself).

In instances of more resistant children, where a child might scoot, rock, move, leave, or otherwise remove more than 50% of their body weight, a back-up time-out room is utilized that is at least 5 feet by 5 feet, well-lit, and ventilated. During therapy, a clinical back-up room is typically present, but home-based time-out rooms are also discussed and selected for time-out misbehavior that happens in the home. Generally, a bedroom is selected to serve as the back-up time-out room. It is then removed of harmful, stimulating, valuable, and/or potentially

destructive or messy items. When children are put into the back-up time-out room, the caregiver actively holds the door closed rather than using a lock, to ensure that the child is safe from an emergency situation, abuse, and/or neglect.

The very first time a child escapes from the time-out chair, they are seated back on the chair and the following time-out room warning is given: "You got off the chair before I said you could. If you get off the chair again, you will have to go to the time-out room" (Eyberg & Funderburk, 2011, p. 69). Before leaving the chair, the caregiver then says, as per the usual protocol, "Stay here until I say you can get off" (Eyberg & Funderburk, 2011, p. 69), and the 3minute (plus 5 seconds of quiet) time-out period restarts. Once the first time-out room warning is given, it is never reissued. Rather, for all future time-out escapes, the child is taken immediately to the time-out room without a warning while the caregiver calmly says, "You got off the chair before I said you could, so you have to go to the time-out room" (Eyberg & Funderburk, 2011, p. 69). It is suggested that the child is set down and faced away from the door, which allows more time for the caregiver to quickly exit and safely close the door. Once the door is closed, the caregiver waits 1 minute plus 5 seconds of quiet; after which time, the child is escorted and set back on the time-out chair while the caregiver steps back to avoid being hit and once again says "Stay on the chair until I say you can get off." Time-out then begins again for the original duration, and this procedure repeats as often as needed until the child successfully sits on the time-out chair for the full 3 minutes plus 5 seconds of quiet and then obeys the originally disobeyed command. When properly implemented, time-outs that include these elements are an effective, safe discipline for children's misbehavior and have been endorsed by the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (2009) and the American Academy of Pediatrics (1998).

Like CDI, PDI begins with a Teach session, wherein therapists didactically introduce caregivers to the aforementioned features of effective commands and related discipline procedures (Eyberg & Funderburk, 2011). Also similar to the CDI Phase, each subsequent PDI session is a Coach session that involve therapists coaching caregivers as they practice the

phase-specific skills (i.e., giving commands to their child and using the discipline procedure). Most coaching segments are preceded by 5-minute coding observations of the caregiver-dyad. Practice of PDI skills (as well as continued practice of CDI skills) occurs in-session and athome. As caregiver skills and child compliance improve, these practice activities increase in difficulty. Namely, they first start with simple play commands (e.g., "Hand me the blue car," "Put this yellow block on top of the red block"), move to issuing commands for things the child does not necessarily like to do but that are still embedded in play (e.g., cleaning up one set of toys before moving to another), and lastly involve using commands and the time-out procedure in more complex situations, such as those involving multiple siblings, violation of house rules (e.g., aggression against others, stealing), and/or public settings (e.g. "Hold my hand as we cross the street," "Stay next to me as we go down this aisle").

Similar to CDI, PDI has phase-specific mastery criteria. Specifically, caregivers must independently (1) give at least four commands during a 5-minute DPICS observation, with at least 75% of those commands being deemed effective commands, and (2) correctly follow-through with PDI's discipline procedure for at least 75% of those effective commands (e.g., labeled praise for compliance, time-out warning for noncompliance, PDI-correct time-out for continued noncompliance after time-out warning, etc.). Apart from these mastery criteria for both CDI and PDI, successful completion of PCIT (i.e., graduation per protocol) also requires an Eyberg Child Behavior Inventory (ECBI; Eyberg & Pincus, 1999) T-score below 55 (which signifies that a child's level of disruptive behavior is well within normative levels). Additionally, caregivers should feel ready to graduate and confident with their ability to use treatment skills to manage their child's behaviors across contexts (e.g., at home or in public, with siblings, etc.; Eyberg & Funderburk, 2011).

Outcome Research

PCIT's treatment efficacy has been well established in the literature (Chadwick Center for Children and Families, 2004; Eyberg & Boggs, 2008; Lieneman et al., 2017; Niec et al.,

2018; Thomas et al., 2017). Its evidence has been supported with a range of case studies (e.g., Armstrong et al., 2013; Briegel, 2017; Gordon & Coopers, 2016; Stokes et al., 2017) as well as numerous randomized control trials (e.g., Bagner et al., 2010; Bjørseth & Wichstrøm, 2016; Leung et al., 2015; Niec et al., 2016; Nixon et al., 2003; Schuhmann et al., 1998; Thomas & Zimmer-Gembeck, 2011). Additionally, dozens of meta-analyses and reviews of PCIT have been published (e.g., Costello et al., 2011; Eyberg & Bussing, 2010; Funderburk & Eyberg, 2011; Lieneman et al., 2017; Thomas et al., 2017; Thomas & Zimmer-Gembeck, 2007).

For example, Thomas and Zimmer-Gembeck (2007) conducted a meta-analysis of 13 PCIT studies published up to 2003 (including nine randomized control trials). They found that PCIT was associated with significant, medium-to-large improvements in child disruptive behavior problems, not only in clinical observations of negative (d = -0.54) and positive (d =0.94) child behaviors, but also according to parent reports (d = -1.31 for mothers and d = -0.83for fathers). Moreover, they reported that these improvements–specifically in caregiver-reported child misbehavior and observed negative parenting–were statistically larger than those obtained by another evidence-based BPT program (i.e., Positive Parenting Program, also known as Triple P; Sanders, 1999; Sanders et al., 2002).

More recently, Ward and colleagues' (2016) meta-analysis incorporated all relevant PCIT research published between 2004 and 2013 and determined a weighted mean effect size for 12 PCIT studies involving 254 treated and 118 control group children. Overall, they found a large pre- to post-treatment reduction in externalizing problems for children with disruptive behavior disorders (d = -1.65, 95% CI [-1.90, -1.41], p < .001). A follow-up analysis with the nine studies that included a control group (and their 34 effect sizes) indicated that PCIT's effect compared to controls remained large (d = -1.39, 95% CI [-1.73, -1.05], p < .001).

The most comprehensive and recent PCIT meta-analysis was conducted by Thomas and colleagues (2017). Namely, they analyzed all known experimental or quasi-experimental efficacy and effectiveness trials of PCIT (n = 23 studies with 1144 total participants [n = 647

PCIT-treated families, n = 497 control cases]), regardless of their publication date, sample characteristics, region of implementation, and intervention format. Similar to prior metaanalyses, they found that PCIT was significantly better at reducing child externalizing when compared to control groups, to a large degree (d = -0.87, 95% CI [-1.17, -0.58]), and these reductions were universally maintained during studies with 3-24-month follow-up assessments (n = 4). More specifically, they found that PCIT had a significant, large effect on reducing child externalizing behavior when compared to waitlist controls (d = -1.12, 95% CI [-1.53, -0.71]), and had a significant, medium effect when compared to other active treatments (d = -0.51, 95% CI [-(0.86, -0.17)). Additionally, results indicated that PCIT significantly reduced caregiver- ($M_D = -$ 6.98, 95% CI [-11.69, -2.27]) and child-related stress (M_D = -9.87, 95% CI [-13.64, -6.09]) compared to controls. Furthermore, standardized behavioral observations indicated that PCITtreated children were significantly more compliant to caregiver requests after treatment, to a large degree, (d = 0.89, 95% CI [0.50, 1.28]), with PCIT-treated caregivers displaying significantly more CDI "Do Skills" (M_D = 17.70, 95% CI [8.71, 26.69]) and less CDI "Don't Skills" than control cases (M_D = -18.60, 95% CI [-25.04, -12.17]). Relatedly, PCIT studies that required CDI and PDI skill mastery exhibited significantly greater reductions in child externalizing behavior (d = -1.09, 95% CI [-1.44, -0.73]) than did studies that did not require mastery (d = -1.09, 95% CI [-1.44, -0.73]) than did studies that did not require mastery (d = -1.09, 95% CI [-1.44, -0.73]) than did studies that did not require mastery (d = -1.09, 95% CI [-1.44, -0.73]) than did studies that did not require mastery (d = -1.09, 95% CI [-1.44, -0.73]) than did studies that did not require mastery (d = -1.09, 95% CI [-1.44, -0.73]) than did studies that did not require mastery (d = -1.09, 95% CI [-1.44, -0.73]) than did studies that did not require mastery (d = -1.09, 95% CI [-1.44, -0.73]) than did studies that did not require mastery (d = -1.09, 95% CI [-1.44, -0.73]) than did studies that did not require mastery (d = -1.09, 95% CI [-1.44, -0.73]) than did studies that did not require mastery (d = -1.09, 95% CI [-1.44, -0.73]) than did studies that did not require mastery (d = -1.09, 95% CI [-1.44, -0.73]) than did studies that did not require mastery (d = -1.09, 95% CI [-1.44, -0.73]) than did studies that did not require mastery (d = -1.09, 95% CI [-1.44, -0.73]) than did studies that did not require mastery (d = -1.09, 95% CI [-1.44, -0.73]) than did studies that did not require mastery (d = -1.09, 95% CI [-1.44, -0.73]) than did studies that did not require mastery (d = -1.09, 95% CI [-1.44, -0.73]) than did studies that did not require mastery (d = -1.09, 95% CI [-1.44, -0.73]) than did studies that did not require mastery (d = -1.09, 95% CI [-1.44, -0.73]) than did studies that did not require mastery (d = -1.09, 95% CI [-1.44, -0.73]) than did studies that did not require mastery (d = -1.09, 95% CI [-1.44, -0.73]) than did studies that did not require mastery (d = -1.09, 95% CI [-1.44, -0.73]) than did studies that did not require mastery (d = -1.09, 95% CI [-1.44, -0.73]) than did studies that did not require mastery (d = -1.09, 95% CI [-1.44, -0.73]) than did studies that did not require mastery (d = -1.44, -0.73] 0.51, 95% CI [-0.86, -0.17]). Finally, they found that PCIT's effectiveness did not significantly differ with location (academic versus community settings), study design (experimental versus quasi-experimental trials), session length, or child problems (only disruptive behavior versus disruptive behavior and comorbid psychiatric problems [e.g., ASD, maltreatment]).

Consistent with these meta-analytic findings, PCIT's effects on reducing child disruptive behaviors are evident across settings, treatment populations, and methods of measurement (Lieneman et al., 2017; McNeil et al., 1991; Niec, 2018; Zisser & Eyberg, 2010). Indeed, PCIT has been shown to generalize across school and home settings (Boggs, 1990; Fowles et al., 2018; McNeil et al., 1991; Wallace et al., 2018), as well as to untreated siblings (Brestan et al.,

1997; Eyberg & Robinson, 1982). PCIT's effectiveness at reducing child conduct problems has further been demonstrated in diverse mental health settings, with studies examining PCIT in community mental health centers (e.g., Abrahamse et al., 2016; Bjørseth & Wichstrøm, 2016; Danko et al., 2016; Lanier et al., 2014; Lyon et al., 2010), university-based clinics (e.g., Timmer et al., 2010), community outreach organizations (e.g., Foley et al., 2016), child welfare agencies (e.g., Hakman et al., 2009; Lanier et al., 2014; Self-Brown et al., 2012), in-home settings (e.g., Galanter et al., 2012; Rait, 2012; Lanier et al., 2011; Ware et al., 2008), foster homes (e.g., Mersky et al., 2016), state correctional facilities (e.g., Scudder et al., 2014), and domestic violence shelters (e.g., Keeshin et al., 2015). Furthermore, a large body of literature indicates that PCIT can reduce disruptive behavior in children at-risk due to abuse and maltreatment (Chaffin et al., 2004; Galanter et al., 2012; Terao, 1999; Thomas & Zimmer-Gembeck, 2011; Thomas & Zimmer-Gembeck, 2012; Timmer et al., 2005) and/or developmental delays (Bagner & Eyberg, 2009; Bagner et al., 2010; Bertrand, 2009). In addition to clinically significant reductions in externalizing behaviors, children who complete PCIT demonstrate significantly fewer internalizing symptoms (e.g., anxiety and depression symptoms; Chase & Eyberg, 2008; Schuhmann et al., 1998) and significantly improved behavior regulation (Lieneman et al., 2020; Niec et al., 2016; Rothenberg et al., 2019; Schuhmann et al., 1998; Thomas et al., 2017; Thomas & Zimmer-Gembeck, 2012; see later section for a more detailed review of PCIT's examined benefits to child psychosocial competencies).

Consistent with PCIT's theoretical framework and the aforementioned meta-analyses, numerous studies demonstrate that PCIT not only significantly reduces child disruptive behavior, but also significantly benefits caregivers' own behaviors and well-being. Namely, ample evidence indicates that PCIT significantly increases caregivers' positive parenting practices (e.g., Eisenstadt et al., 1993; Eyberg et al., 1995; Eyberg & Robinson, 1982; Fowles et al., 2018; Hakman et al., 2009; Niec et al., 2016; Nixon et al., 2003; Shuhmann et al., 1998; Zimmer-Gembeck et al., 2019) and significantly decreases caregivers' negative parenting

practices (Budd et al., 2011; Danko et al., 2016; Lyon & Budd, 2010; Timmer et al., 2010; Zimmer-Gembeck et al., 2019). Relatedly, PCIT has been found repeatedly to reduce child abuse recidivism among physically abusive parents (Chaffin et al., 2004; Chaffin et al., 2011; Hakman et al., 2009). Research also shows that caregivers who complete PCIT exhibit significantly decreased stress (Eyberg et al., 2014; Hood & Eyberg, 2003; Niec et al., 2016; Shuhmann et al., 1998), reduced depressive symptoms (Gardner et al., 2010; Hood & Eyberg, 2003; Timmer et al., 2011), increased self-efficacy (Hood & Eyberg, 2003), and improved emotion regulation (Woodfield & Cartwright, 2020; Zimmer-Gembeck et al., 2019). Importantly, numerous studies have evinced the long-term maintenance of PCIT's effects on both children and their caregivers (e.g., Eyberg et al., 2001; Funderburk et al., 1998; Nixon, 2001; Nixon et al., 2003; Schuhmann et al., 1998)–up to 6 years that maintenance has been followed (Eyberg et al., 2001; Hood & Eyberg, 2003).

Unsurprisingly given these benefits, caregivers typically report high satisfaction with PCIT (Eisenstadt et al., 1993; Schuhmann et al., 1998). Quantitatively, PCIT has been shown to be broadly acceptable to caregivers receiving PCIT's standard protocol (e.g., Phillips et al., 2008) or one of its diagnostic adaptations (e.g., autism spectrum disorders [Zlomke et al., 2017], conduct disorder with callous-unemotional traits [Fleming & Kimonis., 2018]). Similarly, community parents given hypothetical scenarios involving PCIT and other potential interventions also have rated PCIT highly in terms of acceptability and perceived efficacy (e.g., Tiano et al., 2013). Qualitative studies of PCIT's perceptions also indicate its acceptability. Namely, Woodfield and Cartwright (2020) conducted semi-structured interviews with families who completed PCIT at a New Zealand clinic; results indicated that caregivers and their children held positive perceptions of PCIT as an effective treatment that improved caregivers' confidence, optimism, and parenting skills. Kohlhoff and colleagues' (2020) qualitative study found similarly positive caregiver perceptions in an Australian sample. In both studies, many caregivers mentioned the influential role of PCIT's live coaching, particularly in regards to supporting skill

acquisition, building confidence, emphasizing existing strengths, improving self-regulation in response to their children (Woodfield & Cartwright, 2020), and providing reassurance and comfort during treatment (Kohlhoff et al., 2020).

Finally, PCIT's clinically significant benefits and positive perceptions have been replicated across racially, ethnically, and internationally diverse populations (e.g., Bigfoot & Funderburk, 2011; Danko et al., 2016; Fernandez et al., 2011; Lanier et al., 2011; Matos et al., 2009; McCabe et al., 2012; McCabe & Yeh, 2009, Pearl et al., 2011). For example, PCIT has been successfully tailored for and implemented with Puerto Rican (Matos et al., 2009), Chinese (Leung et al., 2009), Australian (Thomas & Zimmer-Gembeck, 2011), African-American (Lyon & Budd, 2010), and Mexican-American families (McCabe & Yeh, 2009), as well as international settings such as the Netherlands (Abrahamse et al., 2016), Norway (Bjørseth & Wichstrøm, 2016), and Hong Kong (Leung et al., 2009), to name a few. For more information on PCIT's efficacy, adaptions, and related literature, see Niec (2018) and Lieneman and colleagues (2017) for reviews.

Although PCIT's ability to reduce negative child behaviors has been well-established over the past 50 years, research examining the degree to which PCIT improves positive child behaviors remains comparatively scarce (e.g., Lieneman et al., 2020; Niec et al., 2016; Rothenberg et al., 2019; Schuhmann et al., 1998; Thomas et al., 2017; Thomas & Zimmer-Gembeck, 2012). Moreover, much of this relatively limited research has been specific to PCIT's first phase, CDI (e.g., Bagner et al., 2021; Eisenstadt et al., 1993; Ginn et al., 2017; Hansen & Shillingsburg, 2016; Rothenberg et al., 2018; Tempel et al., 2013), with even fewer studies examining improvements in child positive behaviors during PCIT's second phase, PDI, and/or across both phases (e.g., Eisenstadt et al., 1993). This is perhaps both surprising and regrettable, as PCIT's protocol claims to reduce negative child behavior problems while also concurrently increasing child positive behaviors, particularly those related to psychosocial competencies (Eyberg & Funderburk, 2011).

Psychosocial Competencies: Developmental Cascades and Promotive Contexts

Child and adolescent psychosocial competencies (e.g., affect awareness and regulation, attention regulation, independence, prosocial behaviors, and compliance with caregivers) have been increasingly identified as protective factors related to positive developmental and clinical trajectories (Bowman, 2013; Briegel et al., 2018; Masten & Cicchetti, 2010; Seligman & Csikzentmihalyi, 2000; Tedeschi & Kilmer, 2005; Todd & Niec, 2022). Generally, these competencies first emerge in infancy (Dahl & Brownell, 2019) before expanding in purpose, functionality, and frequency during preschool years (e.g., prosociality in toddlerhood could manifest as comforting behaviors such as patting a peer on the back or hugging a parent; Baillargeon et al., 2007; Carter et al., 2003). Afterwards, these competencies typically increase further in frequency (Baillargeon et al., 2011), eventually growing into more complex techniques that utilize greater attentional, emotional, and social regulatory skills (e.g., listening to a friend share difficulties) through later childhood, adolescence, and adulthood (Baillargeon et al., 2011; Bornstein et al., 2010; Tomasello, 2014). When mastered, these psychosocial competencies typically persist (Baillargeon et al., 2007; Burt et al., 2008), and this mastery lays the foundation for developing psychosocial skills during concurrent and future periods of development (e.g., Masten & Coatsworth, 1998). For instance, development of concrete prosocial skills in toddlerhood (e.g., sharing toys) predicts the growth of more complex, abstract prosocial skills such as perspective taking and empathetic concern during middle childhood and adolescence (Pontoppidan et al., 2017; van der Graaff et al., 2018).

Although related to negative child behaviors (both externalizing and internalizing), psychosocial competencies are notably distinct and uniquely predict developmental outcomes, above and beyond negative child behaviors (Briegel et al., 2018; Carter et al., 2003; Eisenberg & Mussen, 1989; Masten & Cicchetti, 2010; Todd & Niec, 2022). Further, these prosocial competencies can interact longitudinally with behavioral and emotional problems to cause future developmental cascades (Cicchetti & Curtis, 2006; Masten & Cicchetti, 2010). First, more

advanced levels of psychosocial competencies such as prosociality not only predict more frequent prosocial behaviors in future developmental periods, but they also predict fewer problem behaviors during concurrent and future developmental periods. For instance, preschool-aged children who display more frequent prosocial behaviors (e.g., sharing) simultaneously exhibit fewer externalizing behaviors (e.g., noncompliance and aggression; Huber et al., 2019). Further, better social competence and attention regulation predict fewer caregiver-rated child difficulties in emotion regulation in later childhood (Burt et al., 2008; Kim & Cicchetti, 2010; Perren et al., 2007), and fewer or lower internalizing symptoms (e.g., depressive and anxious symptoms) in adolescence (Bornstein et al., 2010). In other words, high levels of psychosocial competencies in early childhood are related to positive developmental cascades that protect developing youth against negative developmental cascades.

Relatedly, low levels of psychosocial competencies (i.e., deficits) in early childhood can create negative developmental cascades. Indeed, just as early emotional and behavioral problems predict poorer long-term psychosocial competencies, early childhood deficits in psychosocial competencies uniquely predict—even after controlling for extant behavior problems—the emergence and/or maintenance of future behavior problems (Achenbach & Edelbrock, 1983; Carter, 2002; 2003; Cicchetti & Cohen, 1995; Eron & Huesmann, 1984; Keenan & Shaw, 1997; Mastern & Coatsworth, 1995; 1998). For example, children with deficits in prosociality are more likely to develop future conduct problems as well as deficits in other developmental tasks (see Briegel et al., 2018; Burt et al., 2008; Carter & Briggs-Gowan, 2006; Carter et al., 2003). Additionally, lower levels of specific psychosocial competencies (e.g., poor attention regulation, affect regulation, and early-childhood prosociality) significantly increase lasting risks for academic difficulties, peer rejection, and the development of psychopathology in adolescence and adulthood (e.g., Burt et al., 2008; Caprara et al., 2000; Kim & Cicchetti, 2010). Similarly, school-aged children who struggle with peer relations and forming friendships are more likely to show comorbid internalizing symptoms (i.e., isolation, anxiety, depression,

somatic complaints), as well as exhibit perseverant internalizing and externalizing symptoms which persist in adolescence, when compared to peers with more developed psychosocial competencies (Bornstein et al., 2010; Burt et al., 2008).

Given this long-term developmental salience, researchers have attempted to identify factors that promote and/or remediate child psychosocial competencies (Briegel et al., 2018; Masten & Coatsworth, 1998; Masten & Cicchetti, 2010; Todd & Niec, 2022). Although several factors have been noted across multiple bioecological systems (Bronfenbrenner, 2005), one of the most common, influential, proximal, and dynamic factors is a child's caregiving microsystem (Briegel et al., 2018; Luthar et al., 2000; Masten, 2001; Masten & Coatsworth, 1998; Perren et al., 2007). Indeed, caregiver-child relationships are a crucial context for the initial development and growth of early psychosocial competencies, as these skills are typically first modeled, guided, and actively reinforced by caregivers in early childhood (Dahl & Brownell, 2019).

As a consequence, psychosocial interventions that directly target caregiving (e.g., BPT) may hold particularly promise in not only reducing negative child behaviors but also promoting and/or remediating child psychosocial competences–and thus synergistically prevent negative developmental cascades while fostering positive ones (Briegel et al., 2018; Carter et al., 2003). This may especially be true for PCIT given its multiphasic, intensive coaching of caregiving (Briegel et al., 2018; Niec, 2018).

Psychosocial Competency Outcomes in PCIT

Yet, as noted above, most of PCIT's empirical literature has focused on its reduction of children's negative behaviors rather than its putative improvement of their positive behaviors (Briegel et al., 2018). However, the comparatively few studies that have empirically examined treatment-related changes in child psychosocial competencies do suggest that PCIT likely improves several domains of child competence, including compliance (e.g., Allen et al., 2022; Bagner & Eyberg, 2007; Bagner et al., 2010; Eisenstadt et al., 1993; Eyberg et al., 1995; Garcia et a., 2021; Masse et al., 2016; McNeil et al., 1991; Nixon et al., 2003; Querido, 2004;

Schuhmann et al, 1998; Thomas et al., 2017; Zlomke et al., 2017), emotion regulation (e.g., Lenze et al., 2011; Lieneman et al., 2020; Luby et al., 2012, 2018), social skills/prosociality (e.g., Eisenstadt et al., 1993; Ginn et al., 2017; Kimonis et al., 2019; Parladé et al., 2020), attention regulation (e.g., Tempel et al., 2013), language acquisition and vocalization (e.g., Bagner et al., 2016; Hansen & Shillingsburg, 2016), and self-esteem (e.g., Eisenstadt et al., 1993). Notably, most of these studies have typically assessed only one competency domain; moreover, they have varied significantly in assessment modality (e.g., caregiver-report, observational coding, biological indicators), timing (e.g., pre- to post-treatment versus pre- to post-CDI and/or PDI), PCIT format (i.e., standard or adapted protocols), and the developmental and/or diagnostic nature of treated youth (e.g., ASD, toddlers). Notwithstanding this diversity, compliance has been by far the most studied competency outcome in PCIT research.

Compliance. As mentioned above, compliance–particularly to parental figures–has been the most commonly studied psychosocial competency in PCIT outcome research, with results consistently demonstrating large pre- to post-treatment improvements (e.g., Allen et al., 2022; Bagner & Eyberg, 2007; Bagner et al., 2010; Eisenstadt et al., 1993; Eyberg et al., 1995; Garcia et a., 2021; Masse et al., 2016; McNeil et al., 1991; Nixon et al., 2003; Querido, 2004; Schumann et al, 1998; Zlomke et al., 2017). For example, Thomas and colleagues' (2017) previously described meta-analysis pooled results from five RCTs that examined pre- to post-changes in child compliance to parental commands (n = 124 child-caregiver dyads; i.e., Bagner & Eyberg, 2007; Bagner et al., 2010; Eyberg et al., 1995; Nixon et al., 2003; Querido, 2004); results indicated that compliance increased significantly more, pre- to post-treatment, for PCIT-treated children than it did for controls (d = 0.89, 95% CI [0.50, 1.28]). Other PCIT studies (experimental and otherwise) have reported similarly large pre- to post-treatment gains in child compliance to parental commands, regardless of whether PCIT is delivered in-person (e.g., Eisenstadt et al., 1993; McNeil et al., 1991; Schumann et al, 1998; ds = 1.72–1.80), via telehealth (Garcia et al., 2021), or to children with autism spectrum disorders (ASD; e.g., Allen

et al., 2022; Masse et al., 2016; Zlomke et al., 2017; *d*s = 0.98–1.87; c.f., Scudder et al., 2019; *d* = -0.52).

These convergent results are particularly noteworthy since *all* of these studies assessed child compliance using a standardized behavioral observation and coding system (i.e., DPICS [see prior description]). However, most of these studies only measured child compliance, preand post-treatment. Although this is consistent with PCIT's protocol, this has led to a relative lack of studies assessing PCIT's phase-specific effects on child compliance (i.e., unique impact of CDI versus PDI; c.f., Allen et al., 2022; Eisenstadt et al., 1993). One notable exception was Eisenstadt and colleagues' (1993) study, which examined order effects for PCIT's phases; i.e., participating families (N = 24) were randomly assigned to receive either CDI followed by PDI (CDI-First) or PDI followed by CDI (PDI-First). Due to this design, the authors were able to compare phase-specific effects on a number of treatment-relevant outcomes, including child compliance to caregiver commands (as measured by the DPICS). Consistent with PDI's rationale and study hypotheses, PDI significantly improved child compliance to caregivers (d = 1.38), particularly when compared to CDI (d = 0.08, phase-specific comparison: d = 0.63, p = .01)–although the sequencing of phases did not significantly impact their cumulative effects on child compliance (d = 0.04, p = .85).

Similarly, Allen and colleagues (2022) examined PCIT's phase-specific effects on child compliance, but with an RCT involving 55 children with ASD. Compared to children in the waitlist condition (n = 25), PCIT-treated children (n = 30) had significant, large pre- to post-treatment improvements in child compliance, as measured by the DPICS during both parent-led play (d = 1.87, p < .001) and clean-up scenarios (d = 0.98, p = .005). However, the authors also assessed child compliance at mid-treatment (i.e., between CDI and PDI), allowing for phase-specific comparisons. Such analyses indicated that changes in child compliance significantly varied by treatment phase for both parent-led play (PLP; $\eta_p^2 = .47$, p < .001) and clean-up situations (CU; $\eta_p^2 = .30$, p = .001). Specifically–and consistent with Eisenstadt et al.'s (1993)
findings–child compliance did not significantly change during CDI (i.e., pre- to mid-treatment) for either PLP (34% to 33%) and CU (47% to 39%). In contrast, child compliance significantly improved during PDI (i.e., mid- to post-treatment) for both PLP (33% to 73%, p < .001) and CU activities (39% to 73%, p = .003).

Overall, these studies' results suggest that PCIT is linked to large gains in child compliance–and these improvements occur primarily during PDI. Notwithstanding this convergence of findings, this research has a few notable limitations. Firstly, only the above two studies (i.e., Allen et al., 2020; Eisenstadt et al., 1993) assessed CDI-related changes in child compliance. Further research should aim to replicate these studies by assessing child compliance at pre-, mid- and post-treatment. Secondly, the above studies only assessed child compliance using clinician-coded behavioral observations of standardized play scenarios. Although such observations are the gold standard, they do not indicate the degree to which caregivers (versus clinicians) perceive changes in child compliance within and across PCIT's phases (Briegel et al., 2018). Thirdly, these studies only assessed child compliance within a clinic setting, and only with commands related to play and clean-up of toys. Consequently, it remains relatively unknown how PCIT's phases affect child compliance to broader arrays of caregiver commands and contexts outside of a clinic setting and/or play (e.g., coming to the table when called, eating presented foods, brushing teeth, getting dressed).

One potential way to address these issues is to measure child compliance via caregiverreports. This could not only provide multimodal validation of PCIT's impact on child compliance, but also allow pragmatic assessment of changes in child compliance across more diverse contexts and caregiver commands. Such methods also might strengthen confidence as to PCIT's phase-specific effects on other child psychosocial competencies, particularly those that have been comparatively less-studied, such as emotion regulation.

Affect/Emotion regulation. Generally posited to involve several executive functioning skills and cognitive processes related to goal-oriented emotional behavior (e.g., behavioral

inhibition, attentional flexibility; Eisenberg et al., 2004; Gratz & Roemer, 2004), emotion regulation is multifaceted, but typically viewed as having two main components: (1) emotional negativity/liability and (2) adaptive regulatory abilities (e.g., affect identification, empathy, positive affect expression; Lieneman et al., 2020; Rothenberg et al., 2019; Shields & Cicchetti, 1997). The former reflects a transdiagnostic process underlying many dysfunctions and disorders, including disruptive behavior problems (Aldao, 2016; Gilliom et al., 2002; Hofmann et al., 2012; Trentacosta & Shaw, 2009). In contrast, the latter is linked to a wide variety of psychosocial competencies such as positive well-being (e.g., life satisfaction, mood, affect; Haga et al., 2009), social functioning (Eisenberg et al., 2000; Lopes et al., 2005), sympathy/empathy (Eisenberg et al., 2000), and as a protective factor against the development of behavior problems (Cole et al., 1994). These results have also been found in physiological studies of emotion regulation, linking cardiac vagal regulation (as measured via respiratory sinus arrhythmia [RSA]) with improved self-regulation and active coping skills, sustained attention, social competence, and fewer behavior problems (Calkins, 1997; Calkins & Dedmon, 2000; Calkins & Keane, 2004; Calkins et al., 2007; DeGangi et al., 1991; El-Sheikh & Whitson, 2006; Graziano et al., 2007; Huffman et al., 1998; Porges, 1991; 1995; 2001; Porges et al., 1996; Propper & Moore, 2006; Suess et al., 1994; Wilson & Gottman, 1996).

Consequently, emotion regulation is a salient putative target for manifold clinical interventions, including PCIT (Eyberg & Funderburk, 2011). However, few studies have empirically examined if, how, and/or when emotion regulation improves within the context of PCIT (Bagner et al., 2012; Graziano et al., 2012; Lieneman et al., 2020; Lenze et al., 2011; Luby et al., 2012; Rodríguez et al., 2014; Rothenberg et al., 2019). Of those that have, most have either assessed pre- to post-treatment *decreases* in emotional negativity/lability (e.g., "argues when denied own way", "is easily upset", "overreacts to small problems"; i.e., Chronis-Tuscano et al., 2016; Lieneman et al., 2020; Luby et al., 2012; 2018; Rothenberg et al., 2019; ds = -1.93 to -0.52) or how children's emotion regulation predicts or moderates PCIT-related

reductions in disruptive behavior (i.e., Bagner et al., 2012; Chronis-Tuscano et al., 2016; Rodríguez et al., 2014). Comparatively fewer studies have explicitly assessed PCIT-related changes in treated children's *positive* emotion regulation strategies or skills (e.g., empathy, expression of positive emotions, emotion identification; i.e., Lenze et al., 2011; Lieneman et al., 2020; Luby et al., 2012, 2018), and only two known studies have done so within the context of standard PCIT (i.e., Graziano et al., 2012; Lieneman et al., 2020) versus with PCIT adaptations.

In regards to the latter, PCIT-related changes in child emotion regulation were first studied with PCIT-Emotion Development (PCIT-ED; Lenze et al., 2011; Luby et al., 2008), an emotion-enhanced expansion of PCIT targeting preschool-aged children with depression. PCIT-ED condenses PCIT's two standard treatment phases into 4 sessions each, followed by a 6-session PCIT-ED module; wherein, therapists coach caregivers to recognize emotions in themselves and their children, model adaptive emotion regulation strategies, and reinforce emotion regulation-related components of CDI and PDI (e.g., providing labeled praises for staying calm, reflecting verbal labels of expressed emotions; Lenze et al., 2011). In an initial PCIT-ED pilot study, emotion identification and regulation (measured via the performance-based Penn Emotion Differentiation Test [KIDSEDF]; Gur et al., 2001, 2010) improved for five of the six children ages 3–5 with depression, although these gains were nonsignificant at the overall group level (p = .19), likely due to low power (Lenze et al., 2011). Indeed, later PCIT-ED studies with larger samples have consistently showed significant improvements in children's negative and positive emotion regulation.

First, Luby et al. (2012) conducted a RCT with 54 children ages 3–7 with major depression disorder who were randomly assigned to PCIT-ED (n = 25) or an active control (n = 29). Results indicated medium pre- to post-PCT-ED improvements in children's objective emotion identification and regulation (per the KIDSEDF; d = 0.44, p < .01) and caregiver-reported adaptive emotion regulation and negativity/lability (per the ERC, ds = 0.53 and -0.60, respectively, p < .01). In contrast, emotion regulation did not significantly change for children in

the active control, such that affect identification (per KIDSEDF scores) was significantly better for PCIT-ED-treated children compared to those in the control group (d = 0.83, p = .002). Second, Luby et al. (2018) replicated the above findings with a larger RCT of 229 children ages 3.0–6 years and 11 months with major depressive disorder (PCIT-ED: n = 115; WL: n = 114). Namely, children treated with PCIT-ED, compared to the wait-list control, had significantly better emotion regulation, post-treatment (per ERC scores), for both negativity/lability (d = -1.21) and adaptive emotion regulation (d = 0.69).

Notwithstanding the above findings, such studies did not demonstrate the degree to which PCIT's standard protocol led to improvements in adaptive emotion regulation, particularly for children without depression. Rather, Graziano and colleagues (2012) were the first to examine changes in emotion regulation during standard PCIT, as well as the first to do so using a biological marker of emotion regulation (specifically RSA suppression), which is thought to facilitate one's ability to cope with challenging states through the mediation of metabolic outputs via heart rate increases; Porges et al., 1996; Porges, 2002). For this study, Graziano and colleagues (2012) examined 28 children (M_{age} = 37.8 months, SD_{age} = 13.3; 71% boys; 82% White, 21% LatinX, 10% Biracial) who were born premature (i.e., < 37-week gestation) and presented with elevated disruptive behavior problems. They assessed pre- and post-treatment levels of caregivers' CDI Do and Don't Skills, baseline child RSA, and RSA change (i.e., suppression; baseline RSA – challenge RSA) to the DPICS' clean-up situation. Vagal tone was derived from electrocardiogram (ECG) signals from three electrodes placed on the child's chest and abdomen, and these signals were converted to RSA from a time-series analysis of R-R intervals from these ECG recordings. After controlling for pre-treatment RSA and caregiver Do and Don't Skills, pre- to post-treatment improvements in caregiver Do Skills yielded large pre- to post-treatment gains in child emotion regulation (as measured by RSA suppression; d = 0.88). While this displayed evidence for PCIT's effect on children's physiological regulation, this study did not assess phase-specific effects of CDI and PDI on children's emotion regulation.

Fortunately, Lieneman and colleagues (2020) examined standard PCIT's phase-specific effects on emotion regulation in 66 children ages 2–7 (M_{age} = 3.8; SD_{age} = 1.1; 69.7% male; 57.6% LatinX) and their caregivers (M_{age} = 34.8; SD_{age} = 8.6; 83.3% mothers; 63.6% LatinX) who reported child disruptive behavior problems. Participants were recruited from Riverside University Health System—Behavioral Health (RUHS-BH) Preschool 0–5 programs, including Set-4-School Programs for Preschoolers (ages 0–5) and the Mobile Prevention and Early Intervention (MPEI) Services in Riverside, California. Procedurally, caregivers were randomly assigned to receive either standard PCIT augmented with either inexpensive tangible incentives like clothing (n = 41) or standard PCIT with no incentives (n = 25). Among other study measures, caregivers reported on their PCIT-treated child's emotion regulation (i.e., via the Emotion Regulation Checklist [ERC]; Shields & Cicchetti, 1997), including the ERC's Emotion Regulation Subscale, which assesses adaptive emotional understanding and empathy (e.g., "Is empathetic towards others", "Shows concern when others are upset or distressed"). Overall, caregiver-reports of adaptive child emotion regulation increased, pre- (M = 24.6; SD = 3.3) to post-treatment (M = 26.6; SD = 3.0), to a medium degree (d = 0.65)-although these gains were only statistically significant (and large) for those receiving unincentivized PCIT (η_p^2 = .38, d = 1.18, p < .001). Furthermore, phase-specific analyses indicated that children's emotion regulation did not significantly change during CDI (d = 0.17), but rather significantly increased during PDI (d = 1.12),

Collectively, these studies suggest that PCIT and/or its adaptations can significantly improve children's emotion regulation, including both (1) reductions in emotion negativity or dysfunction (i.e., Chronis-Tuscano et al., 2016; Lieneman et al., 2020; Luby et al., 2012; 2018; Rothenberg et al., 2019; ds = -1.93 to -0.52) and (2) increases in adaptive emotion regulation (i.e., Lenze et al., 2011; Lieneman et al., 2020; Luby et al., 2012; 2018). Nevertheless, more research is needed to replicate these findings, particularly those pertaining to gains in adaptive emotional competencies with diagnostically typical PCIT cases treated with its standard

protocol. Furthermore, research should re-examine PCIT's phase-specific contributions to children's affect/emotion regulation, since only one known study has done this to date. Relatedly, research is needed to better understand how these affective improvements compare to PCIT-related gains in children's other interpersonally salient competencies.

Prosociality/Social skills. Consistent with the above literature, growing research suggests that PCIT may also improve children's prosociality and requisite basal social skills (e.g., empathy, social awareness, proximity/affection towards caregivers; Eisenstadt et al., 1993; Ginn et al., 2017; Kimonis et al., 2019; Parladé et al., 2020). As commonly defined, prosociality refers to behaviors intended to benefit others, including informing (i.e., providing someone with needed information), comforting (i.e., decreasing another's distress; e.g., hugging a crying peer), sharing (i.e., surrendering a resource to someone else), and helping (i.e., recognizing others' goals and working to see those goals achieved; e.g., holding the door open for someone whose hands are full; Jensen, 2016). Prosociality is particularly salient to clinical study, as reductions in problematic behaviors do not always indicate a parallel increase in prosociality (Pemberton et al., 2013), and because prosociality can additionally serve a compensatory or protective role against numerous negative outcomes and related developmental cascades (e.g., aggression, delinquency, peer relational victimization, loneliness, academic achievement; Grieze & Buhs, 2014; Holmes et al., 2015; Kerr et al., 1997; Vitaro et al., 2005). However, similar to the prior psychosocial competencies discussed above, direct measurements of children's prosociality and/or related or requisite social skills during treatment remain scarce, particularly in the context of PCIT.

Indeed, only one known study has directly assessed changes in prosociality during PCIT. Specifically, Pemberton and colleagues (2013) utilized time-series analysis to examine differential reinforcement as a mechanism of change in PCIT for three families with children ages 5–8 years with clinically significant disruptive behavior problems. The authors hypothesized that parents' contingent skill use would predict subsequent child prosocial

behavior (as measured by DPICS codes), which was fully and partially confirmed for two of the three families. Namely, caregivers' strategic ignoring of child misbehavior significantly elicited children's prosocial behavior within 1–2 minutes of child-led play (ps = .007-.06). However, observed prosocial child behavior did not significantly change across CDI sessions for any of the three families, possibly because all three children began with high pre-treatment levels of prosociality (as assessed by DPICS coding).

Although no other known study has directly assessed changes in child prosociality during PCIT, several other studies have examined pre- to post-PCIT changes in prosocialityrequisite social skills, including social awareness, empathy, and proximity, with larger clinical samples (e.g., Eisenstadt et al., 1993; Ginn et al., 2017; Kimonis et al., 2019; Parladé et al., 2020). For example, a child must first be socially aware of others' feelings, wants, needs, and/or goals in order to prosocially ameliorate another's distress, share a desired resource, or help peers with their goals. Similarly, empathy is not typically considered a prosocial skill in itself (Jensen, 2016), but the subsequent action a person takes after the emotion has the potential to be. Specifically, empathy has been posited as necessary for adaptive guilt—that is, guilt that motivates an individual to take actions that mitigate/inhibit harm to another and to approach reparative behaviors (Caprara et al., 2001; Tilghman-Osborne et al., 2010). Indeed, empathy and adaptive guilt have been found as strong predictors for children's prosociality to peers, with adaptive guilt additionally being associated with self-regulation related to modulating impulse and applying attention and effort (Roberts et al., 2014). Consequently, PCIT may improve children's prosocial behaviors by increasing social awareness, empathy, and other basal social skills.

Social awareness. Regarding PCIT's effect on social awareness, extant research has focused on children with ASD (e.g., Ginn et al., 2017; Parladé et al., 2020). Namely, Ginn and colleagues (2017) conducted a RCT with 39 children ages 3.0-7.1 years with ASD who were randomly assigned to receive eight sessions of CDI (n = 19) or a wait-list condition (n = 20).

Children's social responsiveness and awareness were measured by the Social Responsiveness Scale (SRS-2; Constantino & Gruber, 2012), a 65-item caregiver-rating scale (and subordinate Social Awareness subscale) of children's social functioning as they occur in natural social settings (e.g., interactions with peers or caregivers). Results indicated that social awareness significantly improved for youth treated with CDI compared to those in the wait-list condition, to a large degree (d = 1.03).

Similar gains in social awareness were found by Parladé and colleagues (2020) with a PCIT-treated sample of 16 children ages 3–7 years with ASD. Specifically, children's social awareness, per caregiver-report on the SRS, significantly improved, pre- to post-treatment, to a medium-to-large degree (d = 0.73, p = .02). These children also experienced large, significant pre- to post-treatment gains in their social skills (d = 0.86), as measured by caregiver-report on the Behavior Assessment System for Children (BASC-2; Reynolds & Kamphaus, 2004). Notably, this study also included 16 PCIT-treated children without ASD, but no data were presented on their pre- to post-treatment changes in social awareness or other adaptive social skills. Thus, more research should be done involving children without ASD to see if or to what degree PCIT's benefits to social awareness–and other skills such as empathy–replicate.

Empathy. Similar to social awareness research with ASD-specific groups, much of the known research on PCIT's effects on empathy has been conducted with specific diagnoses (i.e., depression, conduct disorder with callous-unemotional traits) and related protocol adaptations (e.g., Kimonis et al., 2019; Luby et al., 2018). First, Luby and colleagues (2018) compared changes in reparative guilt in children ages 3–6 years and 11 months with clinical depression who were randomly assigned to PCIT-ED (n = 115) or a wait-list condition (n = 114). Both conditions lasted 18 weeks, with results showing significantly better improvements in guilt reparation (measured via caregiver-report on the My Child questionnaire; Ferguson et al., 1996) for children treated with PCIT-ED versus those in the wait-list condition (d = 0.70, p < .001).

Another adaption that targets child empathy is PCIT for callous-unemotional traits (PCIT-CU; Kimonis et al., 2019). PCIT-CU differs from standard PCIT in three key ways: it (1) explicitly coaches caregivers to use warm, emotionally responsive parenting strategies in CDI (e.g., verbal and physical expressions of warmth), (2) emphasizes rewards as a means of achieving discipline by systematically substituting punishment-based discipline (i.e., time-out) with rewardbased techniques (i.e., an individualized token economy) in PDI, and (3) provides a novel module called Coaching and Rewarding Emotional Skills (CARES) to address emotional deficits in children with CU traits. In their open pilot trial of PCIT-CU, Kimonis and colleagues (2019) assessed 23 children ages 2–6 years (M_{age} = 4.5; SD_{age} = 0.9; 87% boys; 91.3% White) with elevated conduct problems and CU traits. Families received the two phases of PCIT, immediately followed by the CARES module, which targets children's insensitivity to distress cues by (a) improving emotion recognition by enhancing attention to important facial cues indicative of distress (e.g., micro-expressions), (b) improving emotional understanding by identifying anger- and frustration-triggering situations for the child and linking context to emotional expression, (c) positively reinforcing empathetic and prosocial behaviors via caregivers' modeling, roleplay, etc., and (d) increasing frustration tolerance through caregivers' skill use (e.g., modeling, roleplay) to decrease children's aggressive behavior.

Given this greater focus on prosocial development, PCIT-CU's developers measured treatment-related changes in youth's empathy via the Griffith Empathy Measure (GEM; Dadds et al., 2008), a 23-item caregiver-report of children's empathy, including affective (e.g., *Seeing another child sad makes my child feel sad*) and cognitive components (e.g., *My child has trouble understanding other people's feelings*). The presence of empathy is better captured by the affective component, which involves positively stated words (i.e., *can*, *does*). Results indicated significant small-to-medium increases in affective empathy, pre- to post-PCIT-CU (d = 0.47, p = .01). Moreover, phase-specific results indicated that CDI and PDI each had a small, but significant individual effect on affective empathy (ds = 0.28 and 0.40, respectively); whereas, the

CARES module had a trivial effect (d = 0.12). Importantly, the aforementioned pre- to posttreatment gains in affective empathy were significantly sustained if not further improved at a 3month follow-up (d = 0.56). Overall, these results suggest that PCIT–or at least some of its adaptations–may improve empathy in youth, although additional research is needed to know if and to what extent such gains occur with typical PCIT clients (i.e., youth with disruptive behavior but not necessarily conduct disorder and/or depression) receiving PCIT's standard protocol.

Proximity. Lastly, treatment-related changes in children's proximity to caregivers have been researched in the context of standard PCIT. Specifically, in Eisenstadt and colleagues' (1993) previously mentioned, phase-specific analysis of standard PCIT, children's proximity/affection towards their caregivers was assessed via observational coding. Specifically, proximity was coded during DPICS-standardized child-led play observations at four timepoints (i.e., pre-, mid-, and post-treatment and at a 6-week follow-up). For every 5-second interval in a 10-minute CDI observation, coders assessed proximity (i.e., distance between the caregiver's and child's torsos) using a 4-point scale (0 = 1 foot or less, 3 = 6 feet or more). Regardless of which phase was implemented first (i.e., CDI or PDI), children's proximity improved (i.e., grew closer) pre- to mid-treatment to a small but statistically non-significant degree (p = 0.36), and these gains continued to improve as children completed both phases, such that pre- to post-treatment gains in proximity were medium-to-large and statistically significant (d = 0.74, p = .006).

Overall, the aforementioned research provide evidence that both standard and adapted PCIT may help improve children's prosociality and related social skills, such as social awareness, empathy, proximity/affection to caregivers. However, more research is needed in this area, particularly related to the full standard protocol and its phase-specific effects–and specifically with neurotypical youth. Relatedly, this literature could be strengthened by examining the degree to which PCIT with these youth lead to not only gains in social competencies, but to concurrent improvements in other domains like attention regulation.

Attention regulation. Behavior descriptions are one CDI skill posited to not only enhance caregiver-child interactions but also increase children's attention regulation (Eyberg, 1988, 1999; Eyberg & Funderburk, 2011; Herschell et al., 2002). However, only one known study has been conducted to concretely confirm this claim. Namely, Tempel and colleagues (2013) conducted a PCIT-based experiment with 30 children ages 3-5 ($M_{age} = 4.3$ years; 92.3% White; 53.8% boys; 96.2% without an ADHD diagnosis) who were enrolled in Head Start. Procedurally, caregivers were asked to repeat interviewer-provided speech while simultaneously completing a coloring/drawing task with their child. Families were randomly assigned to one of five intervention conditions (i.e., nonverbal attention, questions, behavior descriptions, reflections, and combined CDI skills). Children's attention problems were measured via caregiver-report on the Connors' Parent Rating Scale-Revised Scale (Conners et al., 1998); whereas, children's on-task behavior was expert-coded via the Revised Edition of the School Observation Coding System (REDSOCS; Jacobs et al., 2000) which determined the percentage of on-task behavior in each condition during the child's play. Specifically, on-task behavior was computed by dividing the frequency of a child's on-task behavior (for each intervention condition) by the total number of 10-second intervals that were observed, making for thirty 10-second intervals within a 5-minute child-led play observation period.

Results demonstrated that children exhibited significantly more on-task behavior when caregivers utilized combined versus any singular CDI skill (i.e.., reflections, proximity, questions) with the exception of behavioral descriptions, which did not significantly differ from combined CDI skill use (d = 0.05, p = .79). Indeed, behavioral descriptions produced more on-task child behavior than any single skills, including questions (d = 0.95, p < .001), reflections (d = 0.36, p = 0.12) and nonverbal attention (d = 0.23, p = 0.26). Collectively, these findings confirmed the theoretical basis for behavioral descriptions keeping children on-task and teaching attention regulation, specifically greater sustained attention (e.g., Eyberg 1988, 1999; Eyberg & Funderburk, 2011; Herschell et al., 2002). However, being the only known study focusing on this

psychosocial competency (much like the limited literature examining prior psychosocial domains), more research is necessary to examine to what extent children's attention regulation shifts and/or improves not only in CDI but in PDI and, overall, during standard PCIT treatment.

Study Aims and Hypotheses

While the previously mentioned studies have led to promising results, few have examined standard PCIT's influence on psychosocial competencies like emotion/affect regulation (i.e., Graziano et al., 2012; Lieneman et al., 2020), attention regulation (i.e., Tempel et al., 2013), and prosociality (i.e., Pemberton et al., 2013). Even fewer have involved a midtreatment timepoint to investigate PCIT's phase-specific contributions to psychosocial competencies, even for otherwise well-studied competencies like compliance (i.e., Allen et al., 2020; Eisenstadt et al., 1993). Considering the empirical findings mentioned above and their need for further exploration or replication, the current study aimed to examine if and to what extent multiple psychosocial competencies (i.e., compliance, prosociality, attention regulation) changed in the context of standard PCIT with typical PCIT clients (i.e., mostly neurotypical children ages 2.5–6 years and 11 months with clinically elevated disruptive behavior problems). Because much of the literature assesses improvement through the *reduction* of misbehavior instead of the explicit growth of positive behaviors, this study simultaneously assessed caregiver-reports of child disruptive behavior (via the ECBI) and positive behavior (via the Psychosocial Inventory for Children and Adolescents; PSICA; see methodology). This allowed for investigation into the standard PCIT protocol's effect on psychosocial domains while examining the relationship between positive and disruptive child behavior throughout treatment.

To accomplish this, archival PCIT data were sampled at three different time points (i.e., pre-, mid- [post-CDI], and post-treatment [post-PDI]) to ascertain phase-specific contributions, as well as the overall contribution of PCIT to the aforementioned domains (i.e., pre- to post-treatment). Expected results would significantly enhance the PCIT literature, particularly as PCIT claims to increase positive child behaviors with relatively scant research confirming

explicit, phase-specific growth in these domains, particularly with the standard protocol and/or with typical client samples (Briegel et al., 2018).

Pursuant to these aims, the following hypotheses were tested by the current study:

- *H*₁: Children's disruptive behavior problems will negatively and significantly correlate with their overall psychosocial competence across treatment, and specifically at pre-treatment (*H*_{1a}), mid-treatment (*H*_{1b}), and post-treatment (*H*_{1c}),
- *H*₂: Children's disruptive behavior problems will significantly decrease during PCIT (i.e., pre- to post-treatment), and during each of its standard phases, such that:
 - *H_{2a}:* Child disruptive behavior problems will significantly decrease during CDI (i.e., pre- to mid-treatment), and
 - *H*_{2b}: Child disruptive behavior problems will significantly decrease during PDI (i.e., mid- to post-treatment).
- *H*₃: Children's overall psychosocial competence as well as specific competencies (i.e., compliance to caregivers, prosociality, attention regulation) will significantly increase during PCIT (i.e., pre- to post-treatment), as its standard phases, such that:
 - *H*_{3a}: Overall and domain-specific psychosocial competencies will significantly increase during CDI (i.e., pre- to mid-treatment), and
 - *H*_{3b}: Overall and domain-specific psychosocial competencies will significantly increase during PDI (i.e., mid- to post-treatment).
- *H*₄: Pre- to post-treatment, the percentage of children with clinically significant deficits in psychosocial competence will significantly decrease.

Chapter II: Methods

Participants

To test the above hypotheses, the current study used de-identified archival data from a sample consisting of 29 caregiver-child dyads who presented for treatment of child disruptive behavior disorders at the Idaho State University Psychology Clinic, all of whom received either PCIT's standard protocol or an age-adaption protocol for middle childhood (i.e., PCIT-MC; Peer et al., 2019). The majority of caregivers in this sample were mothers (82%), while treated children were predominately White (82%) boys (76%) with a mean age of 6.6 years (SD = 2.4), though 10% of the sample's children were identified as Latinx.

Due to this study's aim to assess PCIT's general capacity to improve child psychosocial competencies, children were not excluded for age (i.e., children older than the standard protocol's 6 years and 11 months; n = 11); or for any comorbid externalizing, internalizing, or developmental conditions (e.g., intellectual impairment/disability, ASD; n = 3); so long as the primary concern for treatment was child disruptive behavior problems (which were all of the archival cases). For cases with multiple participating caregivers (n = 25) who completed study measures at all three timepoints (n = 14; see Measures and Procedures), only one caregiver's data were used to ensure independence of data, given the used analyses' statistical assumptions (see Analytic Plan). Specifically, data were taken from the reported primary caregiver; though for cases with no clear primary versus secondary caregiver (n = 6), one caregiver's data were randomly selected for that case via a true random number service (www.random.org).

Measures

Eyberg Child Behavior Inventory (ECBI)

The ECBI (Eyberg & Pincus, 1999) is a 36-item, standardized caregiver-report measure of conduct problems in children ages 2–16 years. Like the PSICA, the ECBI's two scales have caregivers report on child behavior during the past week. The first scale, Intensity, measures caregiver-reported frequency of item-specific conduct behaviors on a 7-point Likert scale (1 = *Never*, 7 = *Always*). These are summed to provide the overall Intensity scale [IS] score, which can range from 36 to 252. The second scale, Problem, assesses the extent to which these child behaviors are problematic to caregivers, by asking caregivers to circle *Yes* (1) or *No* (0) in response to the question "Is this behavior a problem for you?" The total Problem scale [PS] score (ranging 0–36) is calculated by summing responses. Both ECBI scales have clinical cutoff scores. Specifically, a raw score above 132 on the IS represents clinically significant levels of child disruptive behavior; whereas, a raw score of 13 or above indicates clinically significant concerns on the PS regarding said disruptive behavior.

Previous research with the ECBI has evidenced it to have excellent internal consistency (IS: α = .95, PS: α = .93; Eyberg & Pincus, 1999), strong test-retest reliability (IS: r = .75, PS: r = .75; Funderburk et al., 2003), convergent construct and criterion validity with other measures of child conduct problems (Abrahamse et al., 2015; Axberg et al., 2008; Gross et al., 2007), and excellent known-groups validity (i.e., differentiating between children with and without clinically significant externalizing problems; Abrahamse et al., 2015; Eyberg & Ross, 1978; Robinson et al., 1980; Weis et al., 2005). Specifically, Rich and Eyberg (2001) found the ECBI's overall classification rate to be .91, with a specificity of .87, a sensitivity of .96, a negative predictive power of .96, and a positive predictive power of .88. Notably, the ECBI has been standardized and utilized across multiple countries (e.g., China, Norway, Japan), in multiple languages (e.g., Spanish, Dutch, Swedish, Norwegian; Abrahamse et al., 2015; Axburg et al., 2007; García-Tornel Florensa et al., 1998; Reedtz et al., 2008) and with ethnoracially diverse samples (e.g., African American, Latinx, Korean, Filipino; Abrahamse et al., 2015; Coffery et al., 2015; Gross et al., 2007; Rhee & Rhee, 2015). With the current sample, ECBI intensity scale scores had good-to-excellent internal consistency at pre-, mid-, and post-treatment (α s = .89, .95, and .89, respectively).

Prosocial Strengths Inventory for Children and Adolescence (PSICA)

The PSICA (Briegel et al., 2018; see Appendix) is a 36-item, standardized caregiverreport of multidimensional psychosocial competence in children ages 2–16 years. The measure has two separate scales, both focused on positive child behaviors occurring in the past week. The first scale, Frequency, asks caregivers to rate how frequently their child engaged in each item's listed behavior using a 7-point Likert scale (1 = *Never*, 7 = *Always*). Responses are summed to provide an overall Frequency scale score that can range from 36 to 252 (with scores below 170 indicating clinically significant deficits in overall psychosocial competence, per empirically derived cutoff scores; Korell & Peer, 2022). This scale is composed of three subscales: Prosociality (e.g., *Shares*), Attention Regulation (e.g., *Can concentrate on one thing*), and Compliance (e.g., *Obeys house rules*). For each item, caregivers also complete the second scale, Satisfaction, in which caregivers circle Yes (1) or *No* (0) in response to the question "Are you satisfied with this behavior in your child?" Responses are summed to provide an overall Satisfaction scale score, which can range from 0 to 36 (with scores below 21 indicating clinically significant deficits, per empirically derived cutoff scores; Korell & Peer, 2022).

Past studies affirm the PSICA's psychometrics with both community and PCIT-referred youth (i.e., Dell'armi & Niec, 2017; Hynes et al., 2022; Korell & Peer, 2021; Niec et al., 2018; Todd & Niec, 2022). These studies have consistently demonstrated good-to-excellent internal consistency across the PSICA's scales (Satisfaction: *KR-20*s = .81–.95, Frequency: α s = .93– .97) and subscales (α s = .78–.92; Dell'armi & Niec, 2017; Niec et al., 2018; Korell & Peer, 2021; Todd & Niec, 2022), convergent construct validity (i.e., |*r*|s = .21–81; Dell'armi & Niec, 2017; Niec et al., 2018; Todd & Niec, 2022), concurrent criterion validity with other prosociality (*r* = .32–.54; Dell'armi & Niec, 2017; Niec et al., 2018) and affect regulation measures (*r* = .77; see Briegel et al., 2018). Further, multiple studies have consistently supported the PSICA's structural validity, specifically its 3-factor structure (i.e., Prosociality, Compliance, and Attention

Regulation; Dell'armi & Niec, 2017; Hynes et al., 2022; Niec et al., 2018). Moreover, the PSICA's psychometrics have been consistent across the PSICA's original English and translated French versions and related cross-cultural samples: i.e., French (n = 258; Dell'armi & Niec, 2017) and U.S. English-speaking community-based samples (ns = 314–865; Hynes et al., 2022; Niec et al., 2018). Additionally, the PSICA Frequency and Satisfaction scales had good and adequate 7–14-day test-rest reliability (ICCs = .87 and .71, respectively) with a community sample of 47 caregivers of children ages 2–7 (Todd & Niec, 2022). Finally, prior research by Korell and Peer (2022) evinced the PSICA's known-groups validity, as its scales excellently differentiated PCIT-referred (n = 27) from non-referred community children (n = 625; AUCs = .90–.93, sensitivity = .78–.89, specificity = .84–.90), similar to its subscales (AUCs = .86–.90, sensitivity = .85–.89, specificity = .76–.79).

With the current sample, the internal consistency of PSICA Frequency scale scores were good at pre-treatment (α = .84), excellent at mid-treatment (α = .93), and good at post-treatment (α = .84). For the PSICA's three Frequency subscales, Prosociality's internal consistency was adequate at pre-treatment (α = .70) and good at both mid- and post-treatment (α s = .84 and .83, respectively). Compliance's internal consistency, in turn, was lower but still acceptable at pre-and post-treatment (α s = .67 and .69; Taber, 2018), even as it was excellent at mid-treatment (α = .91). Finally, Attention Regulation had good internal consistency at pre-, mid- and post-treatment (α s = .85, .86, and .86, respectively).

Procedures

The archival data for this study involved caregiver-child dyads who received PCIT at the ISU Psychology Clinic from graduate students. All graduate clinicians were enrolled in ISU's clinical psychology doctoral program and paired on a co-therapy model matching less-experienced therapists with advanced therapists. Congruent with PCIT's (2020) training standards, these clinicians all received 40+ hours of didactic training in PCIT, met CDI mastery during a standardized child-led-play observation, achieved 80+% agreement on the DPICS with

expert-coded CDI and PDI criterion scenarios, 90+% fidelity during assessed CDI and PDI Teach sessions (per PCIT's protocol's fidelity checklists; Eyberg & Funderburk, 2011), and received weekly in-session and out-of-session supervision from a certified PCIT therapist, trainer, and clinical psychologist.

Consistent with PCIT's standard protocol (Eyberg & Funderburk, 2011), treatmentparticipating caregivers completed the ECBI at each session. Apart from other protocolprescribed assessments (e.g., broadband caregiver-report rating scales at pre- and posttreatment broadband, DPICS administrations), the PSICA was administered to caregivers at three timepoints: (1) an intake session prior to CDI (i.e., pre-treatment); (2) the session immediately following CDI mastery, before the second phase of treatment began with the PDI Teach session (i.e., mid-treatment); and (3) after PDI's completion during the posttreatment/graduation (i.e., post-treatment).

Analytic Plan

Preliminary analyses

Missing data. Visual inspection of missing data patterns across variables, cases, and items, in addition to independent *t* and Fisher's exact tests, indicated that PCIT completers (n = 20, 69%) and non-completers (n = 9; 31%) did not significantly differ on demographic or baseline treatment variables. Namely, these two groups' children did not significantly differ in (a) age (PCIT completers: M = 6.9, SD = 2.6; PCIT non-completers: M = 6.0, SD = 1.8; t [27] = 0.94, p = .35, d = 0.38), (b) pre-treatment conduct problems (i.e., pre-treatment ECBI Intensity scale scores; PCIT completers: M = 149.5, SD = 28.0; PCIT non-completers: M = 151.9, SD = 23.8; t [27] = -0.27, p = .82, d = -0.10), or (c) pre-treatment psychosocial competence (i.e., pre-treatment PSICA Frequency scale scores; PCIT completers: M = 143.5, SD = 21.0; PCIT non-completers: M = 157.7, SD = 15.2; t [26] = -1.80, p = .08, d = -0.73). Additionally, Fisher's exact tests confirm that PCIT completers and non-completers did not vary significantly on child gender

(completers: 75% boys, non-completers: 78% boys, p = 1.00) or caregiver gender (completers: 90% women, non-completers: 67% women, p = .29).

Among cases with pre-treatment ECBI and PSICA data, 4.2% of the variables, 8.7% of the cases, and 0.4% of the values were missing. Similarly, 4.2% of the variables, 7.3% of the cases, and 0.3% of the values were missing at mid-treatment, while 4.2% of the variables, 10.8% of the cases, and 0.5% of the values were missing at post-treatment. Notably, missing variables and values were exclusive to PSICA data (i.e., ECBI data had no missing values or variables). Thus, Little's (1988) missing completely at random (MCAR) test was utilized to assess for missing data patterns in PSICA item responses within each timepoint (i.e., pre-, mid-, and post-treatment). Results indicated that data were MCAR across all three timepoints (χ s²[69] = .00, *p*s = 1.00). Because the aforementioned analyses indicated missing data were MCAR and less than 5% of all values across all three timepoints, the expectation-maximization (EM) algorithm was employed to replace missing values for partially completed PSICAs, as EM– within these parameters–generates values similar to other best-practice methods (e.g., multiple imputation and observed data; Graham, 2009; Twala, 2009).

Outliers. To screen for potential outliers of PSICA Frequency scale, subscale, and/or ECBI Intensity scale scores, the study utilized the interquartile range (IQR) multiplier approach (Tukey, 1977), given its robustness across distributions (Seo, 2006). Further, a multiplier of 2.2 times the IQR was used to identify outliers, as research suggests it has a higher accuracy for identifying true outliers as compared to traditional 1.5 IQR methods (Hoaglin et al., 1986; Hoaglin & Iglewicz, 1987). Given these parameters, only three outliers were identified, each of which were from PSICA Frequency subscales. Specifically, an outlier existed for (1) mid-treatment Compliance subscale, (2) mid-treatment Attention Regulation subscale, and (3) post-treatment Compliance subscale scores. Each of these outliers were winsorized (i.e., truncated values one unit away from the closest-reported non-outlier value; Aiken & West, 1991; Cohen et al., 2003; Pedhauzer, 1997).

Power analyses. Given that past PCIT research has consistently reported large pre- to post-treatment reductions in child disruptive behavior (as reported by the ECBI; ds = -0.87-1.65; Thomas et al., 2017; Ward et al., 2016) and typically large pre- to mid- or post-treatment gains in psychosocial competencies (d = 0.89-1.39; Thomas et al., 2017; Bird et al., 2021), power analyses with G*Power (Faul et al., 2007) indicated that repeated measures ANOVAs needed at least 10 participants reporting data at pre-, mid-, and post-treatment, assuming a power of .80 and $\alpha = .05$. Similarly, given past unpublished research on bivariate correlations between ECBI Intensity and the PSICA Frequency scores (rs = -0.58, Bird et al., 2021), power of .80, and $\alpha = .05$, G*Power results indicated a sample size of at least 16 participants (with data for each timepoint) was required for conducted correlational analyses.

Primary analyses

Hypothesis 1. To assess the hypothesized significant, negative correlation between children's caregiver-reported psychosocial competence and disruptive behavior, bivariate correlations were computed between PSICA Frequency and ECBI Intensity scale scores at each time-point (i.e., pre-, mid-, and post-treatment). Since assumptions of normality (i.e., skewness and kurtosis) were met across all timepoints for all variables, Pearson product-moment correlations (*r*s) were conducted.

Hypotheses 2 and 3. To assess hypothesized pre- to post-treatment decreases in children's disruptive behaviors and increases in their psychosocial competencies (both overall and per domain), a series of repeated measures ANOVAs was conducted respectively using (1) ECBI Intensity scale and (2) PSICA Frequency scale scores as well as (3) PSICA Prosociality, (4) Compliance to Caregivers, and (5) Attention Regulation subscales from all three time points (i.e., pre-, mid-, and post-treatment). For significant main effects for time, follow-up paired samples *t*-tests were conducted to assess the phase-specific effects for CDI (i.e., pre- to mid-treatment) and PDI (i.e., mid- to post-treatment) for that variable. Assumptions of normality (i.e., skewness and kurtosis) and heterogeneity of variance were met for all analyses. Standardized

effect sizes were computed for all repeated measures ANOVAs (η_{ρ}^2) and paired-samples *t*-tests (*d*). Given the above number of conducted tests, the inflated risk of Type 1 errors was corrected with the false discovery rate method (Benjamini & Hochberg, 1995), though all tests maintained their statistical significance after these corrections.

Hypothesis 4. To assess the hypothesized pre- to post-treatment decrease in youth with clinically significant deficits in overall psychosocial competence (per caregiver-report on the PSICA), a McNemar's test was computed with its accompanying standardized effect size (*OR*).

Sensitivity analyses. For all significant results of the primary analyses, post-hoc sensitivity analyses were conducted to ensure the inclusion or exclusion of children with a developmental disorder (e.g., ASD, IDD) or those aged 7 years or above did not significantly affect the results (i.e., *p*-values will remain below or above .05 and effect sizes will retain the same categorical magnitude irrespective of these youth's inclusion or exclusion). These analyses indicated that the inclusion or exclusion of youth with developmental disorders or youth ages 7 or more did not significantly impact the study's 24 tests, save for a correlational result at one timepoint. Thus, save for this one exception (which is detailed below), only results with the full sample are reported.

Chapter III: Results

Correlations Between Child Psychosocial Competencies and Disruptive Behavior

Consistent with hypothesis 1, caregiver-reports of their child's psychosocial competencies correlated significantly and negatively with caregiver-ratings of child disruptive behavior to a large degree at pre- (r = -.62, p < .001), mid- (r = -.68, p < .001), and post-treatment (r = -.62, p = .004). As previously noted, sensitivity analyses indicated that the relative magnitude, direction, and statistical significance of these correlations remained the same regardless of inclusion or exclusion of youth older than age 7 or those with a developmental disorder/disability, with one exception. Namely, when excluding youth ages 7+ (n = 11), so the sample was limited to children ages 2–6 (n = 18), pre-treatment ECBI Intensity and PSICA Frequency scores were still negatively correlated, but this association was only medium in magnitude (r = -.37) and marginally significant (p = .07 [one-tailed]), though the latter change may be due to this analysis being underpowered. Indeed, a post-hoc power analysis indicated that a sample size of 43 would be required to detect a significant correlation of -.37 (or 22 if conducting a one-tailed test). In contrast, when only including youth ages 7 or more, the pre-treatment correlation between ECBI and PSICA scores was larger (r = -.83) and significant (p = .001).

Reductions in Child Disruptive Behavior Across Treatment

Consistent with hypothesis 2, children's disruptive behavior (per ECBI Intensity scale scores) significantly decreased during PCIT (Λ = .14, *F*[2, 18] = 54.16, *p* < .001), to a large degree (η_p^2 = .86). Moreover, follow-up contrasts indicated that these decreases were significant and large across PCIT's entire duration (i.e., pre- to post-treatment) and each of its phases (i.e., CDI and PDI; see Figure 1). Specifically, at pre-treatment, caregiver-ratings indicated clinically elevated child disruptive behavior (*M* = 152.7, *SD* = 28.1), which, on average, significantly decreased during CDI to subclinical levels (*M* = 129.6, *SD* = 30.2), *t*(23) = -3.95, *p* < .001, *d* = -0.81). During PDI, children's caregiver-rated disruptive behavior further decreased from mid-

treatment (M = 132.1, SD = 29.0) to normal, healthy levels at post-treatment (M = 93.6, SD = 20.9), t(19) = -9.65, p < .001, d = -2.16. Consistent with these phase-specific results, the overall decrease in caregiver-reported child disruptive behavior during PCIT was large (t[19] = -8.87, p < .001, d = -1.98, 95% CI [-2.74, -1.21]), from typically clinical levels at pre-treatment (M = 149.5, SD = 28.0) to healthy normal levels at post-treatment (M = 93.6, SD = 20.9). Sensitivity analyses indicated that tests maintained the same relative magnitude, direction, and statistical significance regardless of the inclusion or exclusion of youth older than 7 years or children with developmental disorders.

Increases in Child Psychosocial Competencies and Domains Across Treatment

Overall Competence

Consistent with hypothesis 3, children's overall psychosocial competencies (as measured by caregiver-rated PSICA Intensity scale scores) significantly increased during PCIT $(\Lambda = .24, F[2, 16] = 25.26, p < .001)$ to a large degree $(\eta_p^2 = .76)$. As with PCIT-related changes in ECBI Intensity scores, follow-up contrasts indicated that these increases were significant and large across PCIT's entire duration (i.e., pre- to post-treatment) and each of its phase (i.e., CDI and PDI; see Figure 2). Specifically, caregiver-ratings at pre-treatment indicated clinically significant deficits in overall psychosocial competence for their PCIT-referred child (M = 143.4, SD = 19.6), and these ratings, on average, significantly improved during CDI, but only to subclinical levels by mid-treatment (M = 161.8, SD = 29.4; t[21] = 3.69, p < .001, d = 0.79). During PDI, children's overall psychosocial competence, per caregiver-report on the PSICA, further increased from mid-treatment (M = 155.2, SD = 27.9) to normal, healthy levels at posttreatment (183.5, SD = 16.99; t[18] = 5.38, p < .001, d = 1.23). Thus, congruent with PCITrelated changes in child disruptive behavior, children's overall psychosocial competences (per PSICA Frequency scores) significantly improved during PCIT (t[18] = 7.52, p < .001), from clinical levels at pre-treatment (M = 140.4, SD = 20.2) to healthy normal levels at post-treatment (M = 181.5, SD = 17.5), to a large degree (d = 1.73, 95% CI [-2.43, -1.00]). As with ECBI

Intensity scale results, sensitivity analyses indicated that the above PSICA Frequency scale tests maintained the same relative magnitude, direction, and statistical significance regardless of the inclusion or exclusion of youth older than 7 years or children with developmental disorders.

Competence Domains

Further, the domain-specific psychosocial competencies of Prosociality ($\Lambda = .50$, F[2, 13] = 6.55, p = .01, $\eta_p^2 = .50$), Compliance to Caregivers ($\Lambda = .22$, F[2, 13] = 22.56, p < .001, $\eta_p^2 = .001$.78), and Attention Regulation ($\Lambda = .39$, F[2, 13] = 10.11, p < .001, $\eta_p^2 = .61$), as measured by PSICA Frequency subscales, also significantly increased to a large degree across PCIT's phases (see Figures 3–5). Specifically, Prosociality significantly increased from pre-treatment (M = 54.9, SD = 8.4) to mid-treatment (M = 58.3, SD = 9.6; t[19] = 1.90, p = .04 [one-tailed]) to a small-to-moderate degree (d = 0.43), from mid-treatment (M = 56.2, SD = 10.1) to posttreatment (M = 62.0, SD = 9.7; t[14] = 3.22, p = .006) to a large degree (d = 0.83), and across both phases to a large degree (pre-treatment: M = 52.4, SD = 7.8; post-treatment: M = 62.0, SD= 9.5; t[17] = 5.13, p < .001, d = 1.00, 95% CI [-1.57, -0.42]). Similarly, Compliance to Caregivers significantly increased from pre-treatment (M = 40.9, SD = 6.7) to mid-treatment (M= 45.5, SD = 11.9; f[19] = 2.34, p = .02) to a moderate degree (d = 0.52); whereas, the increases from mid-treatment (M = 42.6, SD = 12.0) to post-treatment (M = 54.9, SD = 3.5; t[14] = 4.25, p < .001, d = 1.10) and across both phases of PCIT were, on average, large (pretreatment: M = 38.3, SD = 8.2; post-treatment: M = 54.8, SD = 5.2; t[17] = 7.64, p < .001, d = 10001.80, 95% CI [-2.55, -1.03]). Lastly, this trend continued for Attention Regulation, such that caregiver-ratings of children's attention regulation rose significantly to a moderate degree during both CDI (pre-treatment: M = 28.0, SD = 7.1; mid-treatment: M = 31.3, SD = 6.0; t[19] = 3.01, p = .008, d = 0.67) and PDI (mid-treatment: M = 29.6, SD = 5.9; post-treatment: M = 33.9, SD = 5.96.1; t[14] = 2.94, p = .01, d = 0.76), while the cumulative effect of both phases was large (pretreatment: *M* = 26.9, *SD* = 7.9; post-treatment: *M* = 34.3, *SD* = 6.7; *t*[17] = 5.51, *p* < .001, *d* = 1.30, 95% CI [-1.92, -0.66]).

For all of these subscales, sensitivity analyses indicated that the above tests maintained the same relative magnitude, direction, and statistical significance regardless of the inclusion or exclusion of youth older than 7 years or children with a developmental disorder.

Decreases in Clinically Significant Deficits in Psychosocial Competence

Consistent with hypothesis 4, McNemar's test showed that the percentage of children with clinically significant deficits in overall psychosocial competence (per caregiver ratings on the PSICA Frequency scale) significantly decreased from 89.5% at pre-treatment (17 of 19 cases) to 26.3% at post-treatment (5 of 19 cases), p = .002, Cohen's g = .63, 95% [.33, .80], such that the odds of a child having normal versus clinical deficits in overall psychosocial competence was significantly better at post- versus pre-treatment, to a large degree, OR = 23.80, 95% CI [3.99, 141.96]. Sensitivity analyses revealed that the inclusion and exclusion of children older than 7 years or those with a developmental disorder did not significantly affect this result. Moreover, of the five cases with PSICA Frequency ratings still below the clinical cutoff at post-treatment, three were only four or less raw points below the cutoff (i.e., 170).

Chapter IV: Discussion

A robust literature supports PCIT as a well-established, best-practice treatment for reducing disruptive behavior (e.g., Armstrong et al., 2013; Costello et al., 2011; Eyberg & Boggs, 2008; Eyberg & Bussing, 2010; Eyberg & Funderburk, 2011; Lieneman et al., 2017; Niec et al., 2016; Niec et al., 2018; Nixon et al., 2003; Schuhmann et al., 1998; Thomas et al., 2017; Thomas & Zimmer-Gembeck, 2011; Ward et al., 2016). However, comparatively few studies have examined the phase-specific effects of PCIT on child disruptive behavior (i.e., CDI versus PDI; c.f., Allen et al., 2022; Eisenstadt et al., 1993), indicating a need for further replication to validate the gradient effects of PCIT's modular mechanisms of change (Weisz & Kazdin, 2017). Moreover, even fewer studies have examined PCIT's ability to promote children's adaptive psychosocial competencies, particularly in comparison to treatment-related changes in child disruptive behavior (Briegel et al., 2018). Of those that have, most have only assessed a single domain of psychosocial competence; such as emotion/affect regulation (i.e., Graziano et al., 2012; Lieneman et al., 2020), attention regulation (i.e., Tempel et al., 2013), or prosociality (i.e., Pemberton et al., 2013), or compliance (i.e., Allen et al., 2020; Eisenstadt et al., 1993); versus multiple competency domains focused on either pre- to post-treatment changes or a single phase of PCIT (typically CDI; e.g., Bagner et al., 2016; Ginn et al., 2017; Lieneman et al., 2020; Pemberton et al., 2013; Tempel et al., 2015), and/or studied such gains with atypical PCIT clients (e.g., premature-born toddlers, children with ASD or depression; Allen et al., 2020; Bagner et al., 2016; Graziano et al., 2012; Lenze et al., 2011; Luby et al., 2012, 2018; Parladé et al., 2020).

To address these gaps, the current study examined data from 29 families referred for PCIT who were predominately neurotypical and received PCIT's standard protocol and two phases (i.e., CDI and PDI). Specifically, the present studied analyzed standardized caregiver-reports of PCIT-participating children's disruptive behavior (as measured by the ECBI Intensity scale) as well as their psychosocial competencies (i.e., overall, prosociality, compliance, and

attention regulation; as measured by the PSICA Frequency scale and subscales) across PCIT's phases (i.e., pre-, mid-, and post-treatment). Using these data, the current study evaluated (1) the degree to which these children's psychosocial competencies and disruptive behavior inversely related across treatment, (2) the degree to which these behaviors changed during PCIT (both overall and per each phase), and (3) the clinical significance of these hypothesized improvements in children's overall psychosocial competences during PCIT. Notably, results of the present study (which are elaborated upon below) supported all of the study's hypotheses.

Correlations Between Child Psychosocial Competencies and Disruptive Behavior

As hypothesized, and congruent with past research indicating that psychosocial competencies are related to, yet distinct from, negative child behaviors (Briegel et al., 2018; Carter et al., 2003; Eisenberg & Mussen, 1989; Masten & Cicchetti, 2010; Todd & Niec, 2022), caregiver-ratings of child disruptive behavior (i.e., ECBI Intensity scores) and child psychosocial competencies (i.e., PSICA Frequency scores) negatively and significantly correlated within each timepoint (i.e., pre-, mid-, and post-treatment), to a large degree (*r*s = -.62, -.68, -.62, respectively). While these values indicate substantial shared variance in ECBI and PSICA scores (approximately 38%–46%) across PCIT's phases with the current study's sample, current results also evince around 54% to 62% of the variance in child psychosocial competence (as measured by PSICA scores) was unrelated to variance in child disruptive behavior (as measured by ECBI scores). Thus, in contrast to some PCIT research that has assumed reduced child misbehavior inherently indicates growth in adaptive behavior (e.g., Chronis-Tuscano et al., 2016; Lieneman et al., 2020; Luby et al., 2012; 2018; Rothenberg et al., 2019), the current findings emphasize the interrelated as well as unique presentation of psychosocial competence and conduct problems, particularly among clinic-presenting children.

Notably, neither the inclusion nor exclusion of children older than 7 years old or those with a developmental/intellectual disorder significantly altered these results, with one exception. Namely, at pre-treatment, and only when including children aged 2–6 years and 11 months,

reports of child disruptive behaviors and psychosocial competencies still negatively correlated, but the magnitude of this correlation was no longer large. Instead, this relation had attenuated such that it was medium (r = -.37) and only marginally significant (with the latter likely due to this one sensitivity analysis being underpowered for a moderate correlation). In contrast, when analyses were restricted to only children older than 7 years, the pre-treatment correlation between the PSICA and ECBI was far larger (r = -.83, p = .001). These age-varying results may be indicative of developmental coupling (e.g., Denissen & Zarrett, 2007), whereby specific behaviors or sets of behaviors (such as psychosocial competencies and conduct problems) become increasingly linked (positively or negatively) as an individual develops endophenotypically in the context of accumulating gene-environment interactions (most notably in early childhood; Mash & Barkley, 2013). If this is the case, the present findings most strongly highlight the need for direct assessment of child psychosocial behaviors among younger children, or at least younger children with clinically significant psychosocial problems and/or deficits.

Indeed, the only other known study to examine ECBI-PSICA correlations (i.e., Todd and Niec's [2022] PSICA validation study) also reported a significant, inverse but larger relation (r = -...81) between PSICA Frequency and ECBI Intensity scores in community sample of 49 children ages 2–7 years. Demographically, their sample largely resembled the present one, being predominately White (82%) mothers (92%) reporting on White (18%) boys (51%) from a micropolitan community. Diagnostically, however, the samples were very different, as Todd and Niec's (2022) community-based sample was not presenting for PCIT (or treatment of any kind) and sample children, on average, did not present with clinical deficits in psychosocial competence (per PSICA Frequency ratings: M = 191.2; SD = 25.9) or clinical elevations of conduct problems (per ECBI Intensity ratings: M = 100.1; SD = 27.4). As a result, the current study is first to examine the statistical relation between PSICA and ECBI scores within a *clinical* sample, and it suggests the magnitude of this relation may differ between clinical and healthy

community groups. Consequently, while researchers should consider measuring both child misbehavior and adaptive behavior during developmental research, the present results highlight the unique importance of explicitly assessing both categories of behavior in clinical contexts, particularly with young children in need of, or engaging in, BPTs (including PCIT), during (1) initial pre-treatment case conceptualization and treatment planning, (2) treatment progress monitoring, and (3) post-treatment evaluations (Briegel et al., 2018; Korell & Peer, 2022; Todd & Niec, 2022).

Reductions in Child Disruptive Behaviors

Replicating results from PCIT's robust, 50-year literature base (e.g., Allen et al., 2022; Bagner & Eyberg, 2007; Bagner et al., 2010; Eisenstadt et al., 1993; Eyberg et al., 1995; Garcia et a., 2021; Masse et al., 2016; McNeil et al., 1991; Nixon et al., 2003; Querido, 2004; Schumann et al, 1998; Zlomke et al., 2017), the current study, as hypothesized, found significant, large pre- to post-treatment reductions in caregiver-rated child disruptive behavior (d= -1.98, 95% CI [-2.73, -1.21]). Notably, the magnitude of this overall treatment effect is above average for PCIT outcomes studies (e.g., Thomas and colleagues' [2017] meta-analysis of PCIT studies involving mastery criteria [which this study did], reported a large effect size (d = -1.09, 95% CI [-1.44, -0.73]), though not the highest reported in the literature (e.g., d = -2.72; Bagner, 2010).

Also in line with the comparatively fewer extant studies of PCIT's phase-specific effects on child conduct problems (e.g., Allen et al., 2022; Eisenstadt et al., 1993), the present results, as predicted, indicated significant, unique, and large reductions in reported child behavior problems during each phase of PCIT (i.e., CDI and PDI). Specifically, during CDI, ECBI ratings with the current sample decreased from typically clinical elevations at pre-treatment to subclinical elevations–though still well above PCIT graduation criteria (i.e., ECBI Intensity Tscore < 55)–at mid-treatment. Rather, the last phase of treatment (i.e., PDI) was needed to bring ECBI ratings down to healthy, normal ranges, with the magnitude of PDI-related change

(i.e., d = -2,16) being approximately twice that of CDI-related change in ECBI scores (i.e., d = -0.81) for the current study's sample. Both of these findings comport with results from Eisenstadt et al.'s (1993) factorial study of PCIT's standard phases—though this is the first known study to report standardized effect sizes for PCIT's phase-specific effects (or the data needed to compute them; c.f., Allen et al., 2022; Eisenstadt et al., 1993). Notably, sensitivity analyses indicated that none of these ECBI-related results changed significantly regardless of inclusion or exclusion of children ages 7+ or those with ASD/IDD, which bodes well for the generalizability of these findings. Indeed, past and current findings support the nomothetic need for *both* PCIT phases for children with clinical conduct problems to achieve clinically significant improvements.

Increases in Child Psychosocial Competencies

Overall Competence

As previous PCIT outcome research has typically assessed only a single-domain psychosocial competency (e.g., Ginn et al., 2017; Pemberton et al., 2013; Tempel et al., 2013), this is the first known study to examine changes in overall psychosocial competence during PCIT. As hypothesized, and consistent with the aforementioned literature on domain-specific psychosocial gains during PCIT, the current results indicated that caregiver ratings of overall child psychosocial competence (i.e., PSICA Frequency scale scores) significantly increased across CDI (d = 0.79), PDI (d = 1.73), and the entirely of treatment (d = 1.23), each to a large degree. These effect sizes were comparable with the large, phase-specific and overall effect sizes of ECBI reductions in the current sample (ds = 0.81-2.16), suggesting that PCIT influences both child disruptive behavior ratings and child psychosocial competence ratings to a similar degree. Additionally, these results provide more evidence of explicit psychosocial competence at al., 2016; Eisenstadt et al., 1993; Pemberton et al., 2013; Tempel et al., 2013), while granting novel insight into phase-specific changes. Specifically, ratings of child psychosocial competence, on average, indicated clinically significant deficits at pre-treatment, and these ratings improved to

subclinical ratings during CDI, and to normal, healthy levels by the end of PDI. McNemar's tests similarly confirmed the overall clinical significance of these gains.

Similar to multiphasic findings related to child compliance (i.e., Allen et al., 2022; Eisenstadt et al. 1993) and the aforementioned changes in ECBI scores, these results suggest that both of PCIT's standard phases uniquely and significantly affected *overall* child psychosocial competence, but that both phases were needed (at least for most of the current sample) to improve caregiver-ratings to average levels comparable with same-age children without clinical disruptive behaviors (Briegel et al., 2018; Korell & Peer, 2022; Todd & Niec, 2022). Additionally, these findings provide the first preliminary evidence that PDI may have a larger effect on overall child psychosocial competence than CDI did (which is In line with Eisenstadt's and colleagues' [1993] more limited research on phase-specific gains in child compliance). However, future research might aim to replicate, if not more specifically clarify, these results (e.g., which phase-specific components are responsible for the above differences). Regardless, the present study also provided details on PCIT-related changes in specific domains of psychosocial competencies (i.e., compliance, prosociality, and attention regulation).

Domain-Specific Psychosocial Competencies

Compliance. Like overall psychosocial competence ratings, findings demonstrated significant phase-specific gains in compliance ratings during CDI, as hypothesized, to a moderate degree (d = 0.52, 95% CI [-.99, -.05]). This finding contrasts prior studies finding no significant effect for CDI when assessing compliance by clinical observational coding (i.e., the DPICS) with neurotypical children (i.e., Eisenstadt et al., 1993 [d = 0.63]) and neurodivergent children (i.e., ASD) within an RCT (Allen et al., 2022). Because Allen and colleagues (2022) did not provide enough information to calculate individual effect sizes for compliance beyond proportions (i.e., pre- to mid-treatment; PLP: 34% to 33% compliance; CU: 47% to 39% compliance), this study provides some of the first independent insight of general phase-specific effects (c.f., Eisenstadt et al., 1993). This discrepancy could suggest that caregivers'

perceptions of their children's compliance may vary from compliance as measured by DPICS tasks (at least during CDI), though more research is needed. However, the findings of the current study are novel, in the sense that it is the first known evidence that CDI increases child compliance (as PCIT's CDI Teach session claims) nominally by improving caregiver-child interactions, emotion regulation (which can be a requisite for compliance), and reinforcement-related PRIDE skills (Eyberg & Funderburk, 2011). Alternatively, these findings may suggest that PCIT-participating caregivers may perceive their children as complying more as their interactions with their children become more positive. However, more research is needed to determine if either or both of these postulations explain the CDI-related increases in compliance ratings found by this study.

Specific to PDI, though, the current results largely paralleled prior findings for PDIspecific and overall PCIT-related gains in child compliance (d = 1.38; Eisenstadt et al., 1993), such that the current sample experienced large increases in caregiver-rated compliance during PDI (d = 1.10) and from pre- to post-treatment (d = 1.80). Collectively, these results suggest that that the use of PDI's discipline phase (i.e., which notably entails continued CDI skill use) had a larger influence on the improvement of caregivers' perception of their child's compliance than PRIDE skills alone, which comports with theoretical development of the treatment's discipline phase to directly target child compliance (Eyberg & Funderburk, 2011). However, these findings highlight the aid of both phases (i.e., CDI skills in conjunction with PDI skills) in order to achieve large, clinically significant magnitudes of rating reductions. Moreover, this study is the first known study to demonstrate that caregiver perceptions of explicit compliance (via the PSICA) align with their perceptions of noncompliance (via the ECBI) among clinic-referred families, and that both moved, in this sample, with similar trends, magnitudes, and significance levels. Specifically, ratings of child compliance at pre-treatment, on average, moved from clinical deficits at pre-treatment to just above the clinical cut-off by mid-treatment, and then well into normal, healthy levels by post-treatment. Further, sensitivity analyses showed that the study's

inclusion/exclusion terms did not significantly affect any the above results, aligning with past research showing that PCIT can be effective regardless of developmental disorder status (though the current study utilized caregiver perceptions versus clinically observed behavior; c.f., Allen et al., 2022), and adds preliminary support that PCIT's age-adapted protocol may be similar effective at increasing compliance with older children ages 7–11.

Prosociality. In contrast to Pemberton and colleagues (2013), who examined time series analysis of three families' differential reinforcement as the mechanism by which their children's prosocial behavior changed in CDI (measured via the DPICS), this study's results indicated a phase-specific effect for CDI on prosociality ratings. However, Pemberton and colleagues noted that their study may not have been detected any changes due to high pretreatment levels of prosociality (i.e., ceiling effects). Overall, the current study's larger sample size increases the generalizability of these results, in addition to the providing a novel finding that both CDI and PDI significantly improved caregivers' ratings of their child's prosociality. Where pre- to mid-treatment changes were moderate, prosociality gains from mid- to posttreatment and across both phases were large, suggesting the combination of both session's skills (i.e., PDI discipline in combination with CDI skills) had a greater influence than CDI skills, alone. Specifically, caregiver ratings of their child's prosociality, on average, indicated clinically significant deficits at pre-treatment, with improvement during CDI, but such that most ratings remained clinically low at mid-treatment; whereas, PDI was associated with further increases, such that most children rated at subclinical levels by post-treatment. In other words, the present results suggest that while PCIT did not, on average, improve children's prosociality ratings to healthy, normal ranges, it did significantly improve these deficits. Moreover, sensitivity analyses also confirmed that none of the study's inclusion/exclusion criteria significantly impacted the above results, suggesting that PCIT may improve child prosociality among both young and older children as well as those with ASD or IDD.

Related to clinical significance, decreasing the severity of these deficits, alongside the reduction of disruptive behavior, should reduce children's risk for negative developmental trajectories/cascades (Achenbach & Edelbrock, 1983; Carter, 2002; 2003; Cicchetti & Cohen, 1995; Eron & Huesmann, 1984; Keenan & Shaw, 1997; Mastern & Coatsworth, 1995; 1998). Similarly, increasing children's psychosocial competencies, in general, should provide a protective factor against the concurrent and future development of disruptive behavior problems (Cicchetti & Curtis, 2006; Masten & Cicchetti, 2010), increase the likelihood of fewer internalizing symptoms and caregiver-rated child difficulties in emotion regulation in later childhood (Bornstein et al., 2010; Burt et al., 2008; Kim & Cicchetti, 2010; Perren et al., 2007), and decrease the risks for things like academic deficits, peer rejection, and the development of psychopathology in adolescence and adulthood (Burt et al., 2008, Caprara et al., 2000; Kim & Cicchetti, 2010).

Attention Regulation. Congruent with Tempel and colleagues' (2013) findings and study hypotheses, results also indicated significant, moderate increases in caregiver-reports of child attention regulation during CDI, which aligns with Tempel et al.'s experimental findings that behavior descriptions (a CDI skill) significantly increased on-task child behavior than any other single skill, consistent with the CDI Teach content (Eyberg & Funderburk, 2011). However, while Tempel and colleagues (2013) measured children's on-task behavior via a school-based observation coding system (i.e., REDSOCS) and only within CDI, the current study expanded this literature by examining caregiver perceptions of children's adaptive attention skills, as well as investigating PDI-specific and overall PCIT changes in these ratings. Indeed, this significant improvement at CDI continued into PDI, and when looking across both phases (i.e., pre- to post-treatment), with both gains being large. While none of the average caregiver ratings for any of the timepoints indicated clinically deficit levels of attention regulation (i.e., average scores fell above the 22 raw score clinical cut-off), these scores continually improved across each phase of treatment. Yet, similar to the other psychosocial competence domains, CDI's effect was

moderate; whereas, PDI's effect, as well as PCIT's overall effect, was large, suggesting once again that while each phase had a significant, unique effect on attention regulation ratings, both were needed in order to see large effects in these changes. Lastly, and congruent with the other psychosocial domains, sensitivity analyses indicated that the study's inclusion/exclusion criteria had no significant effect on the aforementioned results.

Limitations and Future Directions

Notwithstanding the promising findings detailed above, the current study possesses several notable limitations, including those related to the sample's caregiver-child demographics, diagnostic characteristics and size; inclusion of multiple PCIT protocols, use of caregiver-report, assessed domains, lack of experimental manipulation, and unstudied sustainment of the above treatment gains. Regarding study demographics, the current sample was predominately non-Hispanic White (82%), with primarily maternal caregivers (79% biological mothers, 3% adoptive mothers) and boy clients (76%). Notably, this demographic composition largely matched the ethnoracial breakdown of Idaho (i.e., the nomothetic community from which this sample was drawn; U.S. Census Bureau, 2020) and the genders of most caregiver-dyads participating in PCIT (e.g., Bagner & Eyberg, 2007; Lieneman et al., 2020; McCabe et al., 2012; Schuhmann et al., 2010; Tempel et al., 2013; Thomas & Zimmer-Gembeck, 2011; Thomas et al., 2017; Webb et al., 2016), other BPTs (e.g., Bernard et al., 2012; 2015; Sprang, 2009; Yarger et al. 2016), and early child behavioral services in general (e.g., Erath et al., 2009; Farmer et al., 2003; Jensen-Doss et al., 2021; Sayal, 2006; Thurston et al., 2015). Nevertheless, this sample's relatively homogenous demographics may limit the generalizability of the current study's findings, particularly to PCIT cases involving non-White families, paternal caregivers, girls, or other-gendered clients, all of whom are comparatively underrepresented in early child behavioral health referral, access, and use, despite nomothetically greater behavioral healthcare needs (e.g., Alegria et al., 2010; Lu, 2017; Thurston et al., 2015). Relatedly, compared to maternal caregivers, paternal caregivers

generally report fewer positive *and* negative child behaviors (Briegel et al., 2019), with this gender effect occurring on both the ECBI (Eyberg & Pincus, 1999) and PSICA (Perez et al., 2019). At the same time, both of these measures have demonstrated strong inter-rater reliability across matched mother-father dyads (Eyberg & Pincus, 1999; Perez et al., 2019). Additionally, PCIT's efficacy at reducing child conduct problems, as previously detailed, has been validated across ethnoracially, internationally diverse populations (e.g., Bigfoot & Funderburk, 2011; Danko et al., 2016; Fernandez et al., 2011; Lanier et al., 2011; Matos et al., 2009; McCabe et al., 2012; McCabe & Yeh, 2009, Pearl et al., 2011; see Niec [2018] and Lieneman and colleagues [2017] for reviews), which suggests the current study's findings may still generalize to more diverse groups. Indeed, post-hoc analyses with the current sample indicated that pre- to post-PCIT improvements in PSICA and ECBI scores did not significantly differ by gender (child: ps = .08 and .22 caregiver: ps = .27 and .16, respectively) or ethnoracial identity (child: ps = .10 and .41, caregiver: ps = .16 and .19). Ultimately, though, future research should confirm whether the multiphasic, PCIT-related gains in caregiver-reported psychosocial competence occur–or occur to the same degree–with larger, more demographically diverse sample.

Secondly and related to the above, the current sample is limited by its size. While all analyses had sufficient statistical power (except for the one sensitivity analysis for the pretreatment ECBI and PSICA correlation with children ages 2–6), the current findings would benefit from further replication with larger samples. This is particularly salient for the sensitivity analyses run for children with and without intellectual/developmental disorders (e.g., ASD, IDD), as the current sample only had three children with such disorders. Two of these children were within PCIT's standard age range and had ASD with accompanying moderate-to-severe IDD and related functional language deficits; whereas, the third youth also had ASD but was age 9 and did not have IDD or significant functional/nonpragmatic language impairments. Consequently, the current findings most strongly support PCIT's ability to improve psychosocial competence in children *without* ASD/IDD–even as they suggest these gains might similarly
occur for children with such disorders. Indeed, post-hoc analyses indicated that, despite pretreatment PSICA values being substantially lower for children with versus without ASD/IDD (Frequency scale: $\Delta = -1.72$), PSICA scores still increased substantively for these children, both overall [g = 1.37] and across each domain [gs = 0.67-4.24]). However, further replication with larger samples of both developmentally typical and divergent youth (and varied severity levels) may yield differing results. Nevertheless, these preliminary findings comport with past research demonstrating PCIT's effectiveness at reducing conduct problems with children with developmental disorders (specifically, ASD and/or IDD; e.g., e.g., Allen et al., 2022; Masse et al., 2016; Zlomke et al., 2017; c.f., Scudder et al., 2019), such that caregiver and child outcomes (namely ECBI and DPICS scores) do not significantly differ among PCIT-treated youth without and without ASD (Parlade et al., 2020). Still, it remains unknown whether psychosocial competency outcomes (as measured by the PSICA or otherwise) differ significantly for PCITtreated youth with and without ASD/IDD (particularly at different stages of development), so future research with larger samples at needed.

A third, but related, limitation (and/or potential strength) of the current study is its inclusion of multiple PCIT protocols. Namely, most of the current sample (*n* = 16) received PCIT's standard protocol (Eyberg & Funderburk, 2011) without any adaptation or modification, but 13 cases received PCIT with systematic developmental adaptations. Specifically, two families (i.e., the ones with the aforementioned 3–4-year-old children with comorbid ASD and moderate-to-severe IDD) received PCIT's standard protocol with three PCIT-specific developmental adaptations for ASD/IDD (i.e., hand-over-hand prompts after commands, 1-minute versus 3-minute timeouts, parental reflections of child nonverbal vocalizations; see Girard et al. [2018] and McNeil et al. [2018]. The other 11 families received an age-adapted protocol of PCIT for middle childhood (i.e., PCIT-MC; Peer et al., 2019) which features an adapted PDI phase (i.e., addition of token economy, replacement of timeout chair with response cost). Notwithstanding, none of these adaptations altered PCIT's core components (i.e.,

assessment-guided treatment, phase-specific mastery criteria, and in vivo coaching of caregiver-child interactions; Eyberg, 2005), and no case received any module (PCIT or otherwise) other than CDI and/or PDI. However, this study did not examine the degree to which PSICA-measured competencies change in other PCIT protocols (e.g., PCIT-SM, TCIT, CALM, Brave START, PCIT-T; Carpenter et al., 2014; Gershenson et al., 2010; Girard et al., 2018; Mazza, 2018; Puliafico et al., 2013), as some of these other protocols vary more in modules (e.g., having a Bravery-Directed Interaction but not PDI, or having a third phase beyond CDI and PDI) and diagnostic targets (e.g., selective mutism versus conduct problems), even if they all share PCIT's core transdiagnostic components and similar evidenced-based behavioral change strategies grounded in social learning interaction theories (e.g., in vivo coaching; Niec, 2018). Thus, future research could investigate whether the gains in psychosocial competencies found by the current study replicate with other PCIT protocols and/or differ in degree or domains, and how any such disparities might relate to protocol-specific modules, techniques, and/or diagnostic targets.

Fourth, the current study also was limited due to its measurement of both child disruptive behavior and psychosocial competencies solely via caregiver-report, rather than with behavioral observation or multiple modalities (e.g., concurrent behavioral coding and caregiver-reports). Notably, caregiver-ratings can be affected by observer effects and demand characteristics (McCarney et al., 2007; Rosenthal et al., 2009), such that caregivers' perceptions, and reporting, of their child's psychosocial behaviors may have shifted after being told the importance of these behaviors and how PCIT would target and improve them. Additionally and/or alternatively, the PSICSA's repeated administration may have raised caregivers' awareness and apperception of their child's psychosocial competencies, potentially resulting in higher PSICA ratings during subsequent administrations, particularly as their child's negative behavior reduced and left room to better notice other, more adaptive behaviors. Notwithstanding these potential biases, caregiver perceptions of child behavior–even if skewed–remain clinically

salient, since they can affect (a) parenting practices, which can subsequently affect their child's behaviors (Briegel et al., 2018; Carter et al., 2001; 2004; Fonagy et al., 1995; Zeanah et al., 1986), and (b) mental health service-seeking and utilization (Briegel et al., 2018; Thurston et al., 2015). That said, preliminary data (from another unpublished study) indicate significant, moderate convergence (*r* = .40) between caregiver-ratings on the PSICA Compliance subscale and expert-coded child compliance during a validated standardized behavioral assessment (i.e., the DPICS) during a pre-PCIT assessment (Peer et al., 2019), which suggests PSICA scores likely represent veridical levels of–and thus PCIT-related changes in–child compliance and other psychosocial competencies. Still, future research in this area should use multi-modal assessment methods to better evaluate not only the PSICA's concurrent criterion validity but also PCIT's impact on child psychosocial competencies.

Fifth, and extending upon the above, the current study was the first to examine concurrent changes in *multiple* psychosocial competency domains during PCIT. The PSICA, though multidimensional, does not exhaustively measure all domains of psychosocial competence, so it is unknown the degree to which this sample (and other PCIT-receiving youth) benefited in other domains (e.g., motivation, language acquisition, social awareness, emotion regulation). Granted, past research indicates that the PSICA Frequency scores strongly correlate with emotion regulation (or at least validated caregiver-report of children's adaptive emotion regulation; i.e. Emotion Regulation Checklist; see Briegel et al. [2018]), and past PCIT research suggests some of these other competencies improve (at least for some developmental or diagnostic groups; e.g., Allen et al., 2022; Eisenstadt et al., 1993; Ginn et al., 2017; Hansen & Shillingsburg, 2016; Lieneman et al., 2020; Luby et al., 2012; Tempel et al., 2013). Still, future research might examine PCIT's phase-specific impact on other psychosocial competencies (e.g., social awareness within neurotypical samples).

Sixth, the PSICA's administration during treatment may have affected PCIT's delivery. More specifically, PSICAs and ECBIs are typically scored in-session, and their information is

often utilized by clinicians to inform session-specific goals and coaching targets, in addition to general case conceptualization across treatment. Notably, the changes that may have arisen after interpreting measure scores would not have broken treatment protocol but instead represented treatment tailoring for better outcomes (i.e., administering additional measures during treatment does not violate PCIT's standard protocol; Eyberg & Funderburk, 2011). For example, pre-treatment administration of the PSICA could have led a therapist to better identify a child's clinically significant deficits in prosociality, which could have affected the therapist's case conceptualization and tailoring of PCIT delivery (e.g., emphasizing in the CDI Teach session how the imitation skill teaches children prosocial skills, coaching caregivers to especially use PRIDE skills whenever their children shared or engaged in other prosocial behavior with them or their peers). This assessment-guided tailoring-but not adapting-of PCIT's components may have improved PCIT's delivery and related promotion of child psychosocial competencies. particularly as strengths-based assessment outside of PCIT has been found to improve treatment delivery and outcomes (Brazeau et al., 2012; Briggs-Gowan & Carter, 1998; Brun & Rapp, 2001; Carter, 2002; Cowger, 1994; Duckworth et al., 2005; Graybeal, 2001; Harniss et al., 1999; Rashid & Ostermann, 2009; Snyder et al. 2006; Tedeschi & Kilmer, 2005) across various child service sectors (e.g., child welfare, mental health, family services; Dunstet al., 1994; Saleebey, 1992; Stroul & Friedman, 1996). Such findings also comport with the more general literature on measurement-based care (MBC; see Connors et al., 2021; Fortney et al., 2017; Lewis et al., 2019), which indicates that repeated, standardized client progress monitoring and related feedback improve psychotherapy outcomes (e.g., larger or faster symptom reduction, stronger therapeutic alliance, greater; client retention and engagement; Anker et al., 2009; Duncan et al., 2006; Hawkins et al., 2004; Knaup et al., 2009; Lambert & Shimokawa, 2011; Lambert et al. 2001, 2002, 2003; Sapta et al., 2005; Whipple et al., 2003).

Seventh, and potentially related to the above points, the principal investigating faculty and student were not blind to the study's hypotheses, and that the graduate student was

involved in providing direct treatment to four of the 29 families involved within this sample. However, the current study was proposed when all but one of the 29 PCIT cases in the sample had graduated or terminated PCIT. Further, the PCIT practicum at Idaho State University employs a co-therapy model, whereby more experienced clinicians are matched with less experienced clinicians, so that the less experienced clinicians can receive appropriate scaffolding and modeling of PCIT treatment. Due to this co-therapy model, the graduate researcher involved in this thesis did not have sole influence over her four PCIT cases but was instead the less-experienced clinician, often receiving modeling demonstrations of PCIT didactic and coaching sessions. Indeed, this graduate researcher's co-therapist, like all other graduate clinicians involved in providing treatment to this sample, was kept intentionally blind to the study's aims and hypotheses (both before and after this study was proposed).

An eighth potential limitation relates to the COVID-19 pandemic, as this sample's data spanned 4 years (i.e., 2018–2022), including both pre- and peri-pandemic periods. More specifically, 13 of the 29 cases occurred prior to the pandemic; whereas, the remaining 16 cases received treatment after March 2020 (i.e., when COVID-19 first surged in Idaho and forced stepped closure of clinic services). This led to some protocol-consistent variation in assessment and treatment delivery during the pandemic, such that some PCIT Teach and Coach sessions, alongside ECBI and PSICA administrations, were conducted via telehealth (specifically over Zoom)–although prior research indicates that PCIT can be delivered via telehealth without loss of treatment effectiveness (Comer et al., 2017; Garcia et al., 2021). Yet, apart from telehealth delivery, the pandemic may have affected caregiver awareness of, if not actual development of, child problem and adaptive behaviors due to COVID-related educational, occupational, and social closures (e.g., Azis et al., 2022; Dudovitz et al., 2022; Raffaele et al., 2021; Takahashi & Honda, 2020), although a recent PCIT study during the pandemic suggests that PCIT's pre- to post-treatment effects, including those related to child compliance, have not been attenuated or otherwise affected by the pandemic (Garcia et al., 2021). Nevertheless,

more research on COVID-19's effects on PCIT and/or child psychosocial development would be beneficial.

Ninth, this study's nonexperimental design limits causal determination, particularly in regards to validating hypothesized mechanisms of change (i.e., PCIT's overall and phasespecific effect on child psychosocial competencies). According to Weisz and Kazdin (2017), full validation of a mechanism of change requires demonstrating: (1) a statistically and practically significant covariation, (2) non-spuriousness (i.e., ruling out alternative and plausible processes that are not related to the aforementioned change), (3) scientific plausibility (i.e., congruence with validated theories and the larger scientific literature, (4) temporality (i.e., changes in the proposed mechanism/mediator occur before the changes in the outcome variable), and (5) experimental manipulation, including the testing of gradient or dosage effects of the change mechanism(s). Notably, this study found statistically and practically significant covariation between PCIT's phases and caregiver-ratings of child psychosocial competencies (as well as child conduct problems). Additionally, the present study also demonstrates scientific plausibility via its explicit reference of past empirical research on PCIT-related gains in child psychosocial competencies and related theoretical underpinnings (e.g., Allen et al., 2022; Bagner & Eyberg, 2007; Bagner et al., 2010; Bagner et al., 2016; Eisenstadt et al., 1993; Eyberg et al., 1995; Garcia et a., 2021; Ginn et al., 2017; Hansen & Shillingsburg, 2016; Masse et al., 2016; McNeil et al., 1991; Nixon et al., 2003; Parladé et al., 2020; Querido, 2004; Schuhmann et al, 1998; Tempel et al., 2013; Thomas et al., 2017; Zlomke et al., 2017). Importantly, the current study also established phase-specific temporality, as well as dosage effects, in the use of pre-, midand post-treatment assessments. However, this non-experimental study did not use a control condition (much less random assignment), which would have better demonstrated nonspuriousness-and thus causality. Therefore, future studies might conduct an RCT, whereby PCIT's causal effects on child psychosocial competencies could be better determined.

Lastly, because of the archival nature of the data and the study design, sustainment of caregiver-report gains in overall and domain-specific psychosocial competencies were not tracked, leaving it unclear if and to what extent any PCIT-related gains in competency are maintained, attenuated, or further improved upon following treatment completion. As previously noted, ample, rigorous research indicates that PCIT-related improvements in child conduct problems typically persist well after treatment graduation, with significant sustainment found by even the longest PCIT follow-up studies (i.e., 6 years; Eyberg et al., 2001; Hood & Eyberg, 2003). In contrast, sustainment of PCIT-related gains in psychosocial competence have only been examined by a few studies, and only for one domain per study. Specifically, known sustainment studies have only been conducted for CDI's effect on language development (i.e., 3 and 6 months; Bagner et al., 2016), and social awareness in neurodivergent children (i.e., 6 weeks; Ginn et al., 2017)-with both findings reporting significant maintenance of treatment gains. Despite such promising findings, a large gap in the literature remains, where future investigation could elucidate the durancy of PCIT's effects on different psychosocial competencies and the potential need for booster work or related follow-up care-which might be particular salient given that psychosocial competence in early childhood predicts long-term psychological functioning, above and beyond child problem behavior (Achenbach & Edelbrock, 1983; Burt et al., 2008; Carter & Briggs-Gowan, 2006; Carter, 2002; Carter et al., 2003; Cicchetti & Cohen, 1995; Eron & Huesmann, 1984; Keenan & Shaw, 1997; Mastern & Coatsworth, 1995; 1998).

Conclusions

Notwithstanding the above limitations, the present study's results have several potential implications, both for clients, clinicians, clinical supervisors and trainers, and the larger behavioral healthcare community. Notably, despite past child clinical research often claiming that BPTs such as PCIT not only *reduce* child misbehavior but concurrently *increase* child psychosocial competencies (e.g., Chronis-Tuscano et al., 2016; Lieneman et al., 2020; Luby et

al., 2012; 2018; Rothenberg et al., 2019), the current study is one of few to explicitly assess changes in child psychosocial competencies during PCIT (c.f., Allen et al., 2022; Bagner et al., 2016; Eisenstadt et al., 1993; Ginn et al., 2017; Graziano et al., 2012; Lenze et al., 2011; Pemberton et al., 2013; Parladé et al., 2020 Tempel et al., 2013), and the first to validate PCIT's large, phase-specific effects on overall psychosocial competence as well as on multiple psychosocial domains; namely prosociality, compliance, and attention regulation, with a predominately typical PCIT sample. (c.f., Allen et al., 2022; Ginn et al., 2017). The current study was also the first to demonstrate the clinical significance of these changes in psychosocial competence. Collectively, these results further evince PCIT as a best-practice, evidence-based treatment for treating clinically significant, comorbid child disruptive behavior and deficits in psychosocial competencies in early to middle childhood, and thus further support PCIT's fidelitous dissemination to, adoption by, and sustainment in community mental health systems.

Additionally, correlational analyses from the current study furthered evinced how child psychosocial problem behavior and competencies are related, yet distinct, clinical targets that should be both assessed in research and practice contexts, particularly for younger children referred for and engaging in treatment (Briegel et al., 2018; Carter et al., 2003; Eisenberg & Mussen, 1989; Korell & Peer, 2022; Masten & Cicchetti, 2010; Todd & Niec, 2022). More specifically, assessing child psychosocial competencies, as well as problem behaviors, could improve child behavioral health screening and related referrals, initial and ongoing case conceptualization, and treatment planning, progress monitoring, tailoring and summative evaluation (Briegel et al., 2018; Korell & Peer, 2022; Todd & Niec, 2022). Although this recommendation comports with the literature on measurement-based care (e.g., Anker et al., 2009; Duncan et al., 2006; Hawkins et al., 2004; Knaup et al., 2009; Lambert & Shimokawa, 2011; Lambert et al. 2001, 2002, 2003; Sapta et al., 2005; Whipple et al., 200) and strengths-based assessment (e.g., Brazeau et al., 2012; Briggs-Gowan & Carter, 1998; Brun & Rapp, 2001; Carter, 2002; Cowger, 1994; Duckworth et al., 2005; Graybeal, 2001; Harniss et al., 1999;

Rashid & Ostermann, 2009; Snyder et al. 2006; Tedeschi & Kilmer, 2005), it is not currently required or even suggested by the current PCIT protocol manual (Eyberg & Funderburk, 2011).

One potential reason for this omission could be the historical lack of psychometrically validated, pragmatic, multidimensional measures of psychosocial competence in early through middle adulthood (Briegel et al., 2018; Korell & Peer, 2022; Todd & Niec, 2022). Indeed, many extant measures of child psychosocial competencies (e.g., Emotion Regulation Checklist, Vineland Adaptive Behavior Scales, biobehavioral measures like electrocardiogram signals, Social Responsiveness Scale; Costantino & Gruber, 2005; Shields & Cicchetti, 1995; Sparrow et al., 1984) entail significant administration time and/or financial costs, which create significant barriers to their widespread, repeated use in community settings. Other options are stymied by either a lack of sufficient psychometric validation and/or clinical utility, particularly those that lack treatment sensitivity/responsiveness, empirically supported clinical cutoff scores, and/or only measure one domain of psychosocial competency (e.g., Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire; Goodman, 1997; 1999; Goodman et al., 1998; see Briegel et al. [2018], Korell and Peer [2022], and Todd and Niec [2022] for reviews). In contrast, this study-alongside past PSICA validation studies (Briegel et al., 2018; Korell & Peer, 2022; Todd & Niec, 2022)-suggest that the PSICA is a pragmatic (e.g., free and brief), psychometrically validated (e.g., treatment sensitive with cutoff scores), and multidimensional measure of psychosocial competency in early to middle childhood that may have particular clinical utility to PCIT, BPTs in general, and other child EBTs.

Ultimately though, further research is needed to better validate the degree to these PCIT-related improvements in child psychosocial competencies, as measured by the PSICA and/or other means, generalize to other PCIT adaptations, diagnostic and demographic populations, and service contexts (e.g., Girard et al., 2018; McNeil et al., 2018; Peer et al., 2019; see Briegel [2017], Lienaman et al. [2017], and Niec [2018])–and the specific mechanisms by which such treatment benefits occur. Nevertheless, the present findings,

particularly in concert with related PCIT literature on competency gains (i.e., Eisenstadt et al., 1993; Lieneman et al., 2020; Luby et al., 2012; 2018; Pemberton et al., 2013; Tempel et al., 2013), highlight another pathway by which PCIT may alter developmental trajectories by concurrently ameliorating negative cascades while also promoting positive ones (Briegel et al., 2018). Specifically, psychosocial competencies are both protective factors for both concurrent and future behavior problems (e.g., Achenbach & Edelbrock, 1983; Carter, 2002; 2003; Cicchetti & Cohen, 1995; Eron & Huesmann, 1984; Huber et al., 2019; Keenan & Shaw, 1997; Mastern & Coatsworth, 1995; 1998) as well as promotive factors for future psychosocial development/mastery (e.g., Masten & Coatsworth, 1998; van der Graaff et al., 2018). Thus, concurrently targeting psychosocial problem behaviors and competencies within treatment–as PCIT claims to do (Eyberg & Funderburk, 2011), and as the current findings suggest it does– can potentially improve child treatment outcomes (Bowman, 2013; Briegel et al., 2018; Masten & Cicchetti, 2010; Seligman & Csikzentmihalyi, 2000; Tedeschi & Kilmer, 2005).

References

- Abrahamse, M. E., Junger, M., Leijten, P. H., Lindeboom, R., Boer, F., & Lindauer, R. J. (2015).
 Psychometric properties of the Dutch Eyberg Child Behavior Inventory (ECBI) in a community sample and a multiethnic clinical sample. *Journal of Psychopathology and Behavioral Assessment*, 37(4), 679–691.
- Abrahamse, M. E., Junger, M., van Wouwe, M. A., Boer, F., & Lindauer, R. J. (2016). Treating child disruptive behavior in high-risk families: A comparative effectiveness trial from a community-based implementation. *Journal of Child and Family Studies*, *25*(5), 1605– 1622.
- Abrahamse, W., Steg, L., Vlek, C., & Rothengatter, T. (2005). A review of intervention studies aimed at household energy conservation. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, *25*(3), 273–291.
- Achenbach, T. M., & Edelbrock, C. S. (1983). *Manual for the Child Behavior Checklist and Revised Child Behavior Profile.* University of Vermont.
- Ahluwalia, R., Burnkrant, R. E., & Unnava, H. R. (2000). Consumer response to negative publicity: The moderating role of commitment. *Journal of Marketing Research*, 37(2), 203–214.
- Aiken, L. S., & West, S. G. (1991). *Multiple regression: Testing and interpreting interactions*. Sage Publications.

Aldao, A. (2016). Introduction to the special issue: Emotion regulation as a transdiagnostic process. *Cognitive Therapy and Research*, *40*(3), 257–261. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10608-016-9764-2

Allen, K., Harrington, J., Quetsch, L. B., Masse, J., Cooke, C., & Paulson, J. F. (2022). Parent– Child Interaction Therapy for children with disruptive behaviors and autism: A randomized clinical trial. *Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders*. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10803-022-05428-y

- American Academy of Pediatrics. (1998). Guidance for effective discipline. *Pediatrics*, 101, 723– 728. https:// doi.org10.1542/peds.101.4.723
- Anderson, C. M. (2002). Fading. *Encyclopedia of Psychotherapy*, (pp. 787–791). Academic press. https://doi.org/10.1016/b0-12-343010-0/00094-5
- Anker, M. G., Duncan, B. L., & Sparks, J. A. (2009). Using client feedback to improve couple therapy outcomes: a randomized clinical trial in a naturalistic setting. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 77(4), 693–704.
- Armstrong, K., David, A., & Goldberg, K. (2013). Parent–Child Interaction Therapy with deaf parents and their hearing child: A case study. *Clinical Case Studies, 13*, 115–127. https://doi.org/10.1177/1534650113502705
- Atkinson, J. W. (1964). An introduction to motivation. Van Nostrand.
- Axberg, U., Johansson Hanse, J., & Broberg, A. G. (2008). Parents' description of conduct problems in their children: A test of the Eyberg Child Behavior Inventory (ECBI) in a Swedish sample aged 3–10. *Scandinavian Journal of Psychology*, *49*(6), 497–505.
- Bagner, D. M., Coxe, S., Hungerford, G. M., Garcia, D., Barroso, N. E., Hernandez, J., & Rosa-Olivares, J. (2016). Behavioral parent training in infancy: A window of opportunity for high-risk families. *Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology*, 44(5), 901–912.
- Bagner, D. M., & Eyberg, S. M. (2007). Parent-Child Interaction Therapy for disruptive behavior in children with mental retardation: A randomized controlled trial. *Journal of Clinical Child and Adolescent Psychology*, 36, 418–429.
- Bagner, D. M., Graziano, P. A., Jaccard, J., Sheinkopf, S. J., Vohr, B. R., & Lester, B. M. (2012).
 An initial investigation of baseline respiratory sinus arrhythmia as a moderator of treatment outcome for young children born premature with externalizing behavior problems. *Behavior Therapist*, *43*(3), 652–665.

- Bagner, D. M., Sheinkopf, S. J., Vohr, B. R., & Lester, B. M. (2010). Parenting intervention for externalizing behavior problems in children born premature: An initial examination. *Journal of Developmental and Behavioral Pediatrics*, *31*, 209–216.
- Bagner, D. M., Rodríguez, G. M., Blake, C. A., & Rosa-Olivares, J. (2013). Home-based preventive parenting intervention for at-risk infants and their families: An open trial. *Cognitive and Behavioral Practice*, *20*(3), 334–348. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cbpra.2012.08.001
- Baillargeon, R. H., Morisset, A., Keenan, K., Normand, C. L., Jeyaganth, S., Boivin, M., & Tremblay, R. E. (2011). The development of prosocial behaviors in young children: A prospective population-based cohort study. *The Journal of Genetic Psychology*, *172*(3), 221–251.
- Baillargeon, R. H., Normand, C. L., Séguin, J. R., Zoccolillo, M., Japel, C., Pérusse, D., Hong-Xing, W., Boivin, M., & Tremblay, R. E. (2007). The evolution of problem and social competence behaviors during toddlerhood: A prospective population-based cohort survey. *Infant Mental Health Journal*, *28*(1), 12–38. doi: 10.1002/imhj.20120
- Barkley, R. A. (2013). Defiant children (3rd ed.). The Guilford Press.
- Barkley, R. A. (2014). *Attention-deficit hyperactivity disorder: A handbook for diagnosis and treatment* (4th ed.). Guilford Publications.
- Bandura, A. (1991). Social cognitive theory of self-regulation. *Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes*, *50*(2), 248–287.

Bandura, A. (1977). Self-efficacy—Toward a unifying theory of behavioral change. *Psychological Review*, *84*, 191–215. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-295x.84.2.191

Bandura, A., & Cervone, D. (1983). Self-evaluative and self-efficacy mechanisms governing the motivational effects of goal systems. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 45, 1017–1028. Baumrind, D. (1967). Child care practices anteceding three patterns of preschool behavior. *Genetic Psychology Monographs*, 75, 43–88.

Beck, J. S., & Beck, A. T. (2011). Cognitive behavior therapy. Guilford Publication.

- Benzies, K., Keown, L. A., & Magill-Evans, J. (2009). Immediate and sustained effects of parenting on physical aggression in Canadian children aged 6 years and younger.
 Canadian *Journal of Psychiatry*, *54*, 55–64.
- Bereby-Meyer, Y., & Roth, A. E. (2006). The speed of learning in noisy games: Partial reinforcement and the sustainability of cooperation. *American Economic Review*, 96(4), 1029–1042.
- Berlin, L. J., Martoccio, T. L., & Jones Harden, B. (2018). Improving early head start's impacts on parenting through attachment-based intervention: A randomized controlled trial. *Developmental Psychology*, *54*(12), 2316–2327.
- Bernard, K., Dozier, M., Bick, J., Lewis-Morrarty, E., Lindhiem, O., & Carlson, E. (2012).
 Enhancing attachment organization among maltreated children: Results of a randomized clinical trial. *Child Development*, *83*(2), 623–636.
- Bernard, K., Hostinar, C., & Dozier, M. (2015). Intervention effects of diurnal cortisol rhythms of Child Protective Services-referred infants in early childhood: Preschool follow-up results of a randomized clinical trial. *JAMA Pediatrics*, *169*(2), 112–119.
- Bernard, K., Lee, A. H., & Dozier, M. (2017). Effects of the ABC intervention on foster children's receptive vocabulary: Follow-up results from a randomized clinical trial. *Child Maltreatment*, 22(2), 174–179.
- Bertrand, J. (2009). Interventions for children with fetal alcohol spectrum disorders (FASDs):
 Overview of findings for five innovative research projects. *Research in Developmental Disabilities*, *30*, 986–1006.

- Bigfoot, D. S., & Funderburk, B. W. (2011). Honoring children, making relatives: The cultural translation of Parent-Child Interaction Therapy for American Indian and Alaska Native families. *Journal of Psychoactive Drugs*, *43*, 309–318.
- Bird, M., Ross, K., Strauch, C., Korell, A., & Peer, S. O. (2021, August). *Clinical improvements in child psychosocial competencies during CDI* [Poster presentation]. PCIT International Biennial Convention, Orlando, FL.
- Bjørseth, Å., & Wichstrøm, L. (2016). Effectiveness of Parent-Child Interaction Therapy (PCIT) in the treatment of young children's behavior problems. A randomized controlled study. *PloS one*, *11*(9), e0159845. https://doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0159845
- Blizzard, A. M., Barroso, N. E., Ramos, F. G., Graziano, P. A., & Bagner, D. M. (2017).
 Behavioral parent training in infancy: What about the parent-infant relationship? *Journal of Clinical Child and Adolescent Psychology*, online access. https://doi.org/10.1080/15 374416.2017.1310045
- Boggs, S. R., (1990). *Generalization of the treatment to the home setting: Direct observation analysis.* Paper presented at the meeting of the American Psychological Association, Washington, D.C.
- Borrego Jr, J., & Urquiza, A. J. (1998). Importance of therapist use of social reinforcement with parents as a model for parent-child relationships: An example with parent-child interaction therapy. *Child & Family Behavior Therapy*, *20*(4), 27–54.
- Bornstein, M. H., Hahn, C. S., & Haynes, O. M. (2010). Social competence, externalizing, and internalizing behavioral adjustment from early childhood through early adolescence:
 Developmental cascades. *Development and Psychopathology*, *22*(4), 717–735.
- Bowlby, J. (1982). *Attachment I: Attachment and loss*. Basic Books (Original work published 1969).

- Bowman, P. J. (2013). A strengths-based social psychological approach to resiliency: Cultural diversity, ecological, and life span issues. In S. Prince-Embury & D. H. Saklofske (Eds.), *Resilience in children, adolescents, and adults* (pp. 299–324). Springer.
- Boylan, K., Vaillancourt, T., Boyle, M., & Szatmari, P. (2007). Comorbidity of internalizing disorders in children with oppositional defiant disorder. *European Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, *16*, 484–494.
- Brestan, E. V., Eyberg, S. M., Boggs, S. R., & Algina, J. (1997). Parent-Child Interaction
 Therapy: Parents perceptions of untreated siblings. *Child & Family Behavior Therapy*, 19, 13–28. https://doi.org/10.1300/ J019v19n03 02
- Briegel, W. (2017). Tailoring Parent-Child Interaction Therapy (PCIT) for older children: A case study. *Zeitschrift für Kinder-und Jugendpsychiatrie und Psychotherapie*.
- Briegel, W., Peer, S. O., Dell'armi, M., & Niec, L. N. (2018). Building resilience through PCIT:
 Assessing child adaptive functioning and parent-child relationship quality. In L. N. Niec
 (Ed.), Handbook of Parent-Child Interaction Therapy (pp. 341–356). Springer.
- Briggs, A. M., Fisher, W. W., Greer, B. D., & Kimball, R. T. (2018). Prevalence of resurgence of destructive behavior when thinning reinforcement schedules during functional communication training. *Journal of Applied Behavior Analysis*, *51*(3), 620–633.
- Brinkmeyer, M. Y., & Eyberg, S. M. (2003). Parent–child interaction therapy for oppositional children. In A. E. Kazdin & J. R. Weisz (Eds.), *Evidence-based psychotherapies for children and adolescents* (pp. 204–223). Guilford.
- Budd, K. S., Hella, B., Bae, H., Meyerson, D. A., & Watkin, S. C. (2011). Delivering Parent-Child Interaction Therapy in an urban community clinic. *Cognitive and Behavioral Practice*, *18*(4), 502–514.
- Burke, J. D., Rowe, R., & Boylan, K. (2014). Functional outcomes of child and adolescent oppositional defiant disorder symptoms in young adult men. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, *55*(3), 264–272

- Burt, K. B., Obradović, J., Long, J. D., & Masten, A. S. (2008). The interplay of social competence and psychopathology over 20 years: Testing transactional and cascade models. *Child Development*, 79(2), 359–374.
- Calkins, S. D. (1997). Cardiac vagal tone indices of temperamental reactivity and behavioral regulation in young children. *Developmental Psychobiology: The Journal of the International Society for Developmental Psychobiology*, *31*(2), 125–135.
- Calkins, S. D., & Dedmon, S. E. (2000). Physiological and behavioral regulation in two–year–old children with aggressive/destructive behavior problems. *Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology*, *28*(2), 103–118.
- Calkins S. D., Graziano P. A., & Keane S. P. (2007). Cardiac vagal regulation differentiates among children at risk for behavior problems. *Biological Psychology*, *74*(2), 144–153. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopsycho.2006.09.005
- Calkins, S. D., & Keane, S. P. (2004). Cardiac vagal regulation across the preschool period:
 Stability, continuity, and implications for childhood adjustment. *Developmental Psychobiology: The Journal of the International Society for Developmental Psychobiology*, 45(3), 101–112.
- Caprara, G. V., Barbaranelli, C., Pastorelli, C., Bandura, A., & Zimbardo, P. (2000). Prosocial foundations of children's academic achievement. *Psychological Science*, *11*(4), 302–306.
- Caprara, G. V., Barbaranelli, C., Pastorelli, C., Cermak, I., & Rosza, S. (2001). Facing guilt: Role of negative affectivity, need for reparation, and fear of punishment in leading to prosocial behaviour and aggression. *European Journal of Personality*, *15*(3), 219–237.
- Carpenter, A. L., Puliafico, A. C., Kurtz, S. M. S., Pincus, D. B., & Comer, J. S. (2014).
 Extending Parent-Child Interaction Therapy for early childhood internalizing problems: New advances for an overlooked population. *Clinical Child and Family Psychology Review*, *17*, 340–356. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10567-014-0172-4</u>

- Carter, A. S. (2002). Assessing social-emotional and behavior problems and competencies in infancy and toddlerhood: Available instruments and directions for application. In B. Zuckerman, A. Lieberman, & N. Fox (Eds). *Emotion regulation and developmental health: Infancy and early childhood* (pp. 277–299). Johnson & Johnson Pediatric Institute.
- Carter, A. S., & Briggs-Gowan, M. J. (2006). *Infant-Toddler Social and Emotional Assessment.* Harcourt.
- Carter, A. S., Briggs-Gowan, M. J., Jones, S. M., & Little, T. D. (2003). The Infant-Toddler Social and Emotional Assessment (ITSEA): Factor structure, reliability, and validity. *Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology*, *31*(5), 495–514.
- Carver, C. S., & Scheier, M. F. (2001). *On the self-regulation of behavior*. Cambridge University Press.
- Carver, C. S., & Scheier, M. F. (1990). Origins and functions of positive and negative affect: A control-process view. *Psychological Review*, 97(1), 19–35.
- Chadwick Center for Children and Families (2004). *Closing the quality chasm in child abuse treatment: Identifying and disseminating best practices*. Author.
- Chaffin, M., Funderburk, B., Bard, D., Valle, L. A., & Gurwitch, R. (2011). A combined motivation and Parent-Child Interaction Therapy package reduces child welfare recidivism in a randomized dismantling field trial. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 79, 84–95.
- Chaffin, M., Silovsky, J. F., Funderburk, B., Valle, L. A., Brestan, E. V., Balachova, T., Jackson, S., Lensgraf, J., & Bonner, B. L. (2004). Parent-Child Interaction Therapy with physically abusive parents: Efficacy for reducing future abuse reports. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 72, 500–510.

- Chase, R. M., & Eyberg, S. M. (2008). Clinical presentation and treatment outcome for children with comorbid externalizing and internalizing symptoms. *Journal of Anxiety Disorders*, 22, 273–282. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.janxdis.2007.03.006
- Chorpita, B. F., Daleiden, E. L., Ebesutani, C., Young, J., Becker, K. D., Nakamura, B. J.,
 Phillips, L., Ward, A., Lynch, R., Trent, L., Smith, R. L., Okamura, K., & & Starace, N.
 (2011). Evidence-based treatments for children and adolescents: An updated review of indicators of efficacy and effectiveness. *Clinical Psychology: Science and Practice*, *18*(2), 154–172.
- Chronis-Tuscano, A., Rubin, K. H., O'Brien, K. A., Coplan, R. J., Thomas, S. R., Dougherty, L.
 R., Cheah, C. S. L., Watts, K. Heverly-Fitt, S., Huggins, S. L., Menzer, M., Begle, A. S.,
 & Wimsatt, M. (2015). Preliminary evaluation of a multimodal early intervention program
 for behaviorally inhibited preschoolers. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*,
 83, 534–540. https://doi. org/10.1037/a0039043
- Chronis-Tuscano, A., Lewis-Morrarty, E., Woods, K. E., O'Brien, K. A., Mazursky-Horowitz, H.,
 & Thomas, S. R. (2016). Parent–Child Interaction Therapy with emotion coaching for preschoolers with attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder. *Cognitive and Behavioral Practice*, 23(1), 62–78. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. cbpra.2014.11.001
- Cicchetti, D., & Cohen, D. J. (1995). Perspectives on developmental psychopathology. In D. Cicchetti & D. J. Cohen (Eds.), *Developmental Psychopathology: Vol I. Theory and Methods* (pp. 3–20). Wiley.
- Cicchetti, D., & Curtis, W. J. (2006). The developing brain and neural plasticity: Implications for normality, psychopathology, and resilience. In D. Cicchetti & D. J. Cohen (Eds.), *Developmental Psychopathology: Vol 2. Developmental Neuroscience* (2nd ed., pp. 1–64). Wiley.

- Coffey, D. M., Javier, J. R., & Schrager, S. M. (2015). Preliminary validity of the Eyberg Child Behavior Inventory with Filipino immigrant parents. *Child & Family Behavior Therapy*, *37*(3), 208–223.
- Cohen, M. A., & Pique, A. R. (2009). New evidence on the monetary value of saving a high risk youth. *Journal of Quantitative Criminology*, 25, 25–49.
- Cohen, J., Cohen, P., West, S. G., & Aiken, L. S. (2003). *Applied multiple regression/correlation analysis for the behavioral sciences* (3rd ed). Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, Inc.
- Cole, P. M., Teti, L. O., & Zahn-Waxler, C. (2003). Mutual emotion regulation and the stability of conduct problems between preschool and early school age. *Development and Psychopathology*, *15*(1), 1–18. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0954579403000014
- Comer, J. S., Chow, C., Chan, P. T., Cooper-Vince, C., & Wilson, L. A. (2013). Psychosocial treatment efficacy for disruptive behavior problems in very young children: A metaanalytic examination. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, *52*(1), 26–36.
- Comer, J. S., Furr, J. M., Miguel, E. M., Cooper-Vince, C. E., Carpenter, A. L., Elkins, R. M., ...
 & Chase, R. (2017). Remotely delivering real-time parent training to the home: An initial randomized trial of Internet-delivered parent–child interaction therapy (I-PCIT). *Journal of consulting and clinical psychology*, *85*(9), 909–917.
- Connors, E. H., Douglas, S., Jensen-Doss, A., Landes, S. J., Lewis, C. C., McLeod, B. D., ... & Lyon, A. R. (2021). What gets measured gets done: How mental health agencies can leverage measurement-based care for better patient care, clinician supports, and organizational goals. *Administration and Policy in Mental Health and Mental Health Services Research*, 48(2), 250–265.
- Constantino, J. N., & Gruber, C. P. (2012). *Social Responsiveness Scale* (2nd ed.). Western Psychological Services.

Cooper, J. O., Heron, T. E., & Heward, W. L. (2020). Applied behavior analysis. Pearson UK.

- Costello, A. H., Chengappa, K., Stokes, J. O., Tempel, A. B., & McNeil, C. B. (2011). Parent-Child Interaction Therapy for oppositional behavior in children. *Integrative play therapy*, 37–59.
- Cunningham, C. E., Bremner, R., & Secord, M. (1996). COPE: The community parent education program. A school-based family systems oriented workshop for parents of children with disruptive behavior disorders. COPE Works.
- Dadds, M. R., Hunter, K., Hawes, D. J., Frost, A. D., Vassallo, S., Bunn, P., Merz, S., & Masry,
 Y. E. (2008). A measure of cognitive and affective empathy in children using parent
 ratings. *Child Psychiatry & Human Development, 39*(2), 111–122.
 https://doi:10.1007/s10578-007-0075-4
- Dadds, M. R., & Tully, L. A. (2019). What is it to discipline a child: What should it be? A reanalysis of time-out from the perspective of child mental health, attachment, and trauma. *American Psychologist*, *74*(7), 794.
- Dahl, A., & Brownell, C. A. (2019). The social origins of human prosociality. *Current Directions in Psychological Science*, *28*(3), 274–279.
- Danko, C. M., Garbacz, L. L., & Budd, K. S. (2016). Outcomes of Parent–Child Interaction Therapy in an urban community clinic: A comparison of treatment completers and dropouts. *Children and Youth Services Review*, 60, 42–51.
- De Meyer, H., Beckers, T., Tripp, G., & Van der Oord, S. (2019). Reinforcement contingency learning in children with ADHD: Back to the basics of behavior therapy. *Journal of abnormal child psychology*, *47*(12), 1889–1902.
- Degangi, G. A., Dipietro, J. A., Greenspan, S. I., & Porges, S. W. (1991). Psychophysiological characteristics of the regulatory disordered infant. *Infant Behavior and Development*, *14*(1), 37–50.
- Dishion, T. J., & Patterson, G. R. (2016). The development and ecology of antisocial behavior: Linking etiology, prevention, and treatment. In D. Cicchetti (Ed.), *Developmental*

psychopathology: Maladaptation and psychopathology (Vol. 3, 3rd ed., pp. 647–678). John Wiley & Sons.

- Dodge, K. A., Greenberg, M. T., Malone, P. S., & Conduct Problems Prevention Research Group (2008). Testing an idealized dynamic cascade model of the development of serious violence in adolescence. *Child Development*, 79, 1907–1927
- Dodge, K. A., & Pettit, G. S. (2003). A biopsychosocial model of the development of chronic conduct problems in adolescence. *Developmental Psychology*, *39*(2), 349–371.
- Donohue, M. R., Hoyniak, C. P., Tillman, R., Barch, D. M., & Luby, J. (2021). Callousunemotional traits as an intervention target and moderator of PCIT-ED treatment for preschool depression and conduct problems. *Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry*, *60*(11), 1394–1403.
- Dozier, M., Peloso, E., Lindhiem, O., Gordon, M.K., Manni, M., Sepulveda, S. et al. (2006).
 Developing evidence-based interventions for foster children: An example of a randomized clinical trial with infants and toddlers. *Journal of Social Issues*, 62(4), 765–783.
- Drayton, A. K., Andersen, M. N., Knight, R. M., Felt, B. T., Fredericks, E. M., & Dore-Stites, D. J. (2014). Internet guidance on time out: Inaccuracies, omissions, and what to tell parents instead. *Journal of Developmental and Behavioral Pediatrics*, *35*(4), 239–246.
- Dretzke, J., Davenport, C., Frew, E., Barlow, J., Stewart-Brown, S., Bayliss, S., Taylor, R. S., Sandercock, J., & & Hyde, C. (2009). The clinical effectiveness of different parenting programmes for children with conduct problems: a systematic review of randomised controlled trials. *Child and Adolescent Psychiatry and Mental Health*, *3*(1), 1–10.
- Dudovitz, R. N., Thomas, K., Shah, M. D., Szilagyi, P. G., Vizueta, N., Vangala, S., ... & Kapteyn, A. (2022). School-Age Children's Wellbeing and School-Related Needs During the COVID-19 Pandemic. *Academic pediatrics*.

- Duncan, B. L., Sparks, J. A., & Miller, S. D. (2006). Client, not theory, directed: Integrating approaches one client at a time. In G. Stricker & J. Gold (Eds.), *A casebook of psychotherapy integration* (pp. 225–240). American Psychological Association.
- Duncombe, M. E., Havighurst, S. S., Holland, K. A., & Frankling, E. J. (2012). The contribution of parenting practices and parent emotion factors in children at risk for disruptive behavior disorders. *Child Psychiatry & Human Development*, *43*(5), 715–733.
- Eddy, J. M., Leve, L. D., & Fagot, B. I. (2001). Coercive family processes: A replication and extension of Patterson's coercion model. *Aggressive Behavior*, 27, 14–25.
- Eisenberg, N., Fabes, R. A., Guthrie, I. K., & Reiser, M. (2000). Dispositional emotionality and regulation: Their role in predicting quality of social functioning. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, *78*(1), 136–157. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.78.1.136
- Eisenberg, N., & Mussen, P. H. (1989). *The roots of prosocial behavior in children.* Cambridge University Press.

Eisenberg, N., Cumberland, A., & Spinrad, T. L. (1998). Parental socialization of emotion. *Psychology Inquiry*, *9*(4), 241–273.

https://doi.org/10.1207/s15327965pli0904_1

- Eisenstadt, T. H., Eyberg, S. M., McNeil, C. B., Newcomb, K., & Funderburk, B. (1993). Parent-Child Interaction Therapy with behavior problem children: Relative effectiveness of two stages and overall treatment outcome. *Journal of Clinical Child Psychology*, 22, 42–51.
- Egger, H. L., & Angold, A. (2006). Common emotional and behavioral disorders in preschool children: Presentation, nosology, and epidemiology. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, *47*, 313–337.
- El-Sheikh, M., & Whitson, S. A. (2006). Longitudinal relations between marital conflict and child adjustment: Vagal regulation as a protective factor. *Journal of Family Psychology*, *20*(1), 30–39.

- Erath, S. A., Keiley, M. K., Pettit, G. S., Lansford, J. E., Dodge, K. A., & Bates, J. E. (2009).
 Behavioral predictors of mental health service utilization in childhood through adolescence. *Journal of Developmental and Behavioral Pediatrics*, *30*, 481–488.
- Eron, L. D., & Huesmann, L. R. (1984). The control of aggressive behavior by changes in attitudes, values, and the conditions of learning. In *Advances in the study of aggression* (Vol. 1, pp. 139–171). Academic Press.
- Everett, G. E., Hupp, S. D., & Olmi, D. J. (2010). Time-out with parents: A descriptive analysis of 30 years of research. *Education and Treatment of Children*, *33*(2), 235–259.
- Eyberg, S, M., Boggs, S. R., & Algina, J. (1995). New developments in psychosocial,
 pharmacological, and combined treatments of conduct disorders in aggressive children.
 Psychopharmacology Bulletin, 31, 83–91.
- Eyberg, S. M., Boggs, S. R., & Jaccard, J. (2014). Does maintenance treatment matter? *Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology*, *42*, 355–366. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10802-013-9842-9
- Eyberg SM, Bussing R. (2010). Parent-Child Interaction Therapy for preschool children with conduct problems. In R. C. Murrihy, A. D. Kidman, & T. H. Ollendick (Eds). *Clinical handbook of assessing and treating conduct problems in youth* (pp. 139–162). Springer.
- Eyberg, S.M, & Funderburk, B. (2011). *Parent-Child Interaction Therapy protocol.* PCIT International, Inc.
- Eyberg, S. M., Funderburk, B. W., Hembree-Kigin, T. L., McNeil, C. B., Querido, J. G., & Hood,
 K. K. (2001). Parent-Child Interaction Therapy with behavior problem children: One and
 two year maintenance of treatment effects in the family. *Child & Family Behavior Therapy*, *23*(4), 1–20.
- Eyberg, S. M., Nelson, M. M., & Boggs, S. R. (2008). Evidence-based psychosocial treatments for children and adolescents with disruptive behavior. *Journal of Clinical Child & Adolescent Psychology*, 37(1), 215–237.

- Eyberg, S. M., Nelson, M. M., Ginn, N. C., Bhuiyan, N., & Boggs, S. R. (2013). *Dyadic Parent-Child Interaction Coding System* (4th ed.). PCIT International, Inc.
- Eyberg, S., & Pincus, D. (1999). Eyberg Child Behavior Inventory & Sutter-Eyberg Student Behavior Inventory-Revised: Professional manual. Psychological Assessment Resources.
- Eyberg, S. M., & Robinson, E. A. (1982). Parent–child interaction training: Effects on family functioning. *Journal of Clinical Child Psychology, 11*, 130–137.
- Eyberg, S. M. & Ross, A. W. (1978). Assessment of child behavior problems: The validation of a new inventory. *Journal of Clinical Child & Adolescent Psychology*, 7, 113–116.
- Farmer, E. M. Z., Burns, B. J., Phillips, S. D., Angold, A., & Costello, E. J. (2003). Pathways into and through mental health services for children and adolescents. *Psychiatric Services*, 54(1), 60–66
- Faul, F., Erdfelder, E., Lang, A.G., & Buchner, A. (2007). G*Power 3: A flexible statistical power analysis program for the social, behavioral, and biomedical sciences. *Behavior Research Methods*, 39, 175–191.
- Feather, N. T. (1982). Actions in relation to expected consequences: An overview of a research program. *Expectations and Actions: Expectancy-Value Models in Psychology*, 53–95.
- Fergusson, D. M., Horwood, L. J., & Ridder, E. M. (2005). Show me the child at seven: The consequences of conduct problems in childhood for psychosocial functioning in adulthood. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, *46*(8), 837–849.
- Ferguson, T. J., Stegge, H., & Barrett, K. C. (1996). *My Child-Shame and My Child-Guilt*. Unpublished instrument, Utah State University, Free University Amsterdam, & Colorado State University.
- Fernandez, M. A., Butler, A. M., & Eyberg, S. M. (2011). Treatment outcome for low socioeconomic status African American families in Parent-Child Interaction Therapy: A pilot study. *Child and Family Behavior Therapy*, 33, 32–48.

Ferster, C. B., & Skinner, B. F. (1957). Schedules of reinforcement. Appleton-Century-Crofts.

- Fischer, K., Barkley, R. A., Fletcher, K., & Smallish, L. (1993). The stability of dimensions of behavior in ADHD and normal children over an 8-year period. *Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology*, *21*, 315–337.
- Fleming, G. E., & Kimonis, E. R. (2018). PCIT for children with callous-unemotional traits. In *Handbook of Parent-Child Interaction Therapy* (pp. 19–34). Springer.
- Foley, K., McNeil, C. B., Norman, M., & Wallace, N. M. (2016). Effectiveness of group format Parent-Child Interaction Therapy compared to treatment as usual in a community outreach organization. *Child & Family Behavior Therapy*, *38*(4), 279–298.
- Förster, J., Liberman, N., & Higgins, E. T. (2005). Accessibility from active and fulfilled goals. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, *41*(3), 220–239.
- Fortney, J. C., Unützer, J., Wrenn, G., Pyne, J. M., Smith, G. R., Schoenbaum, M., & Harbin, H.
 T. (2017). A tipping point for measurement-based care. *Psychiatric Services*, 68(2), 179–188.
- Foster, E. M., Jones, D. E., & the Conduct Problems Prevention Research Group (2005). The high cost of aggression: Public expenditures resulting from conduct disorder. *The American Journal of Public Health*, 95, 1767–1772.
- Fowles, T. R., Masse, J. J., McGoron, L., Beveridge, R. M., Williamson, A. A., Smith, M. A., & Parrish, B. P. (2018). Home-based vs. clinic-based parent–child interaction therapy:
 Comparative effectiveness in the context of dissemination and implementation. *Journal of Child and Family Studies*, *27*(4), 1115–1129.
- Frick, P. J., & Viding, E. (2009). Antisocial behavior from a developmental psychopathology perspective. *Development and Psychopathology*, *21*(4), 1111–1131.
- Funderburk, B., Gurwitch, R., Shanley, J., Chase, R., Nelson, M., Bard, E., & McCoy, C. (2014). *FIRST Coach Coding System for CDI Coaching manual*. Unpublished manuscript.

- Furlong, M., McGilloway, S., Bywater, T., Hutchings, J., Smith, S. M., & Donnelly, M. (2013).
 Cochrane review: Behavioural and cognitive-behavioural group-based parenting programmes for early-onset conduct problems in children aged 3 to 12 years. *Evidence-Based Child Health: A Cochrane Review Journal*, 8(2), 318–692.
- Furr, J. M., Sanchez, A. L., Hong, N., & Comer, J. S. (2020). Exposure therapy for childhood selective mutism: Principles, practices, and procedures. In *Exposure Therapy for Children with Anxiety and OCD* (pp. 113–142). Academic Press.
- Galanter, R., Self-Brown, S., Valente, J. R., Dorsey, S., Whitaker, D. J., Bertuglia-Haley, M., &
 Prieto, M. (2012). Effectiveness of Parent-Child Interaction Therapy delivered to at-risk
 families in the home setting. *Child and Family Behavior Therapy*, *34*, 177–196.
- García-Tornel Florensa, S., Calzada, E. J., Eyberg, S. M., Mas Alguacil, J. C., Vilamala Serra,
 C., Baraza Mendoza, C., Villena Collado, H., González García, M., Calvo Hernández,
 M., & Trinxant Doménech, A. (1998). Eyberg inventory of child behavior. Standardization of the Spanish version and its usefulness in ambulatory pediatrics. *Anales Espanoles de Pediatria*, *48*(5), 475–482.
- Garcia, D., Blizzard, A. M., Peskin, A., Rothenberg, W. A., Schmidt, E., Piscitello, J., Espinosa, N., Salem, H., Rodriguez, G. M., Sherman, J. A., Parlade, M.V., Landa, A. L., Davis, E. M., Weinstein, A., Garcia, A., Perez, C., Rivera, J. M., Martinez, C., & Jent, J. F. (2021).
 Rapid, full-scale change to virtual PCIT during the COVID-19 pandemic: Implementation and clinical implications. *Prevention Science*, *22*(3), 269–283.
- Gardner, F., Hutchings, J., Bywater, T., & Whitaker, C. (2010). Who benefits and how does it work? Moderators and mediators of outcome in an effectiveness trial of a parenting intervention. *Journal of Clinical Child & Adolescent Psychology*, *39*, 568–580. https://doi.org/10.1080/15374416.2010.486315

- Gershenson, R., Lyon, A., & Budd, K. S. (2010). Promoting positive interactions in the classroom: Adapting parent–child interaction therapy as a universal prevention program. *Education and Treatment of Children*, *33*(2), 261–287.
- Gilliom, M., Shaw, D. S., Beck, J. E., Schonberg, M. A., & Lukon, J. L. (2002). Anger regulation in disadvantaged preschool boys: Strategies, antecedents, and the development of selfcontrol. *Developmental Psychology*, *38*(2), 222–235. https://doi.org/10. 1037/0012-1649.38.2.222
- Girard, E. I., Wallace, N. M., Kohlhoff, J. R., Morgan, S. S., & McNeil, C. B. (2018). *Parent-Child Interaction Therapy with toddlers: Improving attachment and emotional regulation.* Springer.
- Gordon, H. M., & Cooper, L. D. (2016). A case study of Parent-Child Interaction Therapy:
 Flexible client-centered adaptation of an EST. *Clinical Case Studies*, *15*, 126–142. https://doi.org/10.1177/1534650115603819
- Graham, J. W. (2009). Missing data analysis: Making it work in the real world. *Annual Review of Psychology*, 60, 549–576.
- Granic, I. & Patterson, G. (2006). Toward a comprehensive model of antisocial development: A dynamic systems approach. *Psychological Review*, *113*, 101–131.
- Gratz, K. L., & Roemer, L. (2004). Multidimensional assessment of emotion regulation and dysregulation: Development, factor structure, and initial validation of the difficulties in emotion regulation scale. *Journal of Psychopathology and Behavioral Assessment*, *26*(1), 41–54. https://doi.org/10.1023/B:JOBA.0000007455.08539.94
- Graziano, P. A., Bagner, D. M., Sheinkopf, S. J., Vohr, B. R., & Lester, B. M. (2012). Evidencebased intervention for young children born premature: Preliminary evidence for associated changes in physiological regulation. *Infant Behavior & Development*, *35*(3), 417–428. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.infbeh.2012. 04.001

- Graziano, P. A., Keane, S. P., & Calkins, S. D. (2007). Cardiac vagal regulation and early peer status. *Child Development*, *78*(1), 264–278.
- Griese, E. R., & Buhs, E. S. (2014). Prosocial behavior as a protective factor for children's peer victimization. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, *43*(7), 1052–1065.
- Gross, D., Fogg, L., Young, M., Ridge, A., Cowell, J., Sivan, A., & Richardson, R. (2007).
 Reliability and validity of the Eyberg Child Behavior Inventory with African-American and Latino parents of young children. *Research in Nursing & Health*, *30*(2), 213–223.
- Grube, W. A., & Liming, K. W. (2018). Attachment and Biobehavioral Catch-up: A systematic review. *Infant Mental Health Journal*, *39*(6), 656–673.
- Grusec, J. E. (2011). Socialization processes in the family: Social and emotional development. *Annual Review of Psychology*, 62, 243–269.
- Haga, S. M., Kraft, P., & Corby, E. (2009). Emotion regulation: antecedents and well-being outcomes of cognitive reappraisal and expressive suppression in cross-cultural samples. *Journal of Happiness Studies*, *10*(3), 271–291. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10902-007-9080-3
- Hakman, M., Chaffin, M., Funderburk, B., & Silovsky, J. F. (2009). Change trajectories for parent–child interaction sequences during parent–child interaction therapy for child physical abuse. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, 33, 461–470.
- Hanf, C. (1969). A two-stage program for modifying maternal controlling during mother-child (M-C) interaction. Paper presented at the meeting of the Western Psychological Association, Vancouver, BC.
- Hansen, B., & Shillingsburg, M. A. (2016). Using a modified Parent-Child Interaction Therapy to increase vocalizations in children with autism. *Child & Family Behavior Therapy*, *38*(4), 318–330.
- Hattie, J., & Timperley, H. (2007). The power of feedback. *Review of Educational Research*, 77, 81–112.

- Herr, N. R., Jones, A. C., Cohn, D. M., & Weber, D. M. (2015). The impact of validation and invalidation on aggression in individuals with emotion regulation difficulties. *Personality Disorders: Theory, Research, and Treatment*, 6(4), 310.
- Herschell, A. D., Capage, L. C., Bahl, A. B., & McNeil, C. B. (2008). The role of therapist communication style in Parent-Child Interaction Therapy. *Child & Family Therapy*, *30*(1), 13–35.
- Higgins, E. T. (1987). Self-discrepancy: a theory relating self and affect. *Psychological Review*, *94*(3), 319–340.
- Hoaglin, D. C., & Iglewicz, B. (1987). Fine-tuning some resistant rules for outlier labeling. *Journal of the American Statistical Association*, 82(400), 1147–1149.
 https://doi.org/10.1080/01621459.1987.10478551
- Hoaglin, D. C., Iglewicz, B., & Tukey, J. W. (1986). Performance of some resistant rules for outlier labeling. *Journal of the American Statistical Association*, *81*(396), 991–999. https://doi.org/10.1080/01621459.1986.10478363
- Hofmann, S. G., Sawyer, A. T., Fang, A., & Asnaani, A. (2012). Emotion dysregulation model of mood and anxiety disorders. *Depression and Anxiety*, 29(5), 409–416. https://doi.org/10.1002/ da.21888
- Holmes, M. R., Yoon, S., Voith, L. A., Kobulsky, J. M., & Steigerwald, S. (2015). Resilience in physically abused children: Protective factors for aggression. *Behavioral Sciences*, *5*(2), 176–189.
- Hood, K. K., & Eyberg, S. M. (2003). Outcomes of Parent-Child Interaction Therapy: Mothers' reports of maintenance three to six years after treatment. *Journal of Clinical Child & Adolescent Psychology, 32*, 419–429.
- Huber, L., Plötner, M., & Schmitz, J. (2019). Social competence and psychopathology in early childhood: A systematic review. *European Child and Adolescent Psychiatry*, *28*, 443–459.

- Huffman, L. C., Bryan, Y. E., del Carmen, R., Pedersen, F. A., Doussard-Roosevelt, J. A., & Forges, S. W. (1998). Infant temperament and cardiac vagal tone: Assessments at twelve weeks of age. *Child Development*, *69*(3), 624–635.
- Hynes, W., Peer, S.O., & Korell, A. (2022). Multiphasic development and validation of the Psychosocial Strengths Inventory for Children and Adolescents–Short Form (PSICA-SF). Unpublished manuscript, Idaho State University.
- Ito, F., Kamo, T., Sunohara, Y., Furuichi, S., & Kimura, H. (2013). Japanese version of Eyberg Child Behavior Inventory (ECBI): Evaluation of Japanese norms. *Poster presented at the* 2013 Parent-Child Interaction Therapy International Convention, Boston, MA.
- Jacobs, J. R., Boggs, S. R., Eyberg, S. M., Edwards, D., Durning, P., Querido, J. G., McNeil, C.
 B., & Funderburk, B. W. (2000). Psychometric properties and reference point data for the Revised Edition of the School Observation Coding System. *Behavior Therapy*, *31*(4), 695–712.
- Jensen, K. (2016). Prosociality. *Current Biology*, 26(16), R748–R752.
- Jensen-Doss, A., Patel, Z. S., Casline, E., Mora, V. A., Timpano, K. R., & Timpano, R. (2021).
 Using Mechanical Turk to study parents and children: An examination of data quality and representativeness. *Journal of Clinical Child and Adolescent Psychology*, *51*(4), 428–442.
- Jones, B. A., Madden, G. J., Wengreen, H. J., Aguilar, S. S., & Desjardins, E. A. (2014). Gamification of dietary decision-making in an elementary-school cafeteria. *PloS one*, *9*(4), e93872.
- Kaehler, L. A., Jacobs, M. & Jones, D. J. (2016). Distilling common history and practice elements to inform dissemination: Hanf-model BPT programs as an example. *Clinical Child & Family Psychology Review*, *19*, 235–258.

- Kaminski, J. W., & Claussen, A. H. (2017). Evidence base update for psychosocial treatments for disruptive behaviors in children. *Journal of Clinical Child & Adolescent Psychology*, 46(4), 477–499.
- Kaminski, J. W., Valle, L. A., Filene, J. H., & Boyle, C. L. (2008). A meta-analytic review of components associated with parent training program effectiveness. *Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology*, *36*, 567–589.
- Kazdin, A. E. (2011). Evidence-based treatment research: Advances, limitations, and next steps. *American Psychologist*, *66*(8), 685–698.
- Keenan, K., & Shaw, D. (1997). Development and social influences on young girls' early problem behavior *Psychological Bulletin*, *121*(1), 95–113.
- Keeshin, B. R., Oxman, A., Schindler, S., & Campbell, K. A. (2015). A domestic violence shelter parent training program for mothers with young children. *Journal of Family Violence*, *30*(4), 461–466.
- Kerr, M., Tremblay, R. E., Pagani, L. S., & Vitaro, F. (1997). Boys' behavioral inhibition and the risk of later delinquency. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, *54*(9), 809–816.
- Kim, J., & Cicchetti, D. (2010). Longitudinal pathways linking child maltreatment, emotion regulation, peer relations, and psychopathology. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, *51*(6), 706–716.
- Kimonis, E. R., Fleming, G., Briggs, N., Brouwer-French, L., Frick, P. J., Hawes, D. J., Bagner, D.M., Thomas, R., & Dadds, M. (2019). Parent-Child Interaction Therapy adapted for preschoolers with callous-unemotional traits: An open trial pilot study. *Journal of Clinical Child & Adolescent Psychology*, *48*(sup1), S347–S361. https://doi.org/10.1080/15374416.2018.1479966
- Knaup, C., Koesters, M., Schoefer, D., Becker, T., & Puschner, B. (2009). Effect of feedback of treatment outcome in specialist mental healthcare: Meta-analysis. *The British Journal of Psychiatry*, 195(1), 15–22.

- Kochanska, G., Forman, D. R., Aksan, N., & Dunbar, S. B. (2005). Pathways to conscience:
 Early mother-child mutually responsive orientation and children's moral emotion,
 conduct, and cognition. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry, and Allied Disciplines*, *46*(1), 19–34.
- Kohlhoff, J., Cibralic, S., Lennie, L., Rabbetts, L., & Morgan, S. (2020). Qualitative evaluation of Australian Caregiver's experiences of parent–child interaction therapy delivered in a community-based clinic setting. *Australian Psychologist*, *55*(3), 269–282.
- Kohlhoff, J., & Morgan, S. (2014). Parent child interaction therapy for toddlers: A pilot study. *Child and Family Behavior Therapy*, *36*(2), 121–139.
- Koo, M., & Fishbach, A. (2010). Climbing the goal ladder: How upcoming actions increase level of aspiration. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, *99*(1), 1–4.
- Korell, A., & Peer, S.O. (2022). Psychosocial competencies among clinic-referred and community-based children: Known-groups validity of the Psychosocial Strengths Inventory for Children and Adolescents. Manuscript submitted for publication.
- Lambert, M. J., & Barley, D. E. (2001). Research summary on the therapeutic relationship and psychotherapy outcome. *Psychotherapy: Theory, Research, Practice, Training*, *38*(4), 357–361.
- Lambert, M. J., & Shimokawa, K. (2011). Collecting client feedback. *Psychotherapy*, *48*(1), 72–79.
- Lambert, M. J., Whipple, J. L., Vermeersch, D. A., Smart, D. W., Hawkins, E. J., Nielsen, S. L.,
 & Goates, M. (2002). Enhancing psychotherapy outcomes via providing feedback on client progress: A replication. *Clinical Psychology & Psychotherapy*, 9(2), 91–103.
- Lambert, M. J., Whipple, J. L., Hawkins, E. J., Vermeersch, D. A., Nielsen, S. L., & Smart, D. W. (2003). Is it time for clinicians to routinely track patient outcome? A metaanalysis. *Clinical Psychology: Science and Practice*, *10*(3), 288–301.

- Lanier, P., Kohl, P. L., Benz, J., Swinger, D., & Drake, B. (2014). Preventing maltreatment with a community-based implementation of parent–child interaction therapy. *Journal of Child and Family Studies*, *23*(2), 449–460.
- Lanier, P., Kohl, P. L., Benz, J., Swinger, D., Moussette, P., & Drake, B. (2011). Parent–child interaction therapy in a community setting: Examining outcomes, attrition, and treatment setting. *Research on Social Work Practice*, *21*(6), 689–698.
- Larzelere, R. E., Gunnoe, M. L., Roberts, M. W., Lin, H., & Ferguson, C. J. (2020). Causal evidence for exclusively positive parenting and for time-out: Rejoinder to Holden, Grogan-Kaylor, Durrant, and Gershoff (2017). *Marriage & Family Review*, *56*(4), 287–319.
- Lavigne, J. V., LeBailly, S. A., Hopkins, J., Gouze, K. R., & Binns, H. J. (2009). The prevalence of ADHD, ODD, depression, and anxiety in a community sample of 4-year-olds. *Journal of Clinical Child & Adolescent Psychology*, *38*(3), 315–328.
- Leijten, P., Dishion, T. J., Thomaes, S., Raaijmakers, M. A., Orobio de Castro, B., & Matthys, W. (2015). Bringing parenting interventions back to the future: How randomized microtrials may benefit parenting intervention efficacy. *Clinical Psychology: Science and Practice*, 22(1), 47–57.
- Leijten, P., Raaijmakers, M. A., de Castro, B. O., & Matthys, W. (2013). Does socioeconomic status matter? A meta-analysis on parent training effectiveness for disruptive child behavior. *Journal of Clinical Child & Adolescent Psychology*, *42*(3), 384–392.
- Lenze, S. N., Pautsch, J., & Luby, J. (2011). Parent-Child Interaction Therapy Emotion Development: A novel treatment for depression in preschool children. *Depression and Anxiety*, 28(2), 153–159. https://doi.org/10.1002/da.20770
- Leung, C., Tsang, S., Sin, T. C., & Choi, S. Y. (2015). The efficacy of parent–child interaction therapy with Chinese families: Randomized controlled trial. *Research on Social Work Practice*, *25*(1), 117–128.

Lewin, K. (1935). A dynamic theory of personality. McGraw-Hill.

- Lewis, C. C., Boyd, M., Puspitasari, A., Navarro, E., Howard, J., Kassab, H., ... & Kroenke, K. (2019). Implementing measurement-based care in behavioral health: a review. *JAMA Psychiatry*, *76*(3), 324–335.
- Lewis, M., Feiring, C., McGuffog, C., & Jaskir, J. (1984). Predicting psychopathology in six-yearolds from early social relations. *Child Development*, *55*, 123–136. https://doi.org/10.2307/1129839
- Lieneman, C. C., Brabson, L. A., Highlander, A., Wallace, N. M., & McNeil, C. B. (2017).
 Parent–Child Interaction Therapy: Current perspectives. *Psychology research and behavior management*.
- Lieneman, C. C., Girard, E. I., Quetsch, L. B., & McNeil, C. B. (2020). Emotion regulation and attrition in Parent–Child Interaction Therapy. *Journal of Child and Family Studies*, *29*(4), 978–996.
- Little, R. J. A. (1988). A test of missing completely at random for multivariate data with missing values. *Journal of the American Statistical Association*, *83*, 1198–1202. https://doi.org/10.1080/01621459.1988.10478722
- Loeber, R. (1990). Development and risk factors of juvenile antisocial behavior and delinquency. *Clinical Psychology Review*, *10*, 1–41.
- Loeber, R., Burke, J. D., & Pardini, D. A. (2009). Development and etiology of disruptive and delinquent behavior. *American Review of Clinical Psychology*, *5*, 291-310.
- Loeber, R., Burke, J.D., Winters, A. & Zera, M. (2000). Oppositional defiant and conduct disorder: A review of the past 10 years, Part I. *Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry*, 39, 1468–1484.
- Lopes, P., Salovey, P., Beers, M., & Cote, S. (2005). Emotion regulation abilities and the quality of social interaction. *Emotion*, *5*(1), 113–118.

- Luby, J. L., Barch, D. M., Whalen, D., Tillman, R., & Freedland, K. E. (2018). A randomized controlled trial of parent-child psychotherapy targeting emotion development for early childhood depression. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, *175*(11), 1102–1110.
- Luby, J., Lenze, S., & Tillman, R. (2012). A novel early intervention for preschool depression: Findings from a pilot randomized controlled trial. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, *53*(3), 313–322.
- Lundahl, B., Risser, H. J., & Lovejoy, M. C. (2006). A meta-analysis of parent training: Moderators and follow-up effects. *Clinical Psychology Review*, *26*(1), 86–104.
- Lyon, A. R., & Budd, K. S. (2010). A community mental health implementation of parent–child interaction therapy (PCIT). *Journal of Child and Family Studies*, *19*(5), 654-668.
- Maccoby, E. E. (1999). The uniqueness of the parent-child relationship. In W. A. Collins & B. Laursen (Eds.), *Relationships as developmental contexts: The Minnesota symposia on child psychology* (Vol. 30, pp. 171–189). Psychology Press.
- Masten, A. S., & Cicchetti, D. (2010). Developmental cascades. *Development and Psychopathology*, 22(3), 491–495.
- Masten, A., & Coatsworth J. D. (1995). Competence, resilience, and psychopathology. In D. Cicchetti & D. Cohen (Eds.), *Developmental Psychopathology: Vol. 2. Risk Disorder and Adaption* (pp. 715–752). Wiley.
- Masten, A. S., & Coatsworth, J. D. (1998). The development of competence in favorable and unfavorable environments: Lessons from research on successful children. *American Psychologist*, *53*(2), 205–220.
- Matos, M., Bauermeister, J. J., & Bernal, G. (2009). Parent–child interaction therapy for Puerto Rican preschool children with ADHD and behavior problems: A pilot efficacy study. *Family Process*, 48, 232–252. doi:10.1111/j.1545-5300.2009.01279.x.
- Mazza, S. J. (2018). Effects of a PCIT-Informed Modular Treatment Program on Anxiety Disorders with Comorbid Disruptive Behavior in Early Childhood [doctoral dissertation]. Hofstra University.
- McCarney, R., Warner, J., Iliffe, S., Van Haselen, R., Griffin, M., & Fisher, P. (2007). The Hawthorne Effect: A randomised, controlled trial. *BMC Medical Research Methodology*, *7*(1), 1–8.
- Meade, E. B., Dozier, M., & Bernard, K. (2014). Using video feedback as a tool in training parent coaches: Promising results from a single-subject design. *Attachment & Human Development*, *16*(4), 356–370.
- Merikangas, K. R., Nakamura, E. F., & Kessler, R. C. (2009). Epidemiology of mental disorders in children and adolescents. *Dialogues in Clinical Neuroscience*, *11*(1), 7–20.
- McCabe, K., & Yeh, M. (2009). Parent-Child Interaction Therapy for Mexican Americans: A randomized clinical trial. *Journal of Clinical Child and Adolescent Psychology*, *38*, 753–759.
- McCabe, K., Yeh, M., Lau, A. S., Argote, C. B., & Liang, J. (2010). Parent-child interactions among low-income Mexican-American parents and preschoolers: Do clinic referred families differ from non-referred families? *Behavior Therapy, 41*, 82–92.
- McCabe, K. M., Yeh, M., Naaf, M., Lau, A. S., Niec, L. N., & Shanley, J. R. (2013). Cultural differences in the parenting of young children: An observational study of low-income Mexican American and European American families. *Child and Family Behavior Therapy, 35*, 307–326. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/07317107.2013.846680
- McCart, M. R., Priester, P. E., Davies, W. H., & Azen, R. (2006). Differential effectiveness of behavioral parent-training and cognitive-behavioral therapy for antisocial youth: A metaanalysis. *Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology*, *34*(4), 525–541.
- McMahon, R. J., & Forehand, R. (2003). *Helping the noncompliant child: A clinician's guide to effective parent training*. Guilford.

- McNeil, C. B., Eyberg, S., Eisenstadt, T. H., Newcomb, K., & Funderburk, B. (1991). Parent– child interaction therapy with behavior problem children: Generalization of treatment effects to the school setting. *Journal of Clinical Child Psychology*, *20*, 140–151.
- McNeil, C. B., & Hembree-Kigin, T. L. (2010). *Parent-Child Interaction Therapy* (2nd ed.). Springer.
- Mersky, J. P., Topitzes, J., Grant-Savela, S. D., Brondino, M. J., & McNeil, C. B. (2016).
 Adapting parent–child interaction therapy to foster care: Outcomes from a randomized trial. *Research on Social Work Practice*, 26(2), 157–167.
- Michelson, D., Davenport, C., Dretzke, J., Barlow, J., & Day, C. (2013). Do evidence-based interventions work when tested in the "real world?" A systematic review and metaanalysis of parent management training for the treatment of child disruptive behavior. *Clinical child and family psychology review*, *16*(1), 18–34.
- Miltenberger, R. (2012). *Behavior modification, principles and procedures*. (5th ed., pp. 87–99). Wadsworth Publishing Company.
- Mingebach, T., Kamp-Becker, I., Christiansen, H., & Weber, L. (2018). Meta-meta-analysis on the effectiveness of parent-based interventions for the treatment of child externalizing behavior problems. *PloS one*, *13*(9), e0202855.
- Morawska, A., & Sanders, M. (2011). Parental use of time out revisited: A useful or harmful parenting strategy?. *Journal of Child and Family Studies*, *20*(1), 1–8.
- Niec, L. N. (Ed.). (2018). Handbook of Parent-Child Interaction Therapy: Innovations and applications for research and practice. Springer.
- Niec, L. N., Barnett, M. L., Prewett, M. S., & Chatham, J. R. S. (2016). Group Parent-Child Interaction Therapy: A randomized control trial for the treatment of conduct problems in young children. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology, 84*, 682–698. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0040218

- Niec, L. N., Egan, R., Schoonover, C., & Brodd, I. (2020). Selection and training of paraprofessionals in core parent-child interaction therapy skills. *Children and Youth Services Review*, *111*, 104818.
- Niec, L. N., Peer, S. O., & Courrégé, S. (2018). Psychosocial Strengths Inventory for Children and Adolescents (PSICA): Preliminary psychometrics and potential applications. Unpublished manuscript, Central Michigan University.
- Nist, A. N., & Shahan, T. A. (2021). Resurgence and repeated within-session progressiveinterval thinning of alternative reinforcement. *Journal of the Experimental Analysis of Behavior*, *115*(2), 442–459.
- Nolan, E. E., Gadow, K. D., & Sprafkin, J. (2001). Teacher reports of DSM-IV ADHD, ODD, and CD symptoms in schoolchildren. *Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry*, 40, 241–249.
- NICHD Early Child Care Research Network. (1996). Observational record of the caregiving environment. *Early Child Research Quarterly*, *11*, 269–306.
- Nixon, R. D. (2001). Changes in hyperactivity and temperament in behaviourally disturbed preschoolers after parent–child interaction therapy (PCIT). *Behaviour Change*, *18*(3), 168–176.
- Nixon, R. D. V., Sweeney, L., Erickson, D. B., & Touyz, S. W. (2003). Parent–child interaction therapy: a comparison of standard and abbreviated treatments for oppositional defiant preschoolers. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, *71*, 251–260.
- Nock, M. K., Kazdin, A. E., Hiripi, E., & Kessler, R. C. (2007). Lifetime prevalence, correlates, and persistence of oppositional defiant disorder: Results from the National Comorbidity Survey Replication. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, *48*(7), 703–713.
- Obradović, J., Burt, K., & Masten, A. (2010). Testing a dual cascade model linking competence and symptoms over 20 years from childhood to adulthood. *Journal of Clinical Child and Adolescent Psychology*, 39, 90–102.

Parladé, M. V., Weinstein, A., Garcia, D., Rowley, A. M., Ginn, N. C., & Jent, J. F. (2020).
 Parent–Child Interaction Therapy for children with autism spectrum disorder and a matched case-control sample. *Autism*, *24*(1), 160–176.

Patterson, G. R. (1982). Coercive family process. Castalia.

- PCIT International (2018). PCIT International position statement on time-out. [online] Available at http://www.pcit.org/pcit-blog/pcit-international-position-statement-on-time-out [Accessed 31 May 2021].
- PCIT International (2020). *Training requirements for certification as a PCIT therapist*. http://www.pcit.org/therapist-requirements.html

Pedhauzer, E. J. (1997). *Multiple regression in behavioral research* (3rd ed.). Harcourt Brace.

- Pemberton, J. R., Borrego, J., & Sherman, S. (2013). Differential attention as a mechanism of change in parent-child interaction therapy: Support from time-series analysis. *Journal of Psychopathology and Behavioral Assessment*, 35(1), 35–44.
- Perren, S., Stadelmann, S., Von Wyl, A., & Von Klitzing, K. (2007). Pathways of behavioural and emotional symptoms in kindergarten children: What is the role of pro-social behaviour?. *European Child & Adolescent Psychiatry, 16*(4), 209–214.
- Peterson, G. B. (2004). A day of great illumination: BF Skinner's discovery of shaping. *Journal of the Experimental Analysis of Behavior*, *82*(3), 317–328.
- Phillips, J., Morgan, S., Cawthorne, K., & Barnett, B. (2008). Pilot evaluation of parent–child interaction therapy delivered in an Australian community early childhood clinic setting. *Australian & New Zealand Journal of Psychiatry*, *42*(8), 712–719.
- Pontoppidan, M., Niss, N. K., Pejtersen, J. H., Julian, M. M., & Væver, M. S. (2017). Parent report measures of infant and toddler social-emotional development: A systematic review. *Family Practice*, *34*(2), 127–137.

Porges, S. W., Doussard-Roosevelt, J. A., Portales, A. L., & Greenspan, S. I. (1996). Infant regulation of the vagal "brake" predicts child behavior problems: A psychobiological model of social behavior. *Developmental Psychobiology*, 29(8), 697–712.

Porges, S. W. (1991). Vagal tone: An autonomic mediator of affect.

- Porges, S. W. (1995). Orienting in a defensive world: Mammalian modifications of our evolutionary heritage. A polyvagal theory. *Psychophysiology*, *32*(4), 301–318.
- Propper, C., & Moore, G. A. (2006). The influence of parenting on infant emotionality: A multi– level psychobiological perspective. *Developmental Review*, *26*(4), 427–460.
- Puliafico, A. C., Comer, J. S., & Albano, A. M. (2013). Coaching approach behavior and leading by modeling: Rationale, principles, and a session-by-session description of the CALM program for early childhood anxiety. *Cognitive and Behavioral Practice*, *20*(4), 517–528.
- Querido, J. (2004). Early intervention for child conduct problems in head start families [doctoral dissertation]. University of Florida.
- Quetsch, L. B., Wallace, N. M., Herschell, A. D., & McNeil, C. B. (2015). Weighing in on the time-out controversy: An empirical perspective. *The Clinical Psychologist*, 68(2), 4–19.
- Rait, S. (2012). The Holding Hands Project: Effectiveness in promoting positive parent–child interactions. *Educational Psychology in Practice*, *28*(4), 353–371.
- Raffaele, C. T., Khosravi, P., Parker, A., Godovich, S., Rich, B., & Adleman, N. (2021). Social– emotional attention in school-age children: A call for school-based intervention during COVID-19 and distance learning. *Children & Schools*, *43*(2), 107–117.
- Reagon, K. A., & Higbee, T. S. (2009). Parent-implemented script fading to promote play-based verbal initiations in children with autism. *Journal of Applied Behavior Analysis*, *42*(3), 659–664.
- Reedtz, C., Bertelsen, B., Lurie, J., Handegård, B. H., Clifford, G., & Mørch, W.T. (2008). Eyberg Child Behavior Inventory (ECBI): Norwegian norms to identify conduct problems

in children. *Scandinavian Journal of Psychology*, *49*(1), 31–38. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9450.2007.00621.x

- Reynolds, C. R., & Kamphaus, R. W. (2004). *Behavior Assessment System for Children— Second Edition (BASC–2)*. AGS Publishing.
- Rhee, E. R., & Rhee, E. S. (2015). Psychometric properties and standardization of the Korean version of the Eyberg Child Behavior Inventory. *Journal of Child and Family Studies*, 24(8), 2453–2462.
- Rich, B. A., & Eyberg, S. M. (2001). Accuracy of assessment: The discriminative and predictive power of the Eyberg Child Behavior Inventory. *Ambulatory Child Health*, 7(3–4), 249– 257.
- Riley, A. R., Wagner, D. V., Tudor, M. E., Zuckerman, K. E., & Freeman, K. A. (2017). A survey of parents' perceptions and use of time-out compared to empirical evidence. *Academic Pediatrics*, *17*(2), 168–175.
- Ringdahl, J. E., Kitsukawa, K., Andelman, M. S., Call, N., Winborn, L., Barretto, A., & Reed, G.
 K. (2002). Differential reinforcement with and without instructional fading. *Journal of Applied Behavior Analysis*, *35*(3), 291–294.
- Rivenbark, J. G., Odgers, C. L., Caspi, A., Harrington, H., Hogan, S., Houts, R. M., ... & Moffitt, T. E. (2018). The high societal costs of childhood conduct problems: evidence from administrative records up to age 38 in a longitudinal birth cohort. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 59(6), 703–710.
- Ro, M., Brauer, M., Kuntz, K., Shukla, R., & Bensch, I. (2017). Making cool choices for sustainability: Testing the effectiveness of a game-based approach to promoting proenvironmental behaviors. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, *53*, 20–30.
- Roben, C. K., Dozier, M., Caron, E. B., & Bernard, K. (2017). Moving an evidence-based parenting program into the community. *Child Development*, *88*(5), 1447-1452.

- Roberts, W., Strayer, J., & Denham, S. (2014). Empathy, anger, guilt: Emotions and prosocial behaviour. *Canadian Journal of Behavioural Science/Revue Canadienne des Sciences du Comportement*, *46*(4), 465–474.
- Robinson, E. A., Eyberg, S. M., & Ross, A. W. (1980). The standardization of an inventory of child conduct problem behaviors. *Journal of Clinical Child Psychology*, 9(1), 22–28.
- Rodríguez, G. M., Bagner, D. M., & Graziano, P. A. (2014). Parent training for children born premature: A pilot study examining the moderating role of emotion regulation. *Child Psychiatry & Human Development, 45*(2), 143–152.
- Rosenthal, R. (2009). Interpersonal expectations: Effects of the experimenter's hypothesis. *Artifacts in Behavioral Research*. Oxford University Press.
- Rothenberg, W. A., Weinstein, A., Dandes, E. A., & Jent, J. F. (2019). Improving child emotion regulation: Effects of Parent-Child Interaction Therapy and emotion socialization strategies. *Journal of Child and Family Studies*, *28*(3), 720–731.
- Rushton, J., Bruckman, D., & Kelleher, K. (2002). Primary care referral of children with psychosocial problems. *Archives of Pediatric and Adolescent Medicine*, *156*, 592–598. Retrieved from http://archpedi.ama-assn.org/.
- Russo, J. E., Meloy, M. G., & Medvec, V. H. (1998). The distortion of product information during brand choice. *Journal of Marketing Research*, *35*(4), 438–452.
- Saari, L. M., & Latham, G. P. (1982). Employee reaction to continuous and variable ratio reinforcement schedules involving a monetary incentive. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 67(4), 506–508.
- Sanders, M. R. (1999). Triple P—Positive Parenting Program: Towards an empirically validated multilevel parenting and family support strategy for the prevention of behavior and emotional problems in children. *Clinical Child and Family Psychology Review*, *2*, 71–90. doi:10.1023/A:1021843613840.

- Sanders, M. R., Turner, K. M. T., & Markie-Dadds, C. (2002). The development and dissemination of the Triple P—Positive Parenting Program: A multilevel, evidence-based system of parenting and family support. *Prevention Science*, *3*, 173–189. doi:10.1023/A:1019942516231.
- Sayal, K. (2006). Annotation: Pathways to care for children with mental health problems. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, *47*(7), 649–659.
- Schlinger, H. D., Derenne, A., & Baron, A. (2008). What 50 years of research tell us about pausing under ratio schedules of reinforcement. *The Behavior Analyst*, *31*(1), 39–60.
- Schuhmann, E. M., Foote, R. C., Eyberg, S. M., Boggs, S. R., & Algina, J. (1998). Efficacy of Parent-Child Interaction Therapy: Interim report of a randomized trial with short-term maintenance. *Journal of Clinical Child Psychology*, 27, 34–45.

https://doi.org/10.1207/s15374424jccp2701_4

- Scudder, A. T., McNeil, C. B., Chengappa, K., & Costello, A. H. (2014). Evaluation of an existing parenting class within a women's state correctional facility and a parenting class modeled from Parent–Child Interaction Therapy. *Children and Youth Services Review*, 46, 238–247.
- Scudder, A., Wong, C., Ober, N., Hoffman, M., Toscolani, J., & Handen, B. L. (2019). Parent– child interaction therapy (PCIT) in young children with autism spectrum disorder. *Child & Family Behavior Therapy*, *41*(4), 201–220.
- Self-Brown, S., Whitaker, D., Berliner, L., & Kolko, D. (2012). Disseminating child maltreatment interventions: Research on implementing evidence-based programs. *Child Maltreatment*, *17*(1), 5 –10.
- Seligman, M. E., & Csikszentmihalyi, M. (2000). Positive psychology: An introduction. *American Psychologist*, *55*(1), 5–14. https://doi.org/10.1037/0003-066X.55.1.5
- Seo, S. (2006). A review and comparison of methods for detecting outliers in univariate data sets [Unpublished master's thesis]. University of Pittsburgh.

- Shanley, J., & Niec, L. N. (2010). Coaching parents to change: The impact of in vivo feedback on parents' acquisition of skills. *Journal of Clinical Child & Adolescent Psychology*, 39(2), 282–287.
- Shields, A., & Cicchetti, D. (1997). Emotion regulation among school-age children: The development and validation of a new criterion Q-sort scale. *Developmental Psychology*, 33(6), 906–916. https://doi.org/10.1037/0012-1649.33.6.906
- Sparrow, S. S., Balla, D. A., & Cicchetti, D. V. (1984). *Vineland Adaptive Behavior Scales (Expanded Form)*. American Guidance Service.
- Spitzer, A., Webster-Stratton, C., & Hollinsworth, T. (1991). Coping with conduct-problem children: Parents gaining knowledge and control. *Journal of Clinical Child and Adolescent Psychology*, *20*(4), 413–427.
- Sprang, G. (2009). The efficacy of a relational treatment for maltreated children and their families. *Child and Adolescent Mental Health*, *14*(2), 81–88.
- Staddon, J. E., & Cerutti, D. T. (2003). Operant conditioning. *Annual Review of Psychology*, *54*(1), 115–144.
- Steiner, H., & Remsing, L. (2007). Practice parameter for the assessment and treatment of children and adolescents with oppositional defiant disorder. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 46(1), 126–141.
- Stokes, J. O., Scudder, A., Costello, A. H., & McNeil, C. B. (2017). Parent–child interaction therapy with an eight-year-old child: A case study. *Evidence-Based Practice in Child and Adolescent Mental Health, 2*, 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1080/23794925.2016.1268938
- Sroufe, L. A. (2000). Early relationships and the development of children. *Infant Mental Health Journal*, *21*, 67–74.
- Sutton, A. J., Duval, S. J., Tweedie, R. L., Abrams, K. R., & Jones, D. R. (2000). Empirical assessment of effect of publication bias on meta-analyses. *BMJ British Medical Journal, 320*, 1574–1577. doi: 10.1136/bmj.320.7249.1574

- Suess, P. E., Porges, S. W., & Plude, D. J. (1994). Cardiac vagal tone and sustained attention in school-age children. *Psychophysiology*, *31*(1), 17–22.
- Taber, K. S. (2018). The use of Cronbach's alpha when developing and reporting research instruments in science education. *Research in Science Education*, *48*(6), 1273–1296.
- Takahashi, F., & Honda, H. (2021). Prevalence of clinical-level emotional/behavioral problems in schoolchildren during the coronavirus disease 2019 pandemic in Japan: A prospective cohort study. *JCPP Advances*, *1*(1), e12007.
- Tedeschi, R. G., & Kilmer, R. P. (2005). Assessing strengths, resilience, and growth to guide clinical interventions. *Professional Psychology: Research and Practice*, *36*(3), 230–237.
- Tempel, A. B., Herschell, A. D., & Kolko, D. J. (2015). Conduct disorder. In R. Cautin & S. Lillenfeld (Eds.), *The encyclopedia of clinical psychology*. Blackwell.
- Tempel, A. B., Wagner, S. M., & McNeil, C. B. (2013). Behavioral parent training skills and child behavior: The utility of behavioral descriptions and reflections. *Child & Family Behavior Therapy*, 35(1), 25–40. https://doi.org/10.1080/07317107.2013.761009
- Terao, S. Y. (1999). Treatment effectiveness of Parent-Child Interaction Therapy with physically abusive parent-child dyads. [Doctoral dissertation, University of the Pacific]. ProQuest Dissertations and Theses (Publication No. 304537489).
- Thomas, R., Abell, B., Webb, H. J., Avdagic, E., & Zimmer-Gembeck, M. J. (2017). Parent-Child Interaction Therapy: A meta-analysis. *Pediatrics*, *140*(3), e20170352.
- Thomas, R., & Zimmer-Gembeck, M. J. (2007). Behavioral outcomes of Parent-Child Interaction Therapy and Triple P—Positive Parenting Program: A review and meta-analysis. *Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology*, *35*(3), 475–495.
- Thomas, R., & Zimmer-Gembeck, M. (2011). Accumulating evidence for Parent-Child Interaction Therapy in the prevention of child maltreatment. *Child Development*, *82*, 177–192. doi:10.1111/ j.1467-8624.2010.01548.x

- Thomas, R., & Zimmer-Gembeck, M. (2012). Parent-Child Interaction Therapy: An evidencebased treatment for child maltreatment. *Child Maltreatment*, *17*, 253–266. doi:10.1177/1077559512459555
- Thurston, I. B., Phares, V., Coates, E. E., & Bogart, L. M. (2015). Child problem recognition and help-seeing intentions among black and white parents. *Journal of Clinical Child and Adolescent Psychology*, 44(4), 604–615.
- Tiano, J. D., Grate, R. M., & McNeil, C. B. (2013). Comparison of mothers' and fathers' opinions of parent–child interaction therapy. *Child & Family Behavior Therapy*, *35*(2), 110–131.
- Tiger, J. H., Hanley, G. P., & Bruzek, J. (2008). Functional communication training: A review and practical guide. *Behavior Analysis in Practice*, *1*(1), 16–23.
- Tilghman-Osborne, C., Cole, D. A., & Felton, J. W. (2010). Definition and measurement of guilt:
 Implications for clinical research and practice. *Clinical Psychology Review*, *30*(5), 536–546. https://doi: 10.1016/j.cpr.2010.03.007
- Timmer, S. G., Ho, L. K. L., Urquiza, A. J., Zebell, N. M., Garcia, E. F. Y., & Boys, D. (2011). The effectiveness of Parent-Child Interaction Therapy with depressive mothers: The changing relationship as the agent of individual change. *Child Psychiatry & Human Development, 42*, 406–423. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10578-011-0226-5
- Timmer, S. G., Urquiza, A. J., & Zebell, N. M. (2005). Challenging foster caregiver maltreated child relationships: The effectiveness of Parent-Child Interaction Therapy. *Child and Youth Services Review*, 28, 1–19.
- Timmer, S. G., Ware, L. M., Urquiza, A. J., & Zebell, N. M. (2010). The effectiveness of parent– child interaction therapy for victims of interparental violence. *Violence and Victims*, 25(4), 486–503.
- Tomasello, M. (2014). The ultra-social animal. *European Journal of Social Psychology*, *44*(3), 187–194.

- Tormala, Z. L., & Petty, R. E. (2004). Source credibility and attitude certainty: A metacognitive analysis of resistance to persuasion. *Journal of Consumer Psychology*, *14*(4), 427–442.
- Trentacosta, C. J., & Shaw, D. S. (2009). Emotional self-regulation, peer rejection, and antisocial behavior: Developmental associations from early childhood to early adolescence. *Journal of Applied Developmental Psychology*, *30*(3), 356–365.

Tukey, J. W. (1977). *Exploratory data analysis*. Addison-Wesely.

- Twala, B. (2009). An empirical comparison of techniques for handling incomplete data using decision trees. *Applied Artificial Intelligence*, *23*(5), 373–405.
- Urban, J., Carlson, E., Egeland, B., & Sroufe, L. A. (1991). Patterns of individual adaptation across childhood. *Development and Psychopathology*, *3*, 445–460. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0954579400007628
- Urquiza, A. J., & McNeil, C. B. (1996). Parent-Child Interaction Therapy: An intensive dyadic intervention for physically abusive families. *Child Maltreatment*, *1*, 134–144.
- U.S. Census Bureau. (2020). *DEC Redistricting Data* (Report No. PL 94-171). Retrieved from https://data.census.gov/cedsci/table?g=1600000US1664090&tid=DECENNIALPL2020.P
- Vandell, D. L. (1996). Characteristics of infant child care: Factors contributing to positive caregiving: NICHD early child care research network. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, *11*(3), 269–306.
- van der Graaff, J., Carlo, G., Crocetti, E., Koot, H. M., & Branje, S. (2018). Prosocial behavior in adolescence: Gender differences in development and links with empathy. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, *47*(5), 1086–1099.
- van Lier, P., & Koot, H. M. (2010). Developmental cascades of peer relations and symptoms of externalizing and internalizing problems from kindergarten to fourth-grade elementary school. *Development and Psychopathology*, *22*, 569–582.

- Vitaro, F., Brendgen, M., Larose, S., & Trembaly, R. E. (2005). Kindergarten disruptive behaviors, protective factors, and educational achievement by early adulthood. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, *97*(4), 617–629.
- Wallace, N. M., Quetsch, L. B., Robinson, C., McCoy, K., & McNeil, C. B. (2018). Infusing
 Parent-Child Interaction Therapy principles into community-based wraparound services:
 An evaluation of feasibility, child behavior problems, and staff sense of
 competence. *Children and Youth Services Review*, *88*, 567–581.
- Ward, M. A., Theule, J., & Cheung, K. (2016). Parent–child interaction therapy for child disruptive behaviour disorders: A meta-analysis. *Child & Youth Care Forum, 45*(5), 675-690.
- Ware, L. M., McNeil, C. B., Masse, J., & Stevens, S. (2008). Efficacy of in-home Parent-Child Interaction Therapy. *Child & Family Behavior Therapy*, 30(2), 99–126.
- Webb, H. J., Thomas, R., McGregor, L., Avdagic, E., & Zimmer-Gembeck, M. J. (2017). An evaluation of parent–child interaction therapy with and without motivational enhancement to reduce attrition. *Journal of Clinical Child & Adolescent Psychology*, *46*(4), 537–550.
- Weber, L., Kamp-Becker, I., Christiansen, H., & Mingebach, T. (2019). Treatment of child externalizing behavior problems: A comprehensive review and meta–meta-analysis on effects of parent-based interventions on parental characteristics. *European Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 28(8), 1025–1036.

Webster-Stratton, C. & Hancock, L. (1998). Parent training: Content, methods and processes. In E. Shafer. (Ed.), *Handbook of parent training* (2nd ed). Wiley and Sons.

Weiner, B. (1974). Achievement motivation and attribution theory. General Learning Press.

Weis, R., Lovejoy, M. C., & Lundahl, B. W. (2005). Factor structure and discriminative validity of the Eyberg Child Behavior Inventory with young children. *Journal of Psychopathology* and Behavioral Assessment, 27(4), 269–278. Whipple, J. L., Lambert, M. J., Vermeersch, D. A., Smart, D. W., Nielsen, S. L., & Hawkins, E. J. (2003). Improving the effects of psychotherapy: The use of early identification of treatment and problem-solving strategies in routine practice. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, *50*(1), 59–68.

Williams, L. R., Degnan, K. A., Perez-edgar, K., Henderson, H. A., Rubin, K. H., Pine, D. S.,
Steinberg, L., & Fox, N. A. (2009). Impact of behavioral inhibition and parenting style on internalizing and externalizing problems from early childhood through adolescence. *Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology*, *37*(8), 1063–1075. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10802-009-9331-3

- Wilson, B. J., & Gottman, J. M. (2014). Attention—The shuttle between emotion and cognition: Risk, resiliency, and physiological bases. In *Stress, coping, and resiliency in children and families* (pp. 199–238). Psychology Press.
- Wilson, C., & Marselle, M. R. (2016). Insights from psychology about the design and implementation of energy interventions using the Behaviour Change Wheel. *Energy Research & Social Science*, *19*, 177–191.
- Winterbauer, N. E., & Bouton, M. E. (2012). Effects of thinning the rate at which the alternative behavior is reinforced on resurgence of an extinguished instrumental response. *Journal* of Experimental Psychology: Animal Behavior Processes, 38(3), 279–291.
- Wood, W., Rhodes, N., & Biek, M. (1995). Working knowledge and attitude strength: An information-processing analysis. *Attitude Strength: Antecedents and Consequences*, *4*, 189–202.
- Woodfield, M. J., & Cartwright, C. (2020). Parent-Child Interaction Therapy from the parents' perspective. *Journal of Child and Family Studies*, *29*(3), 632–647.
- Wootton, J. M., Frick, P. J., Shelton, K. K., & Silverthorn, P. (1997). Ineffective parenting and childhood conduct problems: The moderating role of callous-unemotional traits. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 65(2), 301–308.

- Yarger, H. A., Hoye, J. R., & Dozier, M. (2016). Trajectories of change in attachment and biobehavioral catch-up among high-risk mothers: A randomized clinical trial. *Infant Mental Health Journal*, 37(5), 525–536.
- Zajonc, R. B., & Brickman, P. (1969). Expectancy and feed-back as independent factors in task performance. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, *11*, 148–156.
- Zimmer-Gembeck, M. J., Kerin, J. L., Webb, H. J., Gardner, A. A., Campbell, S. M., Swan, K., & Timmer, S. G. (2019). Improved perceptions of emotion regulation and reflective functioning in parents: Two additional positive outcomes of Parent-Child Interaction Therapy. *Behavior Therapy*, *50*(2), 340–352.
- Zichermann, G., & Cunningham, C. (2011). *Gamification by design: Implementing game mechanics in web and mobile apps*. O'Reilly Media, Inc.
- Zisser, A., & Eyberg, S. M. (2010). Treating oppositional behavior in children using Parent-Child Interaction Therapy. In A. E. Kazdin & J. R. Weisz (Eds.), *Evidence-based psychotherapies for children and adolescents* (2nd ed.). (pp. 179–193). Guilford.
- Zlomke, K. R., Jeter, K., & Murphy, J. (2017). Open-trial pilot of Parent-Child Interaction Therapy for children with autism spectrum disorder. *Child & Family Behavior Therapy*, 39(1), 1–18.

Table 1

	Treatment timepoint							
Statistics	Pre-treatment	Mid-treatment	Post-treatment					
n	28	23	20					
r	62	68	62					
р	< .001	< .001	.004					

Correlations Between PSICA Frequency and ECBI Intensity at Pre-, Mid-, and Post-Treatment

Figure 1

Reductions in Child Disruptive Behavior Across PCIT



Note. Scores above the black dotted line (ECBI Intensity score = 132) represent clinically significant child disruptive behaviors, per caregiver report. Scores on this measure can range from 36–252.

Figure 2

Increases in Overall Child Psychosocial Competencies Across PCIT



Note. Scores below the black dotted line (PSICA Frequency score = 170) represent clinical psychosocial deficits, per caregiver report. Scores on this measure can range from 36–252.



Increases in PSICA Prosociality Across PCIT



Note. Scores below the black dotted line (PSICA Prosociality score = 71) represent clinically significant deficits, per caregiver report. Because there are 12 items within the PSICA Prosociality subscale, total scores can range from 12–84.

Figure 4

Increases in PSICA Compliance to Caregivers Across PCIT



Note. Scores below the black dotted line (PSICA Compliance to Caregivers score = 44) represent clinically significant deficits, per caregiver report. Because there are 11 items within the PSICA Compliance subscale, total scores can range from 11–77.

Figure 5

Increases in PSICA Attention Regulation Across PCIT



Note. Scores below the black dotted line (PSICA Attention Regulation score = 22) represent clinically significant deficits, per caregiver report. Because there are 7 items within the PSICA Attention Regulation subscale, total scores can range from 7–49.

Appendix

PSICA

Directions: Below are a series of phrases that describe children's behavior. Please (1) circle the number describing *how often* the behavior *currently* occurs with you child, and (2) circle 'yes' or 'no' to indicate whether you are satisfied *currently* with this behavior in your child.

How	often does this occur with your child?	Never	Seldom	So	metimes	Often	Alway	Are you satisfied wi behavior in s your cl	ith this n hild?
1.	Gets dressed promptly when asked.	1	2	3	4	5 6	7	YES	NO
2.	Promptly comes to table for mealtime.	1	2	3	4	56	7	YES	NO
3.	Has good table manners.	1	2	3	4	5 6	7	YES	NO
4.	Is willing to eat most food presented.	1	2	3	4	56	7	YES	NO
5.	Completes chores when asked.	1	2	3	4	5 6	7	YES	NO
6.	Is willing to get ready for bed when asked.	1	2	3	4	56	7	YES	NO
7.	Goes to bed on time.	1	2	3	4	5 6	7	YES	NO
8.	Obeys house rules.	1	2	3	4	56	7	YES	NO
9.	Obeys without threat of punishment	1	2	3	4	5 6	7	YES	NO
10.	Acts willing when told to do something.	1	2	3	4	56	7	YES	NO
11.	Complies with parents about rules.	1	2	3	4	5 6	7	YES	NO
12.	Is calm if doesn't get own way.	1	2	3	4	56	7	YES	NO
13.	Can use words to express being upset.	1	2	3	4	5 6	7	YES	NO
14.	Speaks politely to adults.	1	2	3	4	56	7	YES	NO
15.	Asks appropriately for needs.	1	2	3	4	5 6	7	YES	NO
16.	Is relaxed.	1	2	3	4	56	7	YES	NO
17.	Smiles or laughs.	1	2	3	4	5 6	7	YES	NO
18.	Is respectful to parents.	1	2	3	4	5 6	7	YES	NO
19.	Plays gently with toys and other objects.	1	2	3	4	5 6	7	YES	NO
20.	Takes care of toys.	1	2	3	4	56	7	YES	NO
21.	Shares.	1	2	3	4	5 6	7	YES	NO
22.	Tells the truth.	1	2	3	4	5 6	7	YES	NO
23.	Helps other children.	1	2	3	4	5 6	7	YES	NO
24.	Speaks politely with friends own age.	1	2	3	4	56	7	YES	NO
25.	Speaks politely with brothers and sisters.	1	2	3	4	5 6	7	YES	NO
26.	Is affectionate toward friends own age.	1	2	3	4	5 6	7	YES	NO
								OVE	R →

How	often does this occur with your child?	Never	Seldom	1 5	Sometimes		Often	Alway	Are you satisfied wi this behavio s your ch	th or in iild?
27.	Is affectionate toward sisters and brothers.	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	YES	NO
28.	Plays independently.	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	YES	NO
29.	Waits for turn.	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	YES	NO
30.	Is focused.	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	YES	NO
31.	Has good attention span.	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	YES	NO
32.	Finishes tasks or projects.	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	YES	NO
33.	Can entertain self alone.	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	YES	NO
34.	Can concentrate on one thing.	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	YES	NO
35.	Can sit calmly.	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	YES	NO
36.	Stays dry overnight.	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	YES	NO